Estevão Scotti Muzzi Marques Leitão

Influência de polimorfismos de genes funcionais (*GAD1* rs1978340, *CACNA1C* rs100737 e *BDNF* rs6265) nos neurometabólitos cerebrais em pacientes com transtorno afetivo bipolar e controles saudáveis.

Tese apresentada à Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo para obtenção do título de Doutor em Ciências

Programa de Psiquiatria

Orientador: Prof. Dr. Márcio Gerhardt Soeirode-Souza

São Paulo 2023 Estevão Scotti Muzzi Marques Leitão

Influência de polimorfismos de genes funcionais (*GAD1* rs1978340, *CACNA1C* rs100737 e *BDNF* rs6265) nos neurometabólitos cerebrais em pacientes com transtorno afetivo bipolar e controles saudáveis.

Tese apresentada à Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo para obtenção do título de Doutor em Ciências

Programa de Psiquiatria

Orientador: Prof. Dr. Márcio Gerhardt Soeirode-Souza

São Paulo 2023

Dados Internacionais de Catalogação na Publicação (CIP)

Preparada pela Biblioteca da Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo

©reprodução autorizada pelo autor

Scotti-Muzzi, Estevão Influência de polimorfismos de genes funcionais (GAD1 rs1978340, CACNA1C rs100737 e BDNF rs6265) nos neurometabólitos cerebrais em pacientes com transtorno afetivo bipolar e controles saudáveis / Estevão Scotti-Muzzi. -- São Paulo, 2023. Tese (doutorado) --Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo. Programa de Psiquiatria. Orientador: Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro de Souza. Descritores: 1.Giro do cíngulo 2.Espectroscopia de prótons por ressonância magnética 3.Genética funcional 4.Neurometabólitos 5.Transtorno afetivo bipolar USP/FM/DBD-149/23

Responsável: Erinalva da Conceição Batista, CRB-8 6755

Nome: Scotti-Muzzi, Estêvão

Título: Influência de polimorfismos de genes funcionais (*GAD1* rs1978340, *CACNA1C* rs100737 e *BDNF* rs6265) nos neurometabólitos cerebrais em pacientes com Transtorno Afetivo Bipolar e controles.

Tese apresentada ao Instituto de Psiquiatria da Faculdade de Medicina da USP como requisito para obtenção do título de Doutor em Psiquiatria pelo Programa de pósgraduação em Psiquiatria.

Aprovado em: __/__/

Banca Examinadora

Prof. Dr.	

Prof. Dr.		

Instituição:	 	
Julgamento:		

Prof. Dr. _____

Instituição: _____

Julgamento:

AGRADECIMENTOS

Agradeço ao meu orientador Prof. Dr. Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza por não apenas ter me concedido a oportunidade de participar deste projeto, mas sobretudo, por ter propiciado todas as condições para executá-lo, além dos ensinamentos e orientações durante todo o processo.

Agradeço a Profa. Dra. Maria Concepcion Garcia Otaduy pela decisiva colaboração, incentivo e presteza durante todo o desenvolvimento deste trabalho.

Agradeço à equipe do PROGENE, ao Prof. Homero Vallada pela importante colaboração nos estudos de genética.

Agradeço a toda equipe do GRUDA, em especial ao Dr. Ricardo Alberto Moreno pelo surporte recebido.

Agradeço ao Prof. Beny Lafer pelo apoio na constituição e análise técnica deste banco de dados.

Agradeço aos meus pais por terem me propiciado todas as condições para chegar até esta etapa, pelos exemplos, ensinamentos, valores e carinho recebidos.

Scotti-Muzzi, E. Influência de polimorfismos de genes funcionais (*GAD1* rs1978340, *CACNA1C* rs100737 e *BDNF* rs6265) nos neurometabólitos cerebrais em pacientes com Transtorno Afetivo Bipolar e controles [tese]. São Paulo, Instituto de Psiquiatria; 2023.

RESUMO

O transtorno afetivo bipolar (TAB) é caracterizado por instabilidade do humor entre períodos de (hipo) mania e depressão. O córtex do cíngulo anterior (CCA) é a região cortical mais implicada na neurobiologia do transtrono cujas alterações principais envolvem a desregulação do sistema glutamatérgico e neurotróficas. A espectroscopia de prótons por ressonância magnética (¹H-MRS) é uma técnica que permite a mensuração in vivo de neurometabólitos cerebrais associados à ciclagem Glutamato-Glutamina-GABA [Glx (Glu + Gln), Glutamato (Glu), Glutamina (Gln)], a vias neurotróficas e de neuroplasticidade [N-acetilaspartato (NAA), compostos contendo colina (Cho), mio-Inositol (mI)] bem como no metabolismo energético celular [Creatina (Cr)]. Estudos genéticos têm associado polimorfismos de nucleotídeo único (SNPs) nos genes CACNA1C (rs1006737), BDNF (rs6265) e GAD 1 (rs1978340, rs3749034) com o TAB, os quais estão envolvidos, respectivamente, com a formação de canais de cálcio, fatores neurotróficos e homeostase Glu/GABA. Diante disso, os objetivos deste estudo foram: 1-realizar uma meta-análise sobre alterações neurometabólicas no córtex do cíngulo anterior (CCA) no TAB; 2- avaliar a influência dos SNPs do CACNA1C (rs1006737), BDNF (rs6265) e GAD 1 (rs1978340 e rs3749034) na quantificação de metabólitos nesta região cortical. O objetivo 1 revelou que as principais alterações neurometabólicas no CCA reveladas pela meta-análise foram elevação de Glx, Gln e Cho no TAB em relação a controles saudáveis, apontando para alterações no sistema glutamatérgico e na ciclagem de fosfolipídios de membrana. Entretanto, ainda é pouco conhecida a dinâmica desses neurometabólitos nos diversos estados de humor do TAB. O objetivo 2 revelou que o aumento dos neurometabolitos glutamatérgicos no TAB-I mostrou-se associado ao alelo A do polimorfismo GAD rs3749034, ao genótipo AA do CACNA1C rs100737 e ao alelo val do polimorfismo BDNF rs6265, já nos controles saudáveis, o alelo met do BDNF rs6265 pareceu conferir neuroproteção, por estar associado a níveis elevados de NAA/Cr. Os polimorfismos CACNA1C rs100737 e BDNF rs6265 apresentaram efeito pleiotrófico influenciados pelo diagnóstico e sexo. Portanto, a arquitetura poligênica mediada por esses polimorfismos funcionais parece determinar alterações em canais de cálcio e no sistema glutamatérgico, implicados nos processos de excito-toxicidade e plasticidade neuronal no TAB.

Palavras-chave: Córtex do cíngulo anterior. Espectroscopia de prótons por ressonância magnética (¹H-MRS). Genética funcional. Neurometabólitos. Transtorno Afetivo Bipolar.

Scotti-Muzzi, Estêvão. Influence of polymorphisms of functional genes (*GAD1* rs1978340, *CACNA1C* rs100737 e *BDNF* rs6265) on brain neurometabolites in Bipolar Disorder and heathy control subjects. [tese]. São Paulo, Instituto de Psiquiatria; 2023.

ABSTRACT

Bipolar Disorder (BD) is characterized by mood instability from episodes of (hipo) mania to depression. The anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) is the cortical region most implicated in the neurobiology of BD whose alterations include disregulation of the glutamatergic and neurothophic systems. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS) is a technique that allows the *in vivo* measurement of brain metabolites associated with the glutamate-glutamine-GABA cycling [Glx (Glu + Gln), Glutamate (Glu), Glutamine (Gln)], neurotrophic pathways and neuroplasticity [N-acetilaspartate (NAA), choline containing compaunds (Cho), myo-Inositol (mI)] as well as cellular energetic metabolism [Creatina (Cr)]. Genetic studies have associated single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the genes CACNA1C (rs1006737), BDNF (rs6265) and GAD 1 (rs1978340, rs3749034) with TB, which are, respectively, involved in the formation of calcium channels, neurophic factors and Glu/GABA homeostasis. Thus, the aims of this study were to: 1-perform a meta-analysis on the neurometabolite changes in the ACC of BD subjestcs; 2- assess the influence of the SNPs CACNA1C rs1006737, BDNF rs6265 and GAD 1 (rs1978340 e rs3749034) on the ACC neurometabolites. The meta-analysis revealed increased levels of Glx, Gln and Cho within the ACC of BD in relation to healthy controls, suggesting abnormalities in the glutamatergic system and membrane phospholipid cycling. However, it is still poorly understood the dynamics of such metabolites across the different mood states in BD. The second objective revealed that the increase in glutamatergic metabolites was influenced by the allele A of the GAD rs3749034, the AA genotype of the CACNA1C rs100737 and the val allele of the BDNF rs6265 polymorphisms, while the met allele of the BDNF rs6265 appeared to confer neuroprotection to healthy controls associated with enhanced NAA/Cr levels. The polymorphisms CACNA1C rs100737 and BDNF rs6265 showed a pleiotropic effect modulated by the diagnosis and sex. Therefore, the genetic architecture of these functional polymorphisms determines alterations in calcium channels, glutamatergic systems, which are implicate in the excito-tocixity and neuroplasticity in BD.

Key-words: Anterior cingulate cortex. Bipolar Disorders. Functional genetics. Neurometabolites. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS).

LISTA DE FIGURAS

Figura 1 – Esquema mostrando o metabolismo do glutamate, glutamina e GABA entre neurônios
glutamatérgicos, GABAergicos e astrócitos93
Figura 2 – Localização cromossômica do gene Gad 1 e seus polimorfismos funcionais94
Figura 3 – Vias de sinalização intracelular mediadas pelo cálcio
Figura 4 – Vias de sinalização intracelular mediadas pelo cálcio a partir de canais de cálcio do tipo L97
Figura 5 – Via de sinalização intracelular neurotrófica mediada pelo cálcio a partir de canais de cálcio do
tipo L responsável pela síntese de BDNF98
Figura 6 – Influência dos receptores glutamátergicos NMDA e dos canais de cálcio do tipo L para o
influxo de cálcio e empacotamento e secreção vesicular de BDNF
Figura 7 – Influência do metabolismo mitocondrial e sinalização de cálcio na síntese de BDNF102
Figura 8 – Pleiotropia em diferentes níveis genômicos
Figura 9 – Esquema mostrando a influência dos polimorfismos testados nos níveis de glutamato no CCA
e possíveus efeitos "dowstream"
Figura 10 – Influência dos anticonvulsivantes e polimorfismos genéticos funcionais (GAD1 rs3749034,
CACNA1C rs100737) na conversão de Glu em Gln no CCA no estado de eutimia107

SUMÁRIO

1. INTRODUÇÃO	8
1.1. Objetivos do estudo	12
1.2. Hipóteses do estudo	12
1.3. Justificativa	12
2. MATERIAL E MÉTODOS	13
2.1. Meta-análise sobre alterações neurometabólicas no CCA	13
2.2. Estudos sobre a influência dos polimorfismos CACNA1C, GAD1 e BDNF nos níveis de	
neurometabólitos	13
2.2.1. Amostragem	13
2.2.2. Espectroscopia por Ressonância Magnética (¹ H-MRS)	14
2.2.3. Estudos genéticos: extração de DNA e genotipagem	15
2.2.4. Análise estatística	15
3. RESULTADOS	16
3.1. Capítulo I – Anterior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in bipolar disorder are influence	d by mood
state and medication: A meta-analysis of 1H-MRS studies	16
3.2. Capítulo II – ACC Glu/GABA ratio is decreased in euthymic bipolar disorder I patients:	possible
<i>in vivo</i> neurometabolite explanation for mood stabilization	40
Compliance with ethical standards	50
3.3. Capítulo III – Association between CACNA1C gene rs100737 polymorphism and glutan	natergic
neurometabolites in bipolar disorder	54
3.4. Capítulo IV – BDNF rs6265 differentially influences neurometabolites in the anterior cir	ngulate of
healthy and bipolar disorder subjects	72
4. DISCUSSÃO GERAL	92
4.1. Polimorfismos genéticos funcionais e o sistema glutamatérgico	92
4.2. Polimorfismos funcionais, canais de cálcio e neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos	94
4.3. Polimorfismos funcionais, fatores neurotróficos e metabolismo cerebral	99
4.4. Polimorfismos funcionais, estabilizadores de humor e neurometabólitos	103
5. CONSIDERAÇÕES FINAIS	106
REFERÊNCIAS BIBLIOGRÁFICAS	109

1. INTRODUÇÃO

O transtorno afetivo bipolar (TAB) é um transtorno psiquiátrico grave e crônico caracterizado por oscilações no estado de humor entre períodos de mania/hipomania e depressão (Merikanga et al., 2007). Apesar dos avanços significativos do conhecimento acerca da neurobiologia do TAB, ainda estamos distantes de sua total compreensão. Estudos recentes de neuroanatomia estrutural e funcional apontam para uma desintegração dos circuitos fronto-límbicos como um dos prováveis mecanismos fisiopatológicos para o TAB (Maletic; Raison, 2014; Strakowski et al., 2012), com evidências de progressiva perda neuronal durante o curso da doença, sobretudo no córtex do cíngulo anterior (CCA) (Hibar et al., 2017; Maletic; Raison, 2014).

A literatura aponta o CCA como a principal região cortical implicada no TAB. Nesta região, ocorrem conexões neuronais associadas ao controle cognitivo (dorsais) e regulação emocional (ventrais), ligando regiões frontais e límbicas (Maletic; Raison, 2014; Strakowski et al., 2012). No TAB, tem sido descrito redução no volume da substância cinzenta do CCA (Drevets et al., 1997; Haldane; Frangou, 2004; Strakowski et al., 2012; Hanford et al., 2016; Wise et al., 2017; Hibar et al., 2017) assim como anisotropia reduzida em tratos de substância branca (Vederine et al., 2011; Nortje et al., 2013). Além disso, a quetamina, um agente antagonista de receptores glutamatérgicos, tem sido relacionada com a modulação da conectividade funcional entre o CCA e o córtex pré-frontal (PFC) (Lenner et al., 2017).

Além das alterações estruturais, alterações neuroquímicas também têm sido relatadas no CCA em pacientes com TAB, evidenciadas pela técnica de espectroscopia de prótons por ressonância magnética (¹H-MRS). Este é um instrumento útil para mensuração *in vivo* de diversos neurometabólitos tais como: Glutamato (Glu), Glutamina (Gln), Glx (Glu + Gln), GABA, N-acetilaspartato (NAA), colina (Cho), mio-inositol (mI) e creatina (Cr) (Buonocore; Maddock, 2015). Em relação às alterações neuroquímicas do CCA registradas em pacientes com TAB, a literatura mostra níveis elevados de metabólitos glutamatérgicos (Dager et al., 2004; Frye et al., 2007; Öngür et al., 2008; Gigante et al., 2012; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018a) e Cho (Yildiz-Yesiloglu; Ankerst, 2006; Galińska-Skok et al., 2016, Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018b), assim como níveis reduzidos de NAA (Kraguljac et al., 2012; Soeiro de Souza et al., 2018b).

No TAB, a elevação dos metbólitos glutamatérgicos (Yüksel; Öngür, 2010; Gigante et al., 2012; Chitty et al., 2013) tem sido relacionada a níveis aumentados do cálcio (Ca²⁺) intracelular e a um possível estado de hiper-excitabilidade neuronal (Mehta et al., 2013), enquanto a redução de NAA tem sido considerada um marcador de comprometimento da viabilidade neuronal e disfunção mitocondrial (Clay, Sillivan; Konradi et al., 2011; Stork; Renshaw, 2005; Moffett et al., 2007). Por outo lado, a elevação de Cho é comumente atribuída a uma ciclagem aumentada de fosfolipídeos de membrana (Stork; Renshaw,

2005). Postula-se, pois, que tais alterações neuroquímicas estariam relacionadas a anormalidades nas cascatas de sinalização intracelular de vias neurotróficas associadas à neuroplasticidade resultando em alterações neuromorfométricas no TAB no longo prazo (Berk et al., 2011). A despeito da abundante literatura acerca de alterações neuroquímicas mensuradas pela técnica de ¹H-MRS no CCA no TAB, não havia, até a data de início desse trabalho, nenhum estudo de meta-análise focada nesta região cortical. Os trabalhos prévios de revisão se restringiram a avaliar o perfil neuro-metabólico em diversas regiões corticais (Yildiz-Yesiloglu; Ankerst, 2006; Kraguljac et al., 2012) ou apenas estudar neuro-metabólitos específicos tal como o Glu (Yüksel; Öngür, 2010; Gigante et al., 2012; Chitty et al., 2013). Além disso, poucos estudos levaram em consideração o efeito dos diferentes estados de humor (hipomania, mania, depressão e estado misto) deste complexo transtorno bem como da medicação nos neurometabólitos. Desta forma, faz-se necessária a melhor compreensão acercado perfil neuro-metabólico do CCA mo TAB.

O TAB apresenta um caráter hereditário importante (70-90%) resultante do somatório de múltiplas variações genéticas que, isoladamente, confererm risco baixo ao transtorno. Além disso, muitas dessas variações genéticas apresentam sobreposição com outros transtornos psiquiátricos como esquizofrenia e o transtorno depressivo maior. Entretanto, os aspectos funcionais relacionados a tais variações genéticas permanecem obscuros no TAB (Gordovez; McMahon, 2020). A técnica de associação genômica ampla (GWAS) é particularmente útil para detectar variações funcionais na escala de milhão em todo o genoma, conhecidas como polimorfismos de nucleotídeo único (SNP) (Craddock; Sklar, 2013; Ikeda et al., 2018; Stahl et al., 2019; Li et al., 2022, já tendo sido identificados mais de 30 loci associados ao TAB, sendo alguns deles codificadores de canais iônicos, neurotransmissores e componentes sinápticos (Stahl et al., 2019). Dentre eles, destaca-se a variação funcional no gene CACNAIC (rs1006737), a qual tem sido reportada por diversos estudos genéticos de associação ampla (GWAS) (Ferreira et al., 2008; Sklar et al., 2008, Stahl et al., 2019), estudos de associação com genes candidatos (Khalid et al., 2018; Mosheva et al., 2020), análises de risco genético (Croarkin et al., 2018) bem como por revisões (Ou et al., 2015; Gordovez; McMahon, 2020; Harrison et al., 2022, Li et al., 2022) e meta-análises (Liu et al., 2011; Nurnberger et al., 2014). Esse gene, localizado no braço curto do cromossomo 12, codificando a subunidade alfa-1 do canal de Ca²⁺ voltagem dependente. apresenta o alelo A como fator de risco para o TAB. O estudo de genes de risco com funções biológicas conhecidas como o CACNA1C é um caminho promissor para melhor compreender a fisiopatologia desse complexo transtorno (Gordovez; McMahon, 2020; Li et al., 2022).

De fato, a função da subunidade alfa-1 do canal de Ca^{2+} voltagem dependente, codificada pelo *CACNA1C*, é regular a entrada de Ca^{2+} no meio intracelular, tendo implicações em processos de transcrição gênica, vias de sinalização intracelular, excitabilidade neuronal, liberação de

neurotransmissores, plasticidade sináptica, formação de memória, aprendizagem e comportamento (Berger; Bartsch, 2014). Em controles saudáveis, o genótipo AA tem sido associado à maior expressão de RNA mensageiro quando comparado aos genótipos AG e GG, o que parece determinar nível aumentado de cálcio intracelular em carreadores do alelo A (Bigos et al., 2010; Uemura; Green; Warsh, 2016). Também em indivíduos saudáveis, o alelo A deste gene tem sido implicado no aumento global de massa cinzenta (Kempton et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2011), bem como da amígdala, hipotálamo (Perrier et al., 2011) e tronco cerebral (Franke et al., 2010), embora alguns autores não confirmaram esses achados (Franke et al., 2010; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2012). Além disso, a conectividade frontolímbica (Jogia et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011; Radua et al., 2013; Dima et al., 2013) e o desempenho cognitivo (Arts; Simons; Os, 2013; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2013) parecem ser modulados por tal alelo em indivíduos saudáveis.

No TAB, portadores do alelo de risco A do *CACNA1*C rs1006737 apresentaram redução cortical em regiões parietal, frontal, orbito-frontal e do cíngulo anterior rostral em comparação com o alelo GG (Smedler et al., 2019). Similarmente, Soeiro-de-Souza et al. (2017) observaram redução da espessura cortical do CCA caudal esquerdo em portadores do alelo de risco A em relação aos não carreadores, a qual mostrou-se influenciada pelo tempo de doença. Entretanto, as bases neuroquímicas da influência do *CACNA1C* rs1006737 no TAB permanecem desconhecidas.

Embora o papel modulador do gene *CACNA1*C na plasticidade neuronal ainda seja pouco entendida, ela se dá presumivelmente pela função reguladora do Ca^{2+} (Uemura; Green; Warsh, 2016), através da ativação de vias de sinalização intracelulares dependentes deste íon. Dentre elas, destacam-se aquelas mediadas pela ativação da calmodulina (caM) e por proteínas quinases dependentes de Ca^{2+} bem como pela atividade fosforilativa de proteínas quinase ativadas por mitógeno (MAPK) e quinases regulada por sinal extracelular (ERK) (Berridge, 2014). Estas vias regulam a transcrição de fatores como o CREB ("cyclic AMP-responsive element-binding protein") (Berger; Bartsch, 2014; Berridge, 2014; Kabir et al., 2017), responsável pela transcrição de genes relevantes para o TAB como o *BDNF* (fator neurotrófico derivado do cérebro) e o *Gad1* (Berridge, 2014), gene responsável pela codificação da proteína GAD 67 que catalisa a descaboxilação do Glu em GABA no SNC.

O BDNF é sintetizado em neurônios e na micróglia e está envolvido em processos de crescimento, sobrevivência, transmissão sináptica e plasticidade neuronal (Parkhurst et al., 2013). É liberado em duas formas: pró-BDNF e BDNF maduro. Enquanto o primeiro inicia cascatas pró-apoptóticas, o segundo induz cascatas anti-apoptóticas, envolvidas nos processos de neuroplasticidade e resiliência (Chen et al., 2004; Nagappan; Lu, 2005). No TAB, estudos *post-mortem* reportam decréscimo do mRNA do BDNF cerebral total (Kim; Rapoport; Rao, 2010) e estudos *in vivo* reportam níveis séricos reduzidos de BDNF nas fases de mania e depressão (Cunha et al., 2006; Machado-Vieira et al., 2007;

Fernandes et al., 2011; Munkholm; Vinberg; Kessing, 2016), mas não na eutimia (Fernandes et al., 2011; Munkholm; Vinberg; Kessing, 2016).

O gene regulador da síntese de BDNF localiza-se no cromossomo 11 (11p14.1) e apresenta um polirfismo (*BDNF*rs6265) com 3 possíveis genótipos: *val66val, val66met* e *met66met*. A frequência do alelo *met* varia substancialmente na população mundial (Petryshen et al., 2010), sendo o homozigoto *met/met* mais raro em populações europeias (Shimizu; Hashimoto; Iyo, 2004) e mais frequente em populações asiáticas (Pivac et al., 2009). O alelo *met* do polimorfismo *BDNF* rs6265 tem sido associado a transporte deficitário de mRNA aos dendritos e empacotamento reduzido do BDNF em células hipocampais (Egan et al., 2003; Baj et al., 2011). O alelo *val* do *BDNF* rs6265 – e não o *met* – tem sido consistentemente associado ao TAB (Neves-Pereira et al., 2002; Sklar et al., 2002; Li; Chang; Xiao, 2016; Paul et al., 2021), embora alguns estudos de associação genética não tenham documentado tal relação (Hong et al., 2003; Hong et al., 2022; Kanazawa et al., 2007; Gonzalez-Castro et al., 2015).

Entretanto, pouco se sabe sobre a influência do polimorfismo *BDNF* rs6265 nos neurobetabólitos cerebrais no TAB e controles saudáveis. Gruber et al. (2012) relataram níveis reduzidos de NAA/Cr e Glx/Cr no hipocampo de portadores do alelo *met* em comparação com homozigotos *val/val* em uma população composta por 66 esquizofrênicos, 45 bipolares e 47 indivíduos saudáveis. Similarmente, Stern et al. (2008) observaram níveis baixos de NAA/Cr no hipocampo de 69 indivíduos saudáveis poradores alelo *met* em relação aos homozigotos *val*. Por outro lado, Gallinat et al. (2010) e Martens et al. (2021) encontraram níveis elevados de NAA/Cr no CCA de portadores saudáveis do alelo *met*.

O gene *GAD1*, localizado no cromossomo 2q31.1, é responsável pela codificação da enzima ácido glutâmico descarboxylase (GAD1), cuja isoforma GAD67 é a principal reponsável pela conversão de Glu em GABA no SNC (Geller et al., 2004). Em estudos *post-mortem* com pacientes acometidos pelo TAB, as regiões corticais pré-frontal, cíngulo anterior, hipocampo e cerebelo apresentaram baixa expressão de RNA do gene *GAD1* (Guidotti et al., 2000; Heckers et al., 2002; Fatemi et al., 2005; Thompson et al., 2009; Volk et al., 2016). Embora polimorfismos funcionais (SNPS) no gene *GAD* 1 (rs1978340, rs872123, rs3749034) têm sido associados ao TAB (Chung et al., 2017; Geller et al., 2004; Lundorf et al., 2005; Arrúe et al., 2019), pouco se sabe sobre seu efeito nos neurometabólitos cerebrais. Em controles saudáveis, Marenco et al. (2010) associaram níveis elevados de GABA/Cr no CCA ao genótipo AA mas não há relato na literatura sobre a influência desse polimorfismo nos níveis corticais de Glu e GABA em pacientes com TAB.

1.1. Objetivos do estudo

- a) Realizar estudo de meta-análise visando compreender o perfil neuro-metabólico (¹H-MRS) da região do CCA de pacientes com TAB em relação a controles.
- b) Avaliar através de um estudo transversal de ¹H-MRS no CCA a influência de polimorfismos funcionais nos genes *GAD1* (rs1978340, rs872123, rs3749034), *CACNA1C* (rs1006737) e *BDNF* (rs6265) nos níveis de neurometabólitos em indivíduos com TAB e controles saudáveis.

1.2. Hipóteses do estudo

Para o estudo transversal, as hipóteses nula e alternativa são:

- Hipótese nula: A presença dos alelos de risco dos polimorfismos nos genes GAD1 (rs1978340, rs872123, rs3749034), CACNA1C (rs1006737) e BDNF (rs6264) não influenciam os níveis de metabólitos do ACC de pacientes com TAB tipo I eutímicos ou em controles saudáveis.
- H1: A presença dos respectivos alelos de risco para o TAB dos polimorfismos GAD1 (rs1978340, rs872123, rs3749034), CACNA1C (rs1006737) e BDNF (rs6264) modulam os níveis de metabólitos corticais no ACC de pacientes bipolares tipo I eutímicos em relação a controles saudáveis.

1.3. Justificativa

As revisões e meta-análises realizadas até o momento sobre alterações de metabólitos corticais no TAB focaram apenas em determinados neurometabólitos (ex: Glutamato) ou avaliaram de foma generalista tais alterações em diversas regiões corticais. Ademais, a maioria desses trabalhos prévios não avaliaram as possíveis diferenças de neurometabólitos entre as diversas fases da doença bipolar e tampouco levaram em consideração o efeito das medicações. Em face da inexistência de meta-análise sobre neurometabólitos centradas no CCA, faz-se necessário esse estudo antes de se proceder qualquer estudo translacional tal como a influência de fatores genéticos sobre os neurometálitos no CCA.

Da mesma forma, carece na literatura científica informações acerca da influência de fatores genéticos sobre os metabólitos cerebrais no TAB. Assim, não se conhece qual a influência de variantes nos genes o *CACNA1C*, *GAD1* e *BDNF* nos níveis de neurotransmissores cerebrais intimamente associados ao metabolismo do Ca^{2+} , sistema glutamatérgico e neuroplasticidade.

2. MATERIAL E MÉTODOS

2.1. Meta-análise sobre alterações neurometabólicas no CCA

Foi conduzida pesquisa nas principais bases de dados de literatura científica (PubMed, EMBASE, Cochrane Library, Medline, Scopus e Google Scholar), seguindo os protocolos do PRISMA ("Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses") (Moher et al., 2009). Os termos *"Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy "* e *"bipolar disorder"* foram utilizados para a pesquisa realizada até fevereiro de 2019. Dos artigos encontrados, selecionou-se aqueles focados no cíngulo anterior, seguindo os seguintes critérios: estudos escritos na língua inglesa; estudos que utilizaram a técnica de ¹H-MRS para avaliar o CCA no TAB; estudos de desenho transversal comparando populações com TAB e controles; estudos utilizando o DSM como critério diagnóstico.

Médias e desvios-padrão referentes às concentrações de Glx, Glu, Gln, GABA, NAA, mI and Cho assim como o tamanho amostral foram extraídos de cada estudo e incluídos na meta-análise. Análises de sensibilidade e/ou sub-análises foram realizadas de acordo com a técnica mensuração (contrações absolutas e relativas à creatina), técnica de ¹H-MRS, estado de humor e status de medicação. As meta-análises foram realizadas utilizando o software *Comprehensive Meta-analysis* desenvolvido pela Biostat (Borenstein et al., 2005). Utilizou-se o "Hedges' g" como tamanho de efeito (Hedges; Olkin., 1985), seguindo um intervalo de confiança de 95%, com a seguinte classificação: 0.2= baixo; 0.5= médio e 0.8= alto (Cohen, 1988). O valor de significância foi de p < 0.05 e os níveis de heterogeneidade foram estimados pelo instrumento estatístico I², considerando-se I² de 25%, 50% e 75% como pequeno, moderado e alto, respectivamente (Higgins et al., 2003). Um modelo de efeito aleatório foi adotado considerando a variação metodológica e clínica entre os estudos selecionados.

2.2. Estudos sobre a influência dos polimorfismos *CACNA1C*, *GAD1* e *BDNF* nos níveis de neurometabólitos

2.2.1. Amostragem

Este estudo é baseado em um banco de dados concebido e organizado pelo meu orientador Dr. Marcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza [Certificado de Apresentação para Apreciação Ética (CAAE): 30203420700000068]. As amostras deste estudo são constituídas de 124 pacientes bipolares tipo I eutímicos selecionados para os estudos translacionais sobre a influência das variantes *CACNA1*c (rs 1006737) e *BDNF* (rs 6265) nos neurometabólitos do CCA. Tais pacientes são oriundos de estudos sobre TAB realizados entre 2008 e 2016 pelos Programa de Transtornos Afetivos (GRUDA), Programa de Transtorno Bipolar (PROMAN) e LIM-27, lotados no Hospital das Clínicas da Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo (HC-FMUSP). O diagnóstico psiquiátrico foi validado por profissionais experientes através de entrevista clínica estruturada (SCID-I/P) (First; Spitzer; Williams, 1996), seguindo critérios do DSM-IV TR (DSM-IV, 2000), os quais se certificaram o estado de eutimia bem como pelas as escalas de Young para avaliação de mania (YMRS) (Young et al., 1978) e de Hamilton para avaliação de depressão (HDRS) (Hamilton., 1960), as quais certificaram escore inferior a 7 para ambas as escalas por pelo menos 3 meses. Nesse período, não houve alteração de esquema ou dosagem da medicação em uso (combinações diversas de lítio, anticonvulsivantes, antipsicóticos e antidepressivos). Foram excluídos da amostra indivíduos com histórico de transtornos neurológicos ou clínicos, traumatismo craniano, uso prévio de substâncias ilícitas ou abuso de drogas nos últimos 3 meses e aqueles submetidos a eletroconvulsoterapia nos últimos 6 meses. Além disso, para avaliar sintomas maníacos e depressivos residuais, foram utilizadas as escalas de Young para avaliação de mania (YMRS) (Young et al., 1978) e de Hamilton para avaliação de depressão (HDRS) (Hamilton, 1960).

As amostras de controles saudáveis constituíram-se de 74 indivíduos entre 18 e 40 anos (estudantes de medicina da USP recrutados no centro acadêmico) as quais foram submetidas ao "Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview" (MINI) (Sheehan et al, 1998), visando certificar ausência de história psiquiátrica atual ou pretérica, presença de parentes de 1 grau afetados por transtornos psiquiátricos bem como uso de substâncias nos últimos 3 meses.

Esta pesquisa foi devidamente aprovada pelo Comitê de Ética do HC-FMUSP [Certificado de Apresentação para Apreciação Ética (CAAE): 30203420700000068] e obteve-se a assinatura do Termo de Consentimento Livre e Esclarecido de todos os participantes do estudo.

2.2.2. Espectroscopia por Ressonância Magnética (¹H-MRS)

Os dados de espectroscopia foram adquiridos no Setor de Ressonância Magnética do Instituto de Radiologia (InRad) do HC-FMUSP, usando o aparelho Philips Achieva 3,0 Tesla e bobina de cabeça de 8 canais. Realizou-se aquisição de imagens sagitais volumétricas 3D ponderadas em T1 (3DT1-FFE), com TE/TR=2,8/6,2 ms e resolução espacial de 1mm³, para correta localização do vóxel de interesse, no caso o CCA. Foram realizadas então aquisições de espectroscopia de vóxel único com sequência de pulso PRESS, com TE/TR=80/1500ms, englobando 2x2x2cm³ na região do cíngulo anterior.

O número total de repetições foi 128, com *phasecycle*=8 e duração total de aproximadamente 4 minutos. Para quantificação do espectro, utilizou-se o programa LC Model (Provencher, 1993), sendo quantificados os seguintes metabólitos: Glx, Glu, NAA, Cr, Cho, mI, Glu, os quais foram analisados em

relação à Cr e ao conteúdo da água no vóxel, como descrito por Soeiro-de Souza et al. (2018a,b). Parte da amostragem destes estudos prévios foram submetidas à análise genética para o presente estudo. As concentrações dos neurometabólitos foram apresentados em relação à creatina.

2.2.3. Estudos genéticos: extração de DNA e genotipagem

Cerca de 7-10 mL de sangue periférico dos participantes acima mencionados foram coletados via punção venosa do antebraço no dia dos exames de imagem. Procedeu-se a extração do DNA genômico, obtido a partir dos leucócitos, utilizando-se o protocolo baseado em *salting-out* (Laitinen; Samarut; Hölttä, 1994). O DNA foi re-suspendido em tampão TE [Tris- HCla10 mM e EDTAa1mM (pH8,0)] e armazenado a -20°C. Determinou-se a concentração e pureza do DNA por espectrofotometria à 260 nm, utilizando o espectrofotômetro NanoDrop® ND-1000UV-Visr e eletroforese em gel de agarose 1%. O DNA obtido foi genotipado para o gene *CACNA1C* (rs1006737) e *BDNF* (rs6265) utilizando a técnica de discriminação alélica por PCR *Real Time* usando equipamento de PCR Real Time 7500 Real-Time System. As análises foram realizadas e o material armazenado no laboratório LIM/23 da Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo (FMUSP). Certificou-se se a distribuição genotípica seguia a distribuição de equilíbrio de Hardy-Weinberg.

2.2.4. Análise estatística

Para os estudos transversais, realizou-se inicialmente teste de χ^2 para variáveis categóricas e teste *t* para variáveis contínuas com distribuição normal. Verificou-se diferenças significativas entre os grupos em relação a idade, sexo e massa cinzenta e as análises subsequentes foram corrigidas por estes fatores através do modelo linear generalizado (MLG) univariado. Neste modelo, os metabólitos foram considerados variáveis dependentes e as variáveis grupo (TAB e C), SNP, idade, sexo e fGM (correção pela massa cinzenta e líquido céfalo-raquidiano) como covariáveis. As análises foram realizadas utilizando-se o software IBM SPSS versão 20.

3.1. Capítulo I – Anterior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in bipolar disorder are influenced by mood state and medication: A meta-analysis of 1H-MRS studies

Autores: Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi, Katja Umla-Runge, Marcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza
Periódico: European Neuropsychopharmacology
FI: 5.4
Ano: 2021

Volume: 47: 62-73.





www.elsevier.com/locate/euroneuro

REVIEW

Anterior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in bipolar disorder are influenced by mood state and medication: A meta-analysis of ¹H-MRS studies



Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi^{a,b,*}, Katja Umla-Runge^b, Marcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza^a

^a Mood Disorders Unit (GRUDA), Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (IPq-FMUSP), Brazil ^b Cardiff University Brain Research Imaging Centre, School of Psychology, Cardiff University, Wales, UK

Received 15 October 2020; received in revised form 12 January 2021; accepted 18 January 2021

The anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), a brain region that mediates affect and cognition by connecting the frontal cortex to limbic structures, has been consistently implicated in the neurobiology of Bipolar Disorder (BD). Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS) studies have extensively compared *in vivo* neurometabolite levels of BD patients and healthy controls (HC) in the ACC. However, these studies have not been analyzed in a systematic review or meta-analysis and nor has the influence of mood state and medication on neurometabolite profiles of adult BD patients and HC subjects was conducted, retrieving 27 articles published between 2000 and 2018. Overall increased ACC levels of Glx [glutamine (Gln) + glutamate)/Creatine], Gln, choline (Cho) and Cho/Creatine were found in BD compared to HC. Bipolar depression was associated with higher Cho levels, while euthymia correlated with higher glutamine (Gln) and Cho. Mood stabilizers appeared to affect ACC Glu and Gln metabolites. Increased ACC Cho observed in euthymia, depression and in medication-free groups could be considered a trait marker in BD and attributed to increased cell membrane phospholipid turnover. Overall increased ACC Glx was associated with elevated Gln levels, particularly influenced by euthymia, but no abnormality in Glu was detected. Further ¹H-MRS studies, on other voxels, should assess more homogeneous (mood state-specific), larger BD samples and account for medication status using more sensitive ¹H-MRS techniques.

* Corresponding author at: Mood Disorders Unit (GRUDA), Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (IPq-FMUSP), Brazil.

E-mail address: estevaoscotti@gmail.com (E. Scotti-Muzzi).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2021.01.096 0924-977X/© 2021 Elsevier B.V. and ECNP. All rights reserved.

© 2021 Elsevier B.V. and ECNP. All rights reserved.

KEYWORDS Choline; Glutamate; Glutamine; Glx;Myo-inositol; N-acetylaspartate

1. Introduction

Bipolar disorder (BD) is a severe, chronic illness characterized by significant oscillations in mood ranging from depression to mania (Merikangas et al., 2007). Although little is known about the neurobiology of BD, recent structural and functional neuroanatomical studies have reported disintegration in fronto-subcortical circuitry (Strakowski et al., 2012; Maletic and Raison., 2014), particularly circuits mediated by the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), a key center integrating cognitive and affective neuronal connections.

The ACC (Supplementary Material, Figure S1) is one of the most studied brain region by neuroimaging in BD. Alterations involving the ACC in BD range from abnormal morphology and brain connectivity to neurochemistry. Reduction in ACC gray matter volume has been one of the most consistent findings reported in BD (Drevets et al., 1997; Haldane and Frangou., 2004; Strakowski et al., 2012). In fact, the largest structural magnetic resonance image (MRI) study to date (Hibar et al., 2017), as well as a recent systematic review (Hanford et al., 2016) and a meta-analysis (Wise et al., 2017), have confirmed this cortical thinning. A voxel-based quantitative meta-analysis of functional MRI (fMRI) studies has also suggested a fronto-limbic dysfunction in the ACC of BD patients relative to HC subjects (Chen et al., 2011), whilst systematic reviews and meta- analyses of diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) studies in BD report alterations in white matter tracts (decreased fractional anisotropy) connecting the ACC to subcortical limbic structures (Vederine et al., 2011; Nortje et al., 2013). Additionally, ketamine, a glutamatergic receptor antagonist agent that promotes transient antidepressant effects, has been shown to increase glutamine levels in the ACC (Rowland et al., 2005) and also to modulate the functional connectivity between the ACC and pre-frontal cortex (PFC) (Lenner et al., 2017). Therefore, alterations in the morphology, connectivity and neurochemistry of the ACC appear to be implicated in BD neurobiology.

The neurochemical alterations in BD can be assessed by proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS), a noninvasive technique based on the signal intensity arising from protons in a given metabolite as a function of their frequency displayed in a spectrum whose peaks are proportional to the concentrations of the correspondent metabolite (Buonocore and Maddock., 2015). Thus, ¹H-MRS provides *in vivo* absolute or relative to creatine (/Cr) measurements of several brain neurometabolites, such as Glutamate (Glu), Glutamine (Gln), Glx (Glu + Gln), Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid (GABA), N-acetylaspartate (NAA), Choline (Cho), and Myo-inositol (ml). Precise measurements of Glu and Gln require the use of more sensitive techniques with higher field strengths (\geq 3 T) and the sum of these metabolites are commonly referred as Glx (Buonocore and Maddock, 2015).

While Glu and GABA are the most common excitatory and inhibitory neurotransmitters, respectively, in the cen-tral nervous system, Gln is a "non-excitatory" form of stored Glu (Walls et al., 2015). NAA, in turn, is an amino acid synthesized in neuronal mitochondria and has been considered a marker of neuronal energy metabolism, viability and health (Stork and Renshaw., 2005). Myo-inositol (ml) is an organic osmolyte located in astrocytes and considered a glial cell marker (Brand et al., 1993), whilst Cho corresponds to phosphoryl and glycerol phosphoryl choline and is an indicator of cell membrane turnover (synthesis or breakdown) (Stork and Renshaw., 2005; Moffett et al., 2007). Creatine (Cr) has been widely used as an internal standard for ¹H- MRS because it is assumed that there is very little variation in the cr-phosphocreatine (P-Cr) equilibrium, resulting in a stable concentration of Cr (Buonocore and Maddock., 2015). Previous ¹H-MRS studies in BD have reported increased Glx (Glutamate+Glutamine) and/or Glu in cortical frontal regions in BD (Yildiz-Yesiloglu and Ankerst., 2006; Yüksel and Öngür., 2010; Gigante et al., 2012; Chitty et al., 2013), commonly interpreted as an increased glutamatergic neurotransmission or excitatory state. Although Glx corresponds to not only a greater proportion of Glu, but also Gln, GABA and glutathione (GSH), its major contributors are Glu and Gln. Regarding NAA, previous systematic reviews and meta-analyses (Yildiz-Yesiloglu and Ankerst., 2006; Kraguljac et al., 2012) have found reduced levels in frontal regions, the hippocampus and basal ganglia, and has been interpreted as an indicator of mitochondrial dysfunction and impartment in energy production, resulting in increased lactate (Stork and Renshaw, 2005). Neuronal damage has also been suggested by previous systematic reviews that pointed to higher levels of Cho (Yildiz-Yesiloglu and Ankerst., 2006) and ml (Silverstone et al., 2005) in BD, a finding not confirmed by a meta-analysis (Kraguljac et al., 2012). In contrast, GABA has been consistently reported as unaltered in BD (Schur et al., 2016; Chiapponi et al., 2016; Romeo et al., 2018).

However, ¹H-MRS studies in BD are especially challeng- ing because BD subjects can present any of at least three mood states (depression, mania and euthymia) at time of scan. Therefore, it has been hard to interpret the relationship between neurometabolite profile and clinical presentation since most studies have not taken into account the influences of both mood state and medication on neurometabolite dynamics. Indeed, very few ¹H-MRS systematic reviews and meta-analyses performed thus far have taken into consideration the effect of mood state or medication on metabolites levels, while none have focused specifically on a specific brain region such as the ACC. Since understanding the neurometabolic profile of the ACC in BD and how it is affected by mood states and medications is critical to elucidating the neurobiology of this disorder, the aim of this systematic review and meta-analysis was to examine, for the first time, ACC-specific cross-sectional ¹H-MRS studies in BD

patients compared to healthy controls, and to investigate the influence of mood state and medication on results.

2. Experimental procedures

2.1 Literature Search and inclusion citeria

We conducted a search of the literature on the PubMed, EMBASE, Cochrane Library, Medline, Scopus and Google Scholar platforms following the guidelines of the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) statement (Moher et al., 2009), as depicted in Supplementary Material, Figure S2. Using the search strings "proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy or 1 H-MRS"AND "bipolar disorder"AND "anterior cingulate cortex"from database inception until February 2019, a total of 53 articles published (2000 -2018) were identified.Of the 53 manuscripts considered eligible for full-text search, only 27 cross-sectional studies met the following study inclusion criteria: articles written in English; studies performed in subjects with mean age \geq 18 years; ACC as the region of interest; crosssectional studies comparing BD and HC groups; longitudinal studies (2 studies) were included only if they provided baseline data comparing BD and HC groups; magnetic field \geq 1.5 Tesla (except for Glx, Glu and Gln \geq 3 Tesla); and studies using the DSM diagnostic criteria for BD and mood states (mania, depression or euthymia). Besides DSM-criteria, the use of mood-state classification by a symptoms scale was accepted.

The quality of each individual study was assessed in relation to clinical and demographic aspects (e.g., age, sex, education, ill- ness duration and severity, exclusion of systemic diseases, neurodevelopmental disorder, history of drug or alcohol abuse), sample sizes, and ¹H-MRS acquisition and analysis methodology (e.g., voxel placement, use of Cramer-Rao lower bound (CRLB) or equivalent filtering for spectral quality assessment).

2.2 Meta analytic procedures

Means and standard deviations (SD) of Glx, Glu, Gln, GABA, NAA, mI and Cho concentrations, as well as sample sizes for both BD and HC groups were extracted from each study or acquired by contacting the respective corresponding author if the data was presented as graphs or median/quartile range (e.g., Prisciandaro et al., 2017; Wise et al., 2018). In cases of overlapping samples involving two publications, only the study with the larger sample size was included in the meta-analysis. Absolute and over creatine (/Cr) concentrations were considered, but sensitivity and/or subgroup meta-analyses stratified by mood state (hypomania/mania, depression, or euthymia) and medication status (medication-free) were performed. Meanifull meta-analyses were considered if there were a minimum ≥ 3 studies available. The metaanalyses were performed using Comprehensive Metaanalysis software version 3.3 developed by Biostat (Borenstein et al., 2005). The effect size used was Hedges' g (Hedges and Olkin., 1985) using 95% confi-dence intervals, adopting the following classification: 0.2=small; 0.5=medium; and 0.8=large (Cohen, 1988). Random effects modeling was used because considerable clinical and method- ological heterogeneity among the selected studies was assumed. Meta-regressions were performed to assess the relationship be- tween moderators (subject age and publication year) and effect size of neurometabolites between patients and controls. Publica- tion bias (meta-analysis \geq 10 studies) was evaluated using a funnel plot and Egger's linear regression method test (Egger et al., 1997). The p-value was set to 0.05 and heterogeneity was estimated using I² statistics, consid- ering I² of 25%, 50% and 75% as small, moderate, and high levels of heterogeneity, respectively (Higgins et al., 2003).

3. Results

3.1 Glutamatergic metabolites

Table 1 shows twelve studies published between 2007 and 2018 that compared ACC concentrations of Glx, Glu and Gln in adult BD patients relative to HC by ¹ H-MRS at a magnetic field \ge 3T.

3.1.1 Glx

Overview. A meta-analysis of four studies for which data were available involving a total of 354 subjects (197 BD, 157 HC), showed significantly overall higher ACC Glx/Cr in BD relative to HC (g: 0.47, 95% CI: 0.18 to 0.75, Z: 3.22, p = 0.001; tau 2 = 0.01; Q:3.51, df:3; p = 0.31, I 2 = 14.5%), independently of the quantification method used (Fig.1). Meta-regression revealed no influence of subject age [co- efficient: -0.074; 95% CI: (-0.169, 0.020); p = 0.12] or year of publication [coefficient: 0.0135; 95% CI: (-0.071, 0.058); p = 0.75] on the results.

Mood states. There were not enough studies (n<3) to perform meaninfull meta-analyses in depressive, manic and euthymic mood states.

Medication status. There were not enough studies (n<3) to perform a meaningful meta-analysis in medication-free and medicated samples.

3.1.2. Glutamate (Glu)

Overview. Table 1 shows ten studies that measured Glu or Glu/Cr in the ACC of BD subjects as compared to HC using both conventional techniques (e.g. PRESS) with a magnetic field \geq 3T or more sensitive techniques (e.g. JPRESS). The pooled meta-analysis of 9 studies (592 subjects: 303 BD; 289 HC) revealed no significant differences between groups (g: 0.08, 95% CI: -0.36 to -0.19, Z:0.58, p=0.55; tau²=0.18; Q:32.8,df:8; p< 0.0001; I²=75.6%; Supplementary Material, **Fig. S3A**).

Mood states. There were not enough studies (n < 3) to perform meaninfull meta-analyses in depressive and manic mood states (Supplementary Material, **Fig. S3A**). The pooled meta-analysis of 5 studies that assessed ACC Glu/Cr or Glu in euthymic mood state found also no significant differences between groups (g: 0.17, 95% Cl: -0.30 to -0.65, Z: 0.7; p = 0.70; tau²= 0.27;Q: 21.82, df:3 p < 0.0001, l²=86.2%; Supplementary Material, **Fig. S3A**)

Medication status. There were not enough studies (*n*< 3) to perform meaninfull meta-analysis in the medication-free group (Supplementary Material, **Fig.S3B**). The metaanalysis of eight studies performed in medicated subjects revealed no differences between groups (Supplementary Material, **Fig. S3B**). However, some studies provided evidence of lower levels of Glu/Cr in euthymic subjects taking anticonvulsants (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2013,

3.1.3. Glutamine (Gln)

Overview. Four studies (Table 1) measured ACC Gln using higher magnetic fields and/or 2D MRS sequences. Three of these studies reported increased Gln/Glu or decreased Glu/Gln in BD patients relative to controls (Öngür et al., 2008 ; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015 ; Kubo et al., 2017). The meta-analysis of these studies (227 subjects: 115 BD; 112 64 HC) revealed significantly increased Gln levels in BD relative to HC groups (Fig. 2): g:0.57, 95% Cl: 0.18 to 0.96, Z: 2.8, p = 0.004; tau² = 0.23; Q = 14.51, df = 4, p = 0.006; I 2 = 72.4%. Meta-regression revealed no influence of subject age [coefficient: 0.06; 95% Cl: (-0.046, 0.12); p = 0.06] or year of publication [coefficient: 0.048; 95% Cl: (-0.11, 0.21); p = 0.21] on the results.

Mood states. There were not enough studies (n < 3) to perform meaninfull meta-analyses in depressive and manic mood states (Fig. 2). The sensitivity meta-analysis of three studies performed in euthymic state (194 subjects; 100 BD; 94 HC) revealed increased ACC Gln levels in BD (Fig. 2): g: 0.94, 95% CI: 0.12 to 1.77, Z: 2.26, p = 0.024; tau² = 0.44; Q = 12.68, df = 2, p = 0.002; I 2 = 84.24%. Furthermore, decreased Glu/Gln (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015) or increased Gln/Glu (Kubo et al., 2017) were found in euthymic BD samples.

Medication status. No study was performed in medication-free sample. In one study performed on medicated subjets, higher Gln was observed among anticonvulsant users com- pared to non-users (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015).

3.2. N - acetylaspartate (NAA)

3.2.1. **Overview**. Eighteen studies provided NAA data for the ACC (Table 1). The pooled meta-analysis of the sixteen of studies that measured ACC NAA, comprising 1028 subjects (502 BD and 526 HC), revealed no significant differences between BD and HC: g: - 0.07, 95% CI: -0.31 to 0.16, Z: -0.16, p = 0.52; tau² = 0.76; Q=207.5, df = 19, p < 0.0001; I² = 90.84% (Supplementary Material, Fig. S4A). Although visual inspection of the funnel plot showed some asymmetry (Supplementary Material, Fig. S4B), no publication bias was detected by Egger's linear regression method [Supplementary Material, Fig. S 4B; Egger: bias = -1.88 (95% CI = -7.2 to 3.5) p = 0.47].

3.2.2. Mood states. It was possible to obtain meaningful meta-analyses for the three different mood states regarding NAA (Supplementary Material, Fig. S4A). A pooled meta-analysis of four studies performed in subjects under depression comprising 263 individuals (159 BD and 104 HC) revealed no significant differences in ACC NAA levels between groups: g: 0.48, 95% CI: -1.39 to -0.43, Z: -1.03, p = 0.3; tau² = 0.60; Q = 26.8, df = 4, p < 0.430.0001; I² =85% (Supplementary Material, Fig. S4A). Similarly, the sensitivity meta-analysis of three studies performed in manic/hypomanic states revealed also no differences between BD and HC (g: -0.07, 95% CI: -0.31 to 0.16, Z: - 0.63, p = 0.52; tau² = 0; Q = 1.63, df = 2, p =0.44; $I^2=0\%$) and for the euthymic sub-group, a pooled meta-analysis of 7 studies revealed similar results (g: -0.16, 95% CI: -0.22 to 0.33, Z: 0.39, p = 0.69; tau²= 0.12; Q =13.7, df=5, p= 0.017; I²= 63.7%; Supplementary Material, Fig. S 4A).

3.2.3. *Medication status*: The meta-analysis of three studies performed in medication-free individuals totaling 207 subjects (132 BD, 75 HC) revealed no differences in ACC levels of NAA in BD relative to HC (g: 0.38, 95% CI:- 0.60 to -1.37, Z: 0.76, p = 0.44; tau 2 = 0.84; Q = 21.2, df: 2, p < 0.001; I 2 = 90%; Supplementary Material, Fig. S4C), although all were performed in patients during a depressive state. Similalry, no between-group was recorded in the medicated sub-group regarding NAA (Supplementary Material, Fig. S4C). However, some studies provided evidence of increased levels of NAA in euthymic subjects on lithium (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018b) and after anticonvulsant treatment (Croarkin et al., 2015).

3.3. Choline-containing compounds (Cho)

3.3.1 Overview. Sixteen studies evaluated Cho in the ACC (Table 1), comprising 982 subjects (538 BD and 444 HC). The pooled meta-analysis of fifteen of these studies (959 subjects: 529 BD and 430 HC) showed significantly increased levels of Cho in BD compared to HC (Fig. 3A; g: 0.43, 95% CI: 0.28 to 0.58, Z: 5.8, p < 0.0001; tau² = 0.49, Q = 113.6, df = 16, p < $0.000, I^2 = 85.9\%$). Meta-regression revealed no influence of subject age [coefficient:0.013; 95% CI: (-0.05, 0.08); p = 0.7] on Cho, but a positive influence of year of publication on these results was observed [coefficient: 0.007; 95% CI: (0.006, 0.14); p = 0.03], as shown in Fig. 3 B . Although visual inspection of the funnel plot showed some asymmetry (Supplementary Material, Fig. S5), no publication bias was detected by Egger's linear regression method (Egger: bias = 0.8 (95% CI = 4.1 to 5.7)*p*=0.73).

3.3.2. Mood states. Sensitivity meta-analyses were performed according to the different mood states. A pooled meta-analysis of three studies (199 subjects :124 BD, 75 HC) performed in the depressive state showed significantly increased ACC Cho in the BD group (Fig. 3 A; g: 0.40; 95% CI: 0.11 to 0.69, Z: 2.69, p = 0.007; tau 2 = 0; Q = 1.22, df:2, p = 0.54; $I^2 = 0$ %). Meta-regression revealed no influence of subject age [coefficient: -0.028; 95% CI: (-0.09, 0.042); *p* = 0.43] or year of publication [coefficient: 0.04; 95% CI: (-0.02, 0.1; p = 0.25] on the results. Similarly, a pooled meta- analysis of six studies performed under euthymia, comprising 441 subjects (236 BD; 205 HC), revealed increased lev els of ACC Cho in BD (Fig. 3 A; g:0.48, 95% CI: 0.20 to 0.66, Z = 5.01, p < 0.0001; tau² = 0, Q = 2.51, df = 6, p = 0.77; I^2 = 0%). Metaregression revealed no influence of subject age [coefficient: -0.02; 95% CI: (-0.05, 0.014); p = 0.25] or year of publication [coefficient: 0.02; 95% CI: (-0.01, (0.06); p = (0.22) on the results. However, for the manic/hypomanic sub-group, a pooled meta-analysis of three studies showed no significant differences between groups (g: 0.12, 95% CI: -0.18 to 0.54, Z = 0.60, p = 0.54; tau 2 = 0; Q = 1.33, df = 2, p = 0.5; I 2 0%).

Reference	BD type	Sample Size (P/C)	Mean Age	Mood State	Medication	Field Strength (T)/ Echo Time (ms)	MRS sequence	Metabolites reported	Significant Results
Moore et al 2000	1	9/14	37.9/36	DMS	Li, Ac,Ad	1.5/30	STEAM	Cho/Cr, ml/Cr	Cho/Cr1
Dager et al., 2004	I, II	23/26	30.3/31	DMS, D	MF	1.5/Variable	PEPSI	NAA, Cho, ml	None
Amaral et al., 2006	I	13/15	34.5/34	E	Li, Ac,Ad, Ap	1.5/144	PRESS	NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr	None
Frye et al., 2007a	I, II	23/12	35.6/32	D	MF	1.5/30	PRESS	Cho, Cho/cr	None
Frye et al., 2007b	I	16/17	37.5/32.9	M/H	Li, Ac, Ap	3/20	STEAM	Glx/Cr, NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, mI/Cr	None
Malhi et al., 2007	I	9/9	40.7/41	Н	Li, Ac, MF	1.5/30	FSPGR	NAA, Cho, ml	NAA↓, Cho↓
Malhi et al., 2007	I	9/9	40.7/41	E	Li, Ac, MF	1.5/30	FSPGR	NAA, Cho	None
Öngür et al., 2008	I	15/21	36.3/34.3	Μ	Li, Ac Ap	4/Variable	J-PRESS	Glu, Gln, NAA, Cho, mI	Gln/Glu ↑
Port et al., 2008	I, II	21/21	30.8/31	DMS	MF	3/ 30	PRESSCI	Cho	None
Scherk et al., 2009	I	33/29	33/29	E	Li	1.5/30	PRESS	NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, mI/Cr	None
Brady et al., 2012	I	14/21	37.6/35	Μ	Li,Ac,Ap	4/ Variable	JPRESS	NAA/Cr	None
Xu et al., 2013	I, II	24/20	34/31	DMS	MF	3/30	2D MRSI	Glx/Cr, Glu/Cr,	None
Soeiro-de- Souza et al., 2013	I	40/40	29/29	E	Li,Ac,Ad,Ap	3/80	PRESS	Glx/Cr, Glu/C, NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, mI/Cr	Glx/Cr↑, Glu/Cr ↑, Cho/Cr↑
Zhong et al., 2014	NM	20/13	30.5/28	D	MF	1.5/ 144	PRESS	NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr	None
Ehrlich et al., 2015	I	21/42	45.9/39.3	E	Li, Ac,Ad,Ap	3/80	PRESS	Glu/Cr, Gln/Cr, NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr	Glu/Cr↑, Gln/Cr ↑, NAA/Cr↓
Croarkin et al., 2015	I, II	15/9	NM	D	Li,Ac,Ad,Ap	1.5/30	L-COZY	NAA/Cr	NAA/Cr↓
Soeiro-de- Souza et al., 2015	I	40/44	31.7/25.7	E	Li,Ac,Ad,Ap	3/Variable	JPRESS	Glu, Gln	Glu∔, Gln ↑, Glu/Gln↓
Cao et al., 2016	I	50/44	35.7/35.4	DMS	Li, Ac, Ad, MF	3/80	PRESS	Glu/Cr, NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, mI/Cr	Cho/Cr↑
Li et al., 2016	NM	13/20	31/31.7	D	MF	3/30	2D MRS-PRESS	Glx, NAA, Cho, ml	Glx ↑
Galin´ska- Skok et al., 2016	I	27/10	43/40.2	DMS	Li, Ac, Ap, Ad	1.5/35	PRESS	NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, ml/Cr	None
Kubo et al., 2017	I, II	20/23	45.0/46.4	DMS, E	Li,Ac,Ap	3/18	STEAM	Glu, Gln, NAA, Cho	Gln ↑, Gln/Glu ↑, NAA ↑, Cho ↑
Prisciandaro et al., 2017	I, II	20/19	36.8/38.0	D	Li,Ac,Ad,Ap	3/ variable	JPRESS	Glu/Cr	None
Soeiro-de- Souza et al., 2018a	I	128/80	32.04/28.1	E	Li,Ac,Ap	3/80	PRESS	Glx/Cr, Glu/Cr	Glx/Cr 1, Glu/Cr
Soeiro-de- Souza et al., 2018b	I	129/79	32/28.4	E	Li,Ac,Ap	3/80	PRESS	NAA, Cho, ml	NAA ↑, Cho↑

Table 1Cross-sectional ¹HMRS studies comparing ACC neurometabolites concentration between bipolar disorder and healthycontrols subjects.

(continued on next page)

Table 1 (continued	0							
Reference	BD type	Sample Size (P/C)	Mean Age	Mood State	Medication	Field Strength (T)/ Echo Time (ms)	MRS sequence	Metabolites reported	Significant Results
Wise et al., 2018	NM	9/20	31.44/30	D	MF	3/30	PRESS	Glu/Cr	None
Zhong et al., 2018	NM	92/42	25.4/25.	D	MF	3/ 144	PRESS	NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, ml/Cr	None
Huber et al., 2018	1, 11	19/10	18/19	D	NM	3/ variable	JPRESS	NAA	None

Abbreviations: Ac: Anticonvulsants; Ad: Antidepressants; Ap: Antipsychotics; C: Healthy Controls; D: Depression; DMS: Different mood states; E: Euthymia; H: Hypomania; Li: Lithium; M: Mania; MF: Medication-free; MS: Mood stabilizers; N: Number of subjects; NM: Not Mentioned; P: Patients.

Fig. 1 Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC Glx/Cr in overall BD.

GIx and GIx/Cr in BD



Fig. 2 Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC Gln-in overall BD as influenced by the mood states. DSM: Different mood states; E: Euthymia; M: Mania/hypomania

GIn in BD

Group by	Study name		s	tatistics f	or each	study							
Mood State		Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value					
DMS	Kubo 2017 (overall sample)	0,553	0,306	0,094	-0,047	1,153	1,807	0,071	1			-	1
DMS		0,553	0,306	0,094	-0,047	1,153	1,807	0,071				•	
E	Ehrlich 2015	1,649	0,302	0,091	1,057	2,241	5,459	0,000			-	-	-+-
-	Soeiro-de-Souza 2015	0,317	0,224	0,050	-0,122	0,756	1,414	0,157					
E	Kubo 2017 (euthymic sample)) 0,930	0,349	0,122	0,246	1,614	2,666	0,008				_	
E		0,948	0,420	0,176	0,126	1,771	2,260	0,024					-
M	Öngür 2008	0,357	0,333	0,111	-0,296	1,010	1,072	0,284					
М		0,357	0,333	0,111	-0,296	1,010	1,072	0,284					
Overa		0,572	0,199	0,039	0,183	0,961	2,881	0,004			- I 🍝		
									-4,00	-2,00	0,00		2,00

Low In BD High In BD

Cho and Cho/Cr in BD

roup by	Study name		ş	tatistics f	or each	study		
Mood State		Hedges's	Standard	Varianaa	Lower	Upper	7 Voluo	n Value
		g	error	variance	iimit	irnit	∠-value	p-value
D	Zhong 2014	0,145	0,348	0,121	-0,538	0,827	0,415	0,678
D	Li 2016	0,704	0,367	0,134	-0,014	1,423	1,921	0,055
D	Zhong 2018	0,401	0,187	0,035	0,035	0,767	2,145	0,032
D		0,404	0,150	0,023	0,110	0,698	2,690	0,007
DMS	Moore 2000	0,505	0,418	0,175	-0,315	1,325	1,207	0,227
DMS	Cao 2016 (overall sample)	2,905	0,295	0,087	2,327	3,483	9,854	0,000
DMS	Galiska-Skok 2016	0,869	0,376	0,141	0,132	1,606	2,310	0,021
DMS	Kubo 2017	1,623	0,347	0,121	0,942	2,303	4,671	0,000
DMS		1,498	0,560	0,313	0,401	2,595	2,677	0,007
E	Amaral 2006	0,113	0,368	0,136	-0,608	0,835	0,308	0,758
E	Malhi 2007 (euthymic sample) 0,103	0,449	0,202	-0,777	0,984	0,230	0,818
E	Scherk 2009	0,570	0,256	0,066	0,067	1,073	2,223	0,026
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2013	0,586	0,226	0,051	0,143	1,030	2,592	0,010
E	Ehrlich 2015	0,341	0,266	0,071	-0,180	0,861	1,282	0,200
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018B	0,545	0,145	0,021	0,262	0,829	3,766	0,000
E		0,480	0,096	0,009	0,292	0,668	5,011	0,000
M	Frye 2007	0,432	0,344	0,118	-0,242	1,107	1,257	0,209
M	Malhi 2007 (manic sample)	-0,158	0,450	0,202	-1,040	0,723	-0,352	0,725
M	Öngür 2008	0,000	0,331	0,109	-0,648	0,648	0,000	1,000
M		0,127	0,211	0,044	-0,285	0,540	0,605	0,545
Overa		0,435	0,075	0,006	0,289	0,582	5,820	0,000

Low in BD

High in BD

Regression of Hedges's g on Publication year



Cho and Cho/Cr in BD: medication effect

Group by	Study name		St	atistics fo	r each	study				Hed	ges's g and 95	% O	
Medication status		Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value					
M	Moore 2000	0,505	0,418	0,175	-0,315	1,325	1,207	0,227		1	-+	- 1	1
M	Amaral 2006	0,113	0,368	0,136	-0,608	0,835	0,308	0,758					
M	Frye 2007	0.432	0,344	0,118	-0,242	1,107	1,257	0,209				-	
M	Malhi 2007 (manic sample)	-0,158	0,450	0,202	-1,040	0,723	-0,352	0,725		-	<u> </u>		
M	Malhi 2007 (euthymic sample	0,103	0,449	0,202	-0,777	0,984	0,230	0,818					
M	Öngür 2008	0,000	0,331	0,109	-0,648	0,648	0,000	1,000			—		
M	Scherk 2009	0,570	0,256	0,066	0,067	1,073	2,223	0,026				-	
M	Soeiro-de-Souza 2013	0,586	0,226	0,051	0,143	1,030	2,592	0,010				.	
M	Ehrlich 2015	0,341	0,266	0.071	-0,180	0,861	1,282	0,200			+		
M	Cao 2016 (overall sample)	2.905	0.295	0.087	2.327	3,483	9,854	0.000					_
M	Galiska-Skok 2016	0.869	0.376	0.141	0,132	1,606	2,310	0.021				<u> </u>	
M	Kubo 2017	1.623	0.347	0.121	0,942	2,303	4,671	0.000			- I -		
M	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018B	0.545	0,145	0.021	0.262	0.829	3,766	0.000					
M		0.667	0,213	0.045	0.250	1.084	3,133	0.002				•	
MF	Zhona 2014	0.145	0,348	0.121	-0,538	0.827	0,415	0.678					
ME	Li 2016	0.704	0,367	0.134	-0.014	1.423	1,921	0.055				-	
ME	Zhong 2018	0,401	0,187	0,035	0,035	0,767	2,145	0,032					
ME	-	0,404	0,150	0,023	0,110	0,698	2,690	0,007			•		
Overal		0,491	0,123	0,015	0,251	0,732	4,005	0,000			- Č		
									4,00	2,00	0,00	2,00	4,00
										Low in BD		High in BD	

Fig. 3 A - Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC Cho/Cr and Cho in overall BD. **B**- Meta-regression analyses of the influences of the publication year on the effect size of studies assessing ACC Cho/Cr and Cho in overall BD. **C**- Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC Cho and Cho/Cr in overall BD as influenced by the medication status.

3.3.3. *Medication status*. A pooled meta-analysis of three studies performed in medication-free individuals, comprising 199 subjects (124 BD, 75 HC) revealed significantly increased Cho in BD (Fig. 3 C; g: 0.40; 95% CI: 0.11 to 0.69, Z: 4.0, p < 0.001; tau² = 0; Q = 1.22, df:2, p = 0.54; l²=0%), although this involved the same sample as the depressive state analysis. Meta-regression demonstrated no influence of subject age or year of publication on Cho (see depressive mood state). Similalry, the meta-analysis of medicated subjects also showed increased Cho and Cho/Cr levels in medicated BD (Fig. 3 C; g: 0.66; 95% CI: 0.25 to 1.08, Z: 3.1, p = 0.002; tau² = 0.49; Q = 79, df: 12, p < 0.001; l² = 87%).

3.4. Myo-inositol

3.4.1. Overview. Twelve studies measured mI in the ACC (Table 1). The pooled meta-analysis of eleven of these studies assessing mI (757 subjects: 432 BD and 325 HC) found no significant difference (Supplementary Material, **Fig. S 6A**) (g: 0.04, 95% CI: -0.11 to 0.19, Z: 0.31, p = 0.60; tau² = 0.13; Q = 34.8, df: 12, p < 0.001; $I^2 = 65\%$). Although some asymmetry was ob- served in the funnel plot (Supplementary Material, **Fig. S 6B**), no publication bias was detected by Egger's linear regression method [Supplementary Material, Fig. S6B; Egger: bias = -1.60 (95% CI = -5.06 to 1.85); p = 0.33].

3.4.2. Mood states. Sensitivity meta-analyses were conducted considering the different mood-states (Supplementary Material, Fig. S 6A). There were too few studies (n < 3) to conduct a meaningful metaanalysis in the depressive mood state. A pooled metaperformed analysis three studies of in manic/hypomanic state encompassing 87 subjects (40 BD and 47 HC) found no differences in ACC mI in BD compared to controls (g: -0.05, 95% CI: -0.46 to 0.35; Z: -0.27, p = 0.78; tau² = 0, Q = 0.50, df:2, p = 0.92; l² = 0%) and a pooled meta-analysis of four studies in the euthymic state also revealed no between-group differences (368 subjects: 211 BD; 157 HC): g: 0.11, 95% CI: -0.08 to 0.32, Z: 1.12, p = 0.26; tau² = 0; Q =0.36, df = 3, p = 0.94; | 2 = 0%.

3.4.3. Medication status. A pooled meta-analysis of three medication-free studies (Supplementary Material, Fig. S 6C), totaling 377 sub- jects (271 BD and 106 HC) revealed no differences in ACC mI between patients and controls (g: -0.21, 95% CI: - 1.16 to 0.73, Z: 0.44, p = 0.65; tau² = 0.64; Q = 20.9, df = 2, p < 0.001, I² = 90%). Similarly, the sensitivity meta-analysis including only studies with medicated patients showed a similar result: g: -0.10, 95% CI: - 0.33 to 0.12, Z: -0.88, p = 0.37; tau² = 0.0355; Q = 13, df = 9, p = 0.14, I = 32%.

3.5. GABA

3.5.1. Overview. Four studies measured ACC GABA in the ACC involving a t tal of 184 subjects (103 BD; 81 HC) (**Table S1**). The pooled meta-analysis of these studies revealed no significant dif- ference between groups: g: 0.18, 95% CI: -0.10 to 0.47, Z: 1.24, p = 0.21; tau² = 0; Q = 2.72, df = 3, p = 0.23, I 2 = 0%

(Supplementary Material, Fig. S 7).

3.5.2. *Mood states.* There were too few studies (n < 3) to conduct meaningful meta-analyses for the depressive, manic and euthymic mood state (Supplementary Material, **Fig. S 7**).

3.5.3. *Medication status.* No studies measured GABA in a mediation-free sample. In medicated subjects, most authors found no significant dif- ferences between groups (**Table S1**). The overall results of the meta-analyses are shown in Sup- plementary Material, **TableS2**.

Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first ACC-oriented systematic review and meta-analysis to focus on the neurometabolic profile in BD, taking into account the mood state and medication status. Metaanalyses (Supplementary Material, Table S2) revealed overall increased ACC levels of Glx, Gln and Cho in BD compared to HC but no significant differences for Glu, NAA, GABA or mI. While euthymia was associated with increased Cho and Gln, bipolar depression was only associated with increased Cho. No consistent data were available for mania, largely due to the small number of studies. Regarding medication effects on ACC neurometabolites, meta-analyses revealed that both medication-free and medicated BD subjects had increased ACC Cho. It was not possible to perform further meta-analyses exploring the medication effect due to the heterogeneity in medication profiles across studies or lack of detailed medication information. However, some selected studies provided evidence that anticonvulsants may impact ACC balance between Glu/Gln in BD.

The overall increased ACC Glx levels in BD patients relative to HC revealed by a meta-analysis with moderate effect size is in line with previous meta-analyses that simultaneously assessed different voxels and/or mixed adult and child/adolescent populations (Gigante et al., 2012 ; Chitty et al., 2013). However, there was an insufficient number of studies reporting ACC Glx in specific mood states to perform meta-analysis, precluding any conclusion as to whether increased ACC Glx is a general feature in BD or a mood state-dependent phenomenon. Since Glx represents the sum of several metabolites, predominantly Glu and Gln (Buonocore and Maddock, 2015), increased Glx has been interpreted as an indicator glutamatergic neurotransmission of (Govindaraju et al., 2000). Thus, it has been postulated that the putative increased glutamatergic neurotransmission causes supra-activation of glutamatergic receptors, increasing calcium postsynaptic influx, resulting in excito-toxicity, cell damage or even neuronal death (Berk et al., 2011 ; Mehta et al., 2013). Considering that Glx does not disclose whether Glu or Gln are elevated and that the latter is a non-neuroactive glutamatergic metabolite (Albrecht et al., 2007), increased Glx may not necessarily represent enhanced glutamatergic neurotransmission. Indeed, our meta- analysis failed to confirm any alteration of ACC Glu in BD, and thus did not support the notion of an increased glutamatergic state in the ACC as a general feature in BD.

Conversely, we found increased overall Gln, which was particularly influenced by the euthymic mood state. However, there were too few studies to perform meta-analyses in mania and depression, precluding any conclusion regarding the ACC Gln dynamics across mood states in BD. In the central nervous system, Gln is synthetized in ascrocytes from the extracellular Glu via the Gln synthetase pathway and serves as the precursor for neuronal Glu synthesis in the glutamatergic neurons (Walls et al., 2015). Such Glu-Gln cycling across neurons and astrocytes has been interpreted as an evolutionary acquisition to buffer glutamate-related ex-citotoxicity, since Gln is a "non-excitatory" form of stored Glu (Walls et al., 2015; Cooper and Jeitner, 2016). Since the increased Gln found was associated with the euthymic mood state, we may hypothetise that there might occur a shift in Glu-Gln cycle towards the latter under euthymia. Indeed, anticonvulsants medication has been reported to both decrease Glu (Friedman et al., 2004 ; Strawn et al., 2012) and increase Gln (Soeirode-Souza et al., 2015). Furthrmore, some selected studies have reported that euthymic BD subjects taking anticonvulsants had lower Glx/Cr (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2013) or Glu/Cr (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2013 ; 2018 a), as well as increased levels of Gln (Soeiro-de Souza et al., 2015 ; Kubo et al., 2017). However, our results should be interpreted with caution because only 4 studies have assessed Gln and none were performed unsing a field strength higher than 4 T. Therefore, we highly recommend that further studies investigate the exact composition of increased ACC Glx, using more sensitive techniques and higher magnetic fields that allow more precise measurement of Gln and Glu, as well as in different mood states. The overall increases in ACC Cho in BD demonstrated by meta-analyses with larger effect sizes and lower levels of heterogeneity strongly suggest it is a potential trait marker in BD, given it was observed in euthymia, depression and medication-free subjects, but not in mania. However, this finding conflicts with a previous meta-analysis focused on Cho that mixed data from multiple voxels (Kraguljac et al., 2012), although some previous reports have correlated increased Cho to the severity of both depressive (Moore et al., 2000) and manic (Cecil et al., 2002) states. Elevated Cho has been associated mostly with increased phospholipid cycling or membrane breakdown that results in the release of membrane choline compounds, commonly observed in neurodegenerative (e.g., Alzheimer Disease) and demyelination (e.g., Multiple Sclerosis) processes (Stork and Ren-shaw., 2005). Given that cortical thinning in frontal areas is one of the most consistent neurobiological findings documented in BD, including in the ACC (Hibar et al., 2017), our results corroborate the notion that increased Cho could be a neurochemical trait associated with increased phospholipid turnover and possibly correlated with neuro-morphometric losses. Such a phenomenon appeared to be more influenced by the depressive than manic episodes, although there were only 3 studies performed in both these mood states. Increased Cho was also observed in the pooled metaanalysis of studies that mixed subjets under different mood states and it appeared not to be influenced by the medication status. Additionally, a positive correlation was also noted between publication year and effect size, only for the overall meta-analysis, suggesting the robustness of recent studies (e.g., Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018 a and Zhong et al., 2018) has contributed to this positive result since these studies have assessed larger samples in a single mood state. Therefore, further studies assessing homogeneous samples in specific mood state using appropriate techniques (e.g. phos- phorus magnetic resonance spectroscopy) are warranted. Such increased Cho levels, possibly associated with ACC lower cortical volume, appear not to stem from mitochondrial dysfunction since no consistent changes in NAA were observed in overall, depressed, euthymia, manic or medication-free samples. This result contradicts previous systematic review and metaanalysis (Yildiz-Yesiloglu and Ankerst., 2006; Kraguljac et al., 2012) reporting NAA decline in frontal areas, the hippocampus and basal ganglia in BD, considered a surrogate of mitochondrial dysfunction and neuronal loss (Stork and Renshaw, 2005 ; Moffett et al., 2007). Therefore, our data do not corroborate the mitochondrial oxidative metabolism dysfunction theory (Stork and Renshaw., 2005) for neuroprogression in BD (Berk et al., 2011). Such a Cho-NAA discordant result suggests that the increased Cho levels might be associated with abnormalities in white matter microstructures, axonal myelination and white matter tracts disconnectivity (Öngür et al., 2010 Benedetti et al., 2011; Nortje et al., 2013) rather than neuronal damage. Alternatively, it may be related to inflammatory and neurotrophic pathways (Berk et al., 2011) instead of energetic metabolism imbalances.

No evidence of alterations in ACC GABA in BD patients compared to HC was found by the present meta-analysis. This finding is in agreement with previous investigations (Chiapponi et al., 2016; Schür et al., 2016) and may potentily be confounded by the medication effect since medications such as anticonvulsants and benzodiazepines are known to modulate GABA (Sanacora et al., 2002). Similaly, meta-analyses showed no differences in ml between groups, contradicting findings of a previous systematic review that documented higher mI levels in frontal regions (Silverstone et al., 2005).

The main limitation of the present study was the high heterogeneity observed in some overall meta-analyses, largely as a result of the different study designs, stages of illness and absence of detailed medication information, as well as differences among studies in relation to voxel size, magnetic field strength, ¹H-MRS editing technique, echo-time, metabolite quantification method, tissue composition correction and software used for quantification. Of these factors, voxel size may be the significant, since there are most specific cytoarchitectural areas with different functions within the ACC (Bush et al., 2000), aside from the fact that in overly small voxels, the signal-to-noise ratio might be poor. Echo-time also varied widely among studies, a factor that has been found to influence the quality of metabolite measurements, in particular Glu (Schubert et al., 2004). Although the high I^2 values found in the present meta-analyses were comparable to those described by previous studies (Gigante et al., 2012 ; Schür et al., 2016 ; Romeo et al., 2018), subanalyses of some of the metabolites (e.g. Cho) revealed no heterogeneity, highlighting the need for more methodologically homogenous ¹H-MRS studies in BD. Additionally, no meaningful publication bias was detected in the present study.

5. Concluding remarks

The results of the present meta-analysis corroborate the relevance of ACC to understanding BD neurobiology across different mood states. Although there is still room for improvement in ACC 1 H-MRS literature, our results strongly support the hypothesis of increased ACC cell membrane phospholipid turnover and increased Glx in BD. However, the nature of Glx increase in the ACC, as well as the Glu-Gln balance across mood states, are still poorly understood, but there is some evidence that medications can modulate the Glu-Gln cycle within the ACC. Further ¹H-MRS studies, in the ACC or other voxels, should assess more homogeneous (preferentially mood-state specific), larger BD samples and account for medication status using more sensitive ¹H-MRS techniques.

Funding and disclosure: No funding was obtained for this study and no disclosures were declared.

Author contributions

Study conception: ES-M, KU-R, MG S-S; Study design: ES-M, KU-R, MGS-S; Data search and extraction: ES-M, 70MGS-S; Data analysis and interpretation: ES-M, KU-R, MG S-S; Writing of manuscript: ES-M, KU-R, MGS-S. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict of Interest

The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

Acknowledgments

We thank Dr. Toby Wise and Dr. JJ Prisciandaro for kindly providing us with numerical data from their published manuscripts.

Supplementary materials

Supplementary material associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro. 2021.01.096.

Anterior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in Bipolar Disorder are influenced by mood state and medication: a meta-analysis of ¹H-MRS studies.

Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi^{1,2}*, Katja Umla-Runge², Marcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza¹

¹Mood Disorders Unit (GRUDA), Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (IPq-FMUSP), Brazil

²Cardiff University Brain Research Imaging Centre, School of Psychology, Cardiff University, Wales, UK

*Corresponding Author: Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi

Mood Disorders Unit (GRUDA), Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo

(IPq-FMUSP), Brazil

Email: estevaoscotti@gmail.com

Running Title: ACC neurometabolite profile in BD





Figure S3 A- Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC Glu/Cr and Glu in overall BD and under different mood states.

Group by	Study name		S	itatistics f	or each	study		Hedges's g and 95% Cl					
Mood State	I	Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value					
D	Prisciandaro et al 2017	-0,041	0,314	0,099	-0,656	0,574	-0,130	0,897				1	1
D	Wise 2018	-0,459	0,395	0,156	-1,233	0,315	-1,162	0,245					
D		-0,203	0,246	0,060	-0,684	0,279	-0,825	0,409			-		
DMS	Cao 2016	-0,216	0,206	0,042	-0,619	0,187	-1,051	0,293					
DMS	Kubo 2017 (overall sample)	0,506	0,337	0,113	-0,154	1,166	1,503	0,133				-	
DMS		0,096	0,358	0,128	-0,605	0,797	0,268	0,789					
E	Soeiro de Souza 2013	0,662	0,228	0,052	0,216	1,108	2,910	0,004				-	
E	Ehrlich 2015	0,350	0,266	0,071	-0,171	0,870	1,315	0,189			+		
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2015	-0,779	0,231	0,053	-1,231	-0,328	-3,381	0,001		_			
E	Kubo 2017 (euthymic sample)	0,506	0,337	0,113	-0,154	1,166	1,503	0,133				-	
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018 A	0,181	0,142	0,020	-0,098	0,460	1,273	0,203			+		
E		0,171	0,245	0,060	-0,308	0,651	0,700	0,484			-		
M	Öngür 2008	-0,495	0,336	0,113	-1,152	0,163	-1,474	0,141		- 1			
M		-0,495	0,336	0,113	-1,152	0,163	-1,474	0,141					
Overall		-0,083	0,141	0,020	-0,360	0,194	-0,585	0,558			÷.		
									-4,00	-2,00	0,00	2,00	4,00
										Low in BD		High in BD	

D Depression; DMS: Different mood states; E: Euthymia; M:mania

Figure S3 B- Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC Glu/Cr and Glu in overall BD and under different medication status.

Glu and Glu/Cr in BD: medication	effect
----------------------------------	--------

Group by	Study name	Statistics for each study												
Medication status		Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value						
м	Öngür 2008	-0,495	0,336	0,113	-1,152	0,163	-1,474	0,141	1	I –	+	1	1	
N	Soeiro de Souza 2013	0,662	0,228	0,052	0,216	1,108	2,910	0,004				-		
N	Ehrlich 2015	0,350	0,266	0,071	-0,171	0,870	1,315	0,189				·		
N	Soeiro-de-Souza 2015	-0,779	0,231	0,053	-1,231	-0,328	-3,381	0,001						
Λ	Cao 2016	-0,216	0,206	0,042	-0,619	0,187	-1,051	0,293						
N	Kubo 2017 (overall sample)	0,506	0,337	0,113	-0,154	1,166	1,503	0,133				-		
Λ	Kubo 2017 (euthymic sample)) 0,506	0,337	0,113	-0,154	1,166	1,503	0,133				-		
N	Prisciandaro et al 2017	-0,041	0,314	0,099	-0,656	0,574	-0,130	0,897						
N	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018 A	0,181	0,142	0,020	-0,098	0,460	1,273	0,203			+			
N		0,068	0,162	0,026	-0,249	0,385	0,421	0,674			•			
٨F	Wise 2018	-0,459	0,395	0,156	-1,233	0,315	-1,162	0,245		- 1				
٨F		-0,459	0,395	0,156	-1,233	0,315	-1,162	0,245						
Overall		-0,008	0,149	0,022	-0,301	0,285	-0,050	0,960			~ ♦			
									-4,00	-2,00	0,00	2,00	4,00	
										Low in BD		High in BD		

Depression; DMS: Different mood states; E: Euthymia; M:mania/hypomania

NAA an	d NAA	/Cr in	BD
--------	-------	--------	----



D : Depression; DMS: Different mood states; E: Euthymia; M:mania/hypomania

Figure S 4 B- Funnel plot for meta-analysis of ACC NAA and NAA/Cr in overall BD.



Figure S 4C Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC NAA and NAA/Cr in overall BD as influenced by the medication status

Group by	Study name		Sta	atistics for	or each	study			Hedges's g and 95%Cl				
Medication status		Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value					
	Huber 2018	-0,014	0,380	0,144	-0,758	0,730	-0,037	0,971		1		1	
		-0,014	0,380	0,144	-0,758	0,730	-0,037	0,971			÷		
N	Amaral 2006	-0,228	0,369	0,136	-0,952	0,495	-0,619	0,536			<u> </u>		
N	Frye 2007	-0,583	0,358	0,128	-1,284	0,119	-1,629	0,103					
N	Malhi 2007 (manic sample)	-0,035	0,449	0,202	-0,915	0,845	-0,078	0,937			_		
N	Malhi 2007 (euthymic sample)	0,026	0,449	0,202	-0,854	0,906	0,057	0,954					
Ν	Öngür 2008	0,000	0,331	0,109	-0,648	0,648	0,000	1,000			<u> </u>		
N	Scherk 2009	-0,049	0,251	0,063	-0,541	0,444	-0,193	0,847			-		
Ν	Soeiro de Souza 2013	0,378	0,223	0,050	-0,060	0,816	1,690	0,091					
N	Ehrlich 2015	-1,081	0,285	0,081	-1,640	-0,522	-3,789	0,000			-		
Ν	Cao 2016 (overall sample)	1,088	0,220	0,048	0,657	1,519	4,951	0,000			_ -	I	
N	Galiska-Skok 2016	-0,213	0,291	0,085	-0,783	0,358	-0,731	0,465					
Ν	Kubo 2017 (overall sample)	0,700	0,309	0,096	0,094	1,307	2,262	0,024				-	
N	Kubo 2017 (euthymic sample)	-0,437	0,336	0,113	-1,094	0,221	-1,301	0,193		-			
N	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018 B	0,056	0,142	0,020	-0,223	0,335	0,390	0,696			+		
N	Zhong 2018	-1,585	0,207	0,043	-1,992	-1,178	-7,640	0,000					
Ν		-0,139	0,209	0,044	-0,549	0,270	-0,668	0,504			-		
٨F	Zhong et al 2014	-0,034	0,348	0,121	-0,716	0,647	-0,099	0,921					
٨F	Cao 2016 (medication free sample) 1,292	0,260	0,067	0,783	1,801	4,977	0,000					
VIF	Li 2016	-0,172	0,348	0,121	-0,854	0,511	-0,494	0,622					
VIF		0,384	0,506	0,256	-0,607	1,376	0,760	0,448					
Overall		-0,053	0,172	0,030	-0,390	0,284	-0,308	0,758			•	1	
									-4,00	-2,00	0,00	2,00	4,
										Low in BD		High in BD	

NAA and NAA/Cr in BD: medication effect



Figure S 5- Funnel plot for meta-analysis of ACC Cho and Cho/Cr in overall BD.



Figure S 6A- Forest plot for meta-analysis of ACC mI/cr and mI in overall BD and under different mood states.

ml	and	ml/	Cr	in	BD
----	-----	-----	----	----	----

Group by	Study name		St	atistics fo	or each	study				He	dges's g and 95	%CI	
wood State		Hedges's	Standard		Lower	Upper							
		g	error	Variance	limit	limit	Z-Value	p-Value					
D	Li 2016	0,364	0,359	0,129	-0,339	1,068	1,015	0,310	1		-+	-	1
D	Zhong 2018	0,184	0,186	0,034	-0,180	0,547	0,991	0,322					
D		0,222	0,165	0,027	-0,101	0,545	1,347	0,178			•		
DMS	Moore 2000	0,166	0,413	0,170	-0,643	0,975	0,402	0,687			_	.	
DMS	Cao 2016 (overall sample)	-0,590	0,209	0,044	-1,000	-0,179	-2,816	0,005					
DMS	Cao 2016 (medication-free sample) -1,161	0,255	0,065	-1,662	-0,661	-4,547	0,000			⊢		
DMS	Galiska-Skok 2016	-0,728	0,372	0,138	-1,457	0,001	-1,957	0,050		- 1			
DMS		-0,639	0,243	0,059	-1,115	-0,163	-2,630	0,009			◆		
E	Malhi 2007 (euthymic sample)	0,341	0,453	0,205	-0,546	1,228	0,754	0,451				-	
E	Scherk 2009	0,180	0,252	0,063	-0,314	0,674	0,714	0,475			-+=		
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2013	0,076	0,222	0,049	-0,358	0,510	0,344	0,731					
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018B	0,094	0,142	0,020	-0,185	0,373	0,658	0,511					
E		0,118	0,105	0,011	-0,088	0,324	1,123	0,261			•		
M	Frye 2007	0,038	0,340	0,115	-0,628	0,704	0,112	0,911					
M	Malhi 2007 (manic sample)	-0,064	0,449	0,202	-0,944	0,816	-0,143	0,886			-		
M	Öngür 2008	-0,145	0,331	0,110	-0,794	0,503	-0,439	0,660					
M		-0,058	0,210	0,044	-0,469	0,353	-0,276	0,782			-		
Overall		0,040	0,077	0,006	-0,112	0,192	0,519	0,604			•		
									-4,00	-2,00	0,00	2,00	4,00
										Low in BD		High in BD	

D : Depression; DMS: Different mood states; E: Euthymia; M:mania/hypomania

Figure S 6B- Funnel plot for meta-analysis of ACC mI and mI/Cr in overall BD.



Figure S 6C- Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC mI and mI/Cr in overall BD as influenced by the medication status.

Group by	Study name		S	atistics for	or each	study				Hec	lges's g and 9	5%CI
Medication status	ŀ	Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value				
	Scherk 2009	0,180	0,252	0,063	-0,314	0,674	0,714	0,475	1	1		1
		0,180	0,252	0,063	-0,314	0,674	0,714	0,475			-	
Л	Moore 2000	0,166	0,413	0,170	-0,643	0,975	0,402	0,687				-
Λ	Frye 2007	0,038	0,340	0,115	-0,628	0,704	0,112	0,911			—	
1	Malhi 2007 (manic sample)	-0,064	0,449	0,202	-0,944	0,816	-0,143	0,886				
1	Malhi 2007 (euthymic sample)	0,341	0,453	0,205	-0,546	1,228	0,754	0,451				_
I	Öngür 2008	-0,145	0,331	0,110	-0,794	0,503	-0,439	0,660				
1	Soeiro-de-Souza 2013	0,076	0,222	0,049	-0,358	0,510	0,344	0,731			-+	
	Cao 2016 (overall sample)	-0,590	0,209	0,044	-1,000	-0,179	-2,816	0,005				
1	Galiska-Skok 2016	-0,728	0,372	0,138	-1,457	0,001	-1,957	0,050				
Λ	Soeiro-de-Souza 2018B	0,094	0,142	0,020	-0,185	0,373	0,658	0,511			- - -	
N		-0,105	0,119	0,014	-0,338	0,128	-0,886	0,376			-	
ИF	Cao 2016 (medication-free sample)	-1,161	0,255	0,065	-1,662	-0,661	-4,547	0,000			-	
NF .	Li 2016	0,364	0,359	0,129	-0,339	1,068	1,015	0,310			-+	-
ИF	Zhong 2018	0,184	0,186	0,034	-0,180	0,547	0,991	0,322				
ΛF		-0,215	0,482	0,233	-1,160	0,731	-0,445	0,657		-		
Overall		-0,061	0,105	0,011	-0,267	0,145	-0,581	0,561			•	

M: Medicated; MF: medication-free

Figure S 7- Forest Plot for meta-analysis of ACC GABA in overall BD and under different mood states.

GABA in BD

Group by Mood State	Study name		5	Statistics f	or each	study				Hedg	ges's g and 95	<u>% C</u> I	
		Hedges's g	Standard error	Variance	Lower limit	Upper limit	Z-Value	p-Value					
D	Prisciandaro 2017	0,000	0,314	0,098	-0,615	0,615	0,000	1,000		1		1	1
D	Huber 2018	-0,246	0,381	0,145	-0,993	0,501	-0,645	0,519					
D		-0,099	0,242	0,059	-0,574	0,375	-0,410	0,682			-		
E	Brady 2013	0,527	0,362	0,131	-0,182	1,236	1,456	0,145				-	
E	Soeiro-de-Souza 2015	0,283	0,214	0,046	-0,137	0,703	1,321	0,186					
E		0,347	0,184	0,034	-0,015	0,708	1,879	0,060			•		
Overall		0,183	0,147	0,022	-0,105	0,471	1,247	0,212			•		
									-4,00	-2,00	0,00	2,00	4,00

Low in BD High in BD

D : Depression; E: Euthymia
Reference	BD Type	Р	С	Mean Age (P/C)	Moo d Stat e	Voxel Size (cm ³)	Field Strengh (Tesla)	Echo Time (ms)	MRS sequenc e	Quantifi -cation	Medicati on	Result	Direct ion
Brady 2013	Ι	14	14	32.6/36 .9	Е	16.7	4	68	MEGA PRESS	GABA/c r	Li, Ac,Ad, Ap, Benz	S	Inc
Soeiro-de- Souza 2015	Ι	50	38	31.7/25 .7	E	18	3	varia ble	JPRESS	GABA	Li, Ac, Ad,Ap,Be nz	NS	-
Prisciandaro 2017 ¹	I,II	20	19	36.8/38 .0	D	7	3	varia ble	JPRESS	GABA/c r	Li, Ac,Ad, Ap	NS	-
Huber 2018	I,II	19	10	18/19	D	18.7	3	varia ble	JPRESS	GABA	NM	NS	-

Table S1 -Cross-sectional ACC ¹HMRS studies comparing GABAconcentration between Bipolar Disorders and Healthy controls subjects

Abbreviations: Ac: Anticonvulsants; Ad: Antidepressants; Ap: Antipsychotics; C: Healthy Controls; Dec: Decreased; D:depression; DMS: different mood states; E: Euthymia; H: hypomania; Inc: Increased; Li: Lithium; M: mania; MF:medication-free; MS: mood stabilizers; N: number of subjects; NM: not mentioned; NS: non-significant; P: Patients; S:significant.

¹Authors did not mention the mood state which was assumed as Depressive based on Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale data.

Metabolite/group	BD- Overall	Mania	BD Depression	Euthymia	Medication- free
Cla	Inc		•		
GIX	Inc	-	-	-	-
Glu	NA	-	-	NA	-
Gln	Inc	-	-	Inc	-
GABA	NA	-	-	-	-
NAA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Cho	Inc	NA	Inc	Inc	Inc
mI	NA	NA	-	NA	NA

TableS2- Summary of the main meta-analytic results regarding ACC neurometabolites in BD.

Legend:

Inc: Increased; NA: Not altered; -: Not known

References

Albrecht, J., Sonnewald, U., Waagepetersen, H.S., Schousboe, A., 2007. Glutamine in the central nervous system: function and dysfunction. Front. Biosci. 12, 332-343.

Amaral, J.A.M.S., Tamada, R.S., Issler, C.K., Caetano, S.C., Cerri, G.G., Castro, C.C., et al., 2006. A ¹HMRS study of the anterior cingulate gyrus in euthymic bipolar patients. Hum. Psy- chopharmacol. Clin. Exp. 21, 215-220.

Benedetti, F., Yeh, P.-.H., Bellani, M., et al., 2011. Disruption of white matter integrity in bipolar depression as a possible struc- tural marker of illness. Biol. Psychiatry 69, 309-317.

Berk, M., Kapczinski, F., Andreazza, A.C., Dean, O.M., Gior- lando, F., Maes, M., Yücel, M., Gama, C.S., Dodd, S., Dean, B., Magalhães, P.V., Amminger, P., McGorry, P., Malhi, G.S., 2011. Pathways underlying neuroprogression in bipolar disorder: fo- cus on inflammation, oxidative stress and neurotrophic factors. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 35 (3), 804-817.

Brady, R.O., Cooper, A., Jensen, J.E., Tandon, N., Cohen, B., Ren- shaw, P., et al., 2012. A longitudinal pilot proton MRS investiga- tion of the manic and euthymic states of bipolar disorder. Transl. Psychiatry 2, e160.

Brand, A., Richter-Landsberg, C., Leibfritz, D., 1993. Multinuclear NMR studies on the energy metabolism of glial and neuronal cells. Dev. Neurosci. 15 (3-5), 289-298.

Borenstein, M., Hedges, L., Higgins, J., Rothstein, H., 2005. Com- prehensive Meta-Analysis Vs 2. Engelwood, NJ: Biostat. Buonocore, M.H., Maddock, R.J., 2015. Magnetic resonance spec- troscopy of the brain: a review of physical principles and tech- nical methods. Rev. Neurosci. 26 (6), 609-632.

Bush, G., Luu, P., Posner, M.I., 2000. Cognitive and emotional influ- ences in anterior cingulate cortex. Trends Cogn. Sci. 4, 215-222. Cao, B., Stanley, J.A., Selvaraj, S., Mwangi, B., Passos, I.C., Zunta- Soares, G.B., et al., 2016. Evidence of altered membrane phos- pholipid metabolism in the anterior cingulate cortex and stria- tum of patients with bipolar disorder I: a multi-voxel 1H MRS

study. J Psychiatr Res 81, 48e55.

Cecil, K.M., DelBello, M.P., Morey, R., Strakowski, S.M., 2002. Frontal lobe differences in bipolar disorder as determined by proton MR spectroscopy. Bipolar Disord. 4, 357-365.Chen, C.-.H., Suckling, J., Lennox, B.R., Ooi, C., Bullmore, E.T., 2011. A quantitative meta-analysis of fMRI studies in bipolar dis- order. Bipolar Disord. 13, 1-15.

Chiapponi, C., Piras, F., Piras, F., Caltagirone, C., Spalletta, G., 2016. GABA system in schizophrenia and mood disorders: a mini review on third-generation imaging studies. Front. Psychiatry 7, 61.

Chitty, K.M., Lagopoulos, J., Lee, R.S.C., Hickie, I.B., Her-mens, D.F., 2013. A systematic review and meta-analysis of proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy and mismatch neg- ativity in bipolar disorder. Europ. Neuropsychopharmacol. 23, 1348-1363.

Cohen, J., 1988. Statistical Power Analysis For the Behavioral Sci- ences, 2nd Ed. Lawrence Earlbaum Associates, Hillsdale, NJ. Croarkin, P.E., Thomas, M.A., Port, J.D., Baruth, J.M., Choi, D-S.,

Abulseoud, O.A., Frye, M.A., 2015. N-acetylaspartate normal- ization in bipolar depression after lamotrigine treatment. Bipo- lar Disord. 17, 450-457.

Dager, M.D., Friedman, Seth D., Parow, Aimee, Christina, M.D., An- drew, L., Lyoo, I.K., et al., 2004. Brain metabolic alterations in medication-free patients with bipolar disorder. Arch. Gen. Psy- chiatry 61, 450-458.

Drevet, W.C., Price, J.L., Simpson, J.R., Todd, R.D., Reich, T., Van- nier, M., et al., 1997. Subgenual prefrontal cortex abnormalities in mood disorders. Nature 386, 824-827.

Egger, M., Davey Smith, G., Schneider, M., Minder, C., 1997. Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. BMJ 315, 629-634.

Ehrlich, A., Schubert, F., Pehrs, C., Gallinat, J., 2015. Alterations of cerebral glutamate in the euthymic state of patients with bipolar disorder. Psychiatry Res. 233 (2), 73-80.

Friedman, S.D., Dager, S.R., Parow, A., Hirashima, F., Demopu- los, C., Stoll, A.L., et al., 2004. Lithium and valproic acid treat- ment effects on brain chemistry in bipolar disorder. Biol. Psychi- atry. 56, 340-348.

Frye, M.A., Watzl, J., Banakar, S., O'Neill, J., Mintz, J., Da- vanzo, P., et al., 2007a. Increased anterior cingulate/medial prefrontal cortical glutamate and creatine in bipolar depres- sion. Neuropsychopharmacol 32, 2490-2499.

Frye, M.A., Thomas, M.A., Yue, K., Binesh, N., Davanzo, P., Ven- tura, J., et al., 2007b. Reduced concentrations of Nacetylas- partate (NAA) and the NAA-creatine ratio in the basal ganglia in bipolar disorder: a study using 3-Tesla proton magnetic reso- nance spectroscopy. Psychiatry Res. 154, 259-265.

Galin ska-Skok, B., Konarzewska, B., Kubas, B., Tarasów, E., Szulc, et al., 2016. Neurochemical alterations in anterior cin-gulate cortex in bipolar disorder: a proton magnetic res- onance spectroscopy study (1H-MRS). Psychiatr. Pol. 50, 839-848.

Gigante, A.D., Bond, D.J., Lafer, B., Lam, R.W., Young, L.T., Yatham, L.N., 2012. Brain glutamate levels measured by magnetic resonance spectroscopy in patients with bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. Bipolar Disord. 14, 478-487.

Govindaraju, V., Young, K., Maudsley, A.A., 2000. Proton NMR chem- ical shifts and coupling constants for brain metabolites. NMR Biomed. 13, 129-153.

Haldane, M., Frangou, S., 2004. New insights help define the pathophysiology of bipolar affective disorder: neuroimaging and neuropathology findings. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psych. 28, 943-960.

Hanford, L.C., Nazarov, A., Hall, G.B., Sassi, R.B., 2016. Cortical thickness in bipolar disorder: a systematic review. Bipolar Dis- ord. 18, 4-18.

Hedges, L., Olkin, I., 1985. Statistical Methods for Meta-analysis. Meta-analysis. Academic Press, San Diego, CA San Diego, CA: Academic Press.

Hibar, D.P., Westlye, L.T., Doan, N.T., Jahanshad, N., Cheung, J.W., Ching, C.R.K., et al., 2017. Cortical abnormalities in bipolar disorder: an MRI analysis of 6503 individuals from the ENIGMA bipo- lar disorder working group. Mol. Psychi. 00, 1-11. Higgins, J.P.T., Thompson, S.G., Deeks, J.J., Altman, D.G., 2003. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. BMJ 32 (7), 557-560. Huber, R.S., Kondo, D.G., Shi, X., Prescot, A.P., Clark, E., Ren- shaw, P.F., et al., 2018. Relationship of executive functioning deficits to N-acetyl aspartate (NAA) and gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) in youth with bipolar disorder. J. Affect. Disord.225, 71-78.

Kraguljac, N.V., Reid, M., White, D., Jones, R., Hollander, J., Low- man, D., et al., 2012. Neurometabolites in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder - a systematic review and meta-analysis. Psych. Res. 203, 111-125.

Kubo, H., Nakataki, M., Sumitani, S., Iga, J., Numata, S., Kameoka, N., et al., 2017. ¹H-magnetic resonance spectroscopy study of glutamate related abnormality in bipolar disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 208, 139-144.

Lener, M.S., Niciu, M.J., Ballard, E.D., Minkyung, P., Park, L.T., Nugent, A., et al., 2017. Glutamate and GABA systems in the pathophysiology of major depression and antidepressant re- sponse to ketamine. Biol. Psychiatry 15 (8), 886-897.

Li, H., Xu, H., Zhang, Y., Guan, J., Zhang, J., Xu, C., et al., 2016. Differential neurometabolite alterations in brains of medica- tion-free individuals with bipolar disorder and those with unipo- lar depression: a two-dimensional proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. Bipolar Disord. 18, 583-590.

Maletic, V., Raison, C., 2014. Integrated neurobiology of bipolar dis- order. Front. Psych. 5, 98.

Malhi, G.S., Ivanovski, B., Wen, W., Lagopoulos, J., Moss, K., Sachdev, P., 2007. Measuring mania metabolites: a longitudinal proton spectroscopy study of hipomania. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 116, 57-66.

Mehta, A., Prabhakar, M., Kumar, P., Deshmukh, R., Sharma, P.L., 2013. Excitotoxicity: bridge to various triggers in neurodegener- ative disorders. Eur. J. Pharmacol 698, 6-18.

Merikanga, K.R., Akiskal, H.S., Angst, J., Greenberg, P.E., Robert, M.A., Hirschfeld, M., et al., 2007. Lifetime and 12month prevalence of bipolar spectrum disorder in the na- tional comorbidity survey replication. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 64, 543-552.

Moffett, et al., 2007. N-Acetylaspartate in the CNS: from neurodi- agnostics to neurobiology. Prog. Neurobiol. 81, 89-131.

Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D.G., Group, P., 2009. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-anal- yses: the PRISMA statement. BMJ 339, b2535.

Moore, C., Breeze, M., Gruber, J.L., Babb, S.A., Frederick, S.M., Villafuerte, B., Stoll, R.A., Hennen, A.L., Yurgelun-Todd, J., Co- hen, D.A., Renshaw PF, B.M., 2000. Choline, myo-inositol and mood in bipolar disorder: a proton magnetic resonance spectro- scopic imaging study of the anterior cingulate cortex. Bipolar Disord. 2, 207-216.

Nortje, G., Stein, D.J., Radua, J., Mataix-Cols, D., Horn, N., 2013. Systematic review and voxel-based meta-analysis of diffusion tensor imaging studies in bipolar disorder. J Affec Disor 150, 192-200.

Öngür, D., Jensen, J.E., Prescot, A.P., Stork, C., Lundy, M., Cohe, B.M., 2008. Abnormal glutamatergic neurotransmission and neuronal-glial interactions in acute mania. Biol. Psychiatry 64, 718-726.

Öngür, D., Lundy, M., Greenhouse, I., Shinn, A.K., Menon, V., Co- hen, B.M., et al., 2010. Default mode network abnormalities in bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Psychiatry Res. 183, 59-68.

Prisciandaro, J.J., Tolliver, B.K., Prescot, A.P., Brenner, H.M., Ren- shaw, P.F., Brown, T.R., et al., 2017. Unique prefrontal GABA and glutamate disturbances in co-occurring bipolar disorder and alcohol dependence. Transl. Psychiatry 4 (7), e1163 7. Port, J.D., Unal, S.S., Mrazeb, D.A., Marcus, S.M., 2008. Metabolic alterations in medication-free patients with bipolar disorder: a 3T CSF-corrected magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging study. Psychiatry Res. 162, 113-121.

Romeo, B., Chouch, W., Fossati, P., Rotge, J., 2018. Meta-analysis of central and peripheraly -aminobutyric acid levels in patients with unipolar and bipolar depression. J. Psychiatry Neurosci. 43, 1.

Rowland, L., Bustillo, J., Mullins, P.G., et al., 2005. The effects of ketamine on anterior cingulate glutamate metabolism in healthy humans: a 4.0 T proton MRS study. Am. J. Psychiatry 162, 394-396.

Sanacora, G., Mason, G.F., Rothman, D.L., Krystal, J.H., 2002. Increased occipital cortex GABA concentrations in depressed patients after therapy with selective serotonin reuptake in-hibitors. Am. J. Psychiatry 159, 663-665.

Scherk, H., Backens, M., Schneider-Axmann, T., Usher, J., Kem- mer., R.W., et al., 2009. Cortical neurochemistry in euthymic patients with bipolar I disorder. W. J.Biol.Psych 10, 285-294.

Schubert, F., Gallinat, J., Seifert, F., Rinneberg, H., 2004. Gluta- mate concentrations in human brain using single voxel proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy at 3 Tesla. Neuroimage 21 (4), 1762-1771.

Schür, R.R., Draisma, L.W.R., Wijnen, J.P., Boks, M.P., Ko- evoets, M.G.J.C., Joëls, M., et al., 2016. Brain GABA levels across psychiatric disorders: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis of ¹H-MRS studies. Hum. Brain Mapp. 37 (9), 3337-3352.

Soeiro-de-Souza, M.G., Salvadore, G., Moreno, R.A., Otaduy, M.C.G., Chaim, K.T., Gattaz, W.F., et al., 2013. Bcl-2 rs956572 polymorphism is associated with increased anterior cingulate cortical glutamate in euthymic bipolar I disorder. Neuropsychopharmacol. 38, 468-475.

Soeiro-de-Souza, M.G., Henning, A., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, R.A., Pastorello, B.F., da Costa Leite, C., et al., 2015. Anterior cingulate glutamate-glutamine cycle metabolites are altered in euthymic bipolar I disorder. Eur. Neuropsychophar- macol. 25 (12), 2221-2229.

Soeiro-de-Souza, M.G., Otaduy, M.C.G., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, R.A., Nery, F.G., Leite, C., et al., 2018a. Anterior cin- gulate cortex glutamatergic metabolites and mood stabilizers in euthymic bipolar I disorder patients: a proton magnetic reso- nance spectroscopy study. Biol. Psychiatry Cogn. Neurosci. Neu- roimaging 3 (12), 985-991 -A.

Soeiro-de-Souza, M.G., Otaduy, M.C.G., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, R.A., Nery, F.G., Leite, C., et al., 2018b. Lithium-associated anterior cingulate neurometabolic profile in euthymic Bipolar I disorder: a 1H-MRS study. J. Affect. Disord. 241, 192-199 -B.

Silverstone, P.H., McGrath, B.M., Kim, H., 2005. Bipolar disorder and myoinositol: a review of the magnetic resonance spec- troscopy findings. Bipolar Disord. 7, 1-10.

Stork, C., Renshaw, P.F., 2005. Mitochondrial dysfunction in bipo- lar disorder: evidence from magnetic resonance spectroscopy research. Mol. Psychiatry 10, 900-919.

Strawn, J.R., Patel, N.C., Chu, W.J., Lee, J.H., Adler, C.M., Kim, M.J., et al., 2012. Glutamatergic effects of divalproex in adolescents with mania: a proton magnetic resonance spec- troscopy study. J. Am. Acad. Child Psy. 51, 642-651.

Strakowski, S.M., Adler, C.M., Almeida, J., Altshuler, L.L., Blum- berg, H.P., Chang, K.D., et al., 2012. The functional neu-roanatomy of bipolar disorder: a consensus model. Bip. Disord. 14, 313-325.

Vederine, F., Wessa, M., Leboyer, M., Houenou, J., 2011. A meta- analysis of whole-brain diffusion tensor imaging studies in bipo- lar disorder. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol Biol. Psychiatry 35, 1820-1826.

Walls, A.B., Waagepetersen, H.S., Bak, L.K., Schousboe, A., Son- newald, U., 2015. The glutamine-glutamate/GABA cycle: func- tion, Regional differences in glutamate and GABA production and effects of interference with GABA metabolism. Neurochem. Res. 40 (2), 402-409.

Wise, T., Radua, J., Via, E., Cardoner, N., Abe, O., Adams, T.M., et al., 2017. Common and distinct patterns of greymatter volume alteration in major depression and bipolar disorder: evidence from voxel-based meta-analysis. Molec. Psych. 22, 1455-1463.

Wise, T., Taylor, J.M., Herane-Vives, A., Gammazza, A.M., Cap- pello, F., Lythgoe, D.J., et al., 2018. Glutamatergic hypofunc- tion in medication-free major depression: secondary effects of affective diagnosis and relationship to peripheral glutaminase.

J. Affect. Disord. 234, 214-219.

Yildiz-Yesiloglu, A., Ankerst, D.P., 2006. Neurochemical alterations of the brain in bipolar disorder and their implications for patho- physiology: a systematic review of the in vivo proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy findings. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 30, 969-995.

3.2. Capítulo II – ACC Glu/GABA ratio is decreased in euthymic bipolar disorder I patients: possible *in vivo* neurometabolite explanation for mood stabilization

Autores: Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi, Thais Chile, Ricardo Moreno, Bruno Fraccini Pastorello, Cláudia da Costa Leite, Anke Henning, Maria Concepcion Garcia Otaduy, Homero Vallada, Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza

Periódico: European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience

FI: 5.7

Ano: 2021

Volume: 271(3): 537-547.

ORIGINAL PAPER



ACC Glu/GABA ratio is decreased in euthymic bipolar disorder I patients: possible in vivo neurometabolite explanation for mood stabilization

Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi¹ · Thais Chile² · Ricardo Moreno¹ · Bruno Fraccini Pastorello³ · Cláudia da Costa Leite³ · Anke Henning⁴ · Maria Concepcion Garcia Otaduy³ · Homero Vallada² · Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza^{1,2}

Received: 23 April 2019 / Accepted: 13 January 2020 / Published online: 28 January 2020 © Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2020

Abstract

Bipolar disorder (BD) is characterized by unstable mood states ranging from mania to depression. Although there is some evidence that mood instability may result from an imbalance between excitatory glutamatergic and inhibitory GABA-ergic neurotransmission, few proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS) studies have measured these two neurometabolites simultaneously in BD. The enzyme glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD1) catalyzes the decarboxylation of glutamate (Glu) to GABA, and its single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) might influence Glu/GABA ratio. Thus, we investigated Glu/GABA ratio in the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex (dACC) of euthymic BD type I patients and healthy controls (HC), and assessed the influence of both mood stabilizers and *GAD1* SNPs on this ratio. Eighty-eight subjects (50 euthymic BD type I patients and 38 HC) underwent 3T ¹H-MRS in the dACC ($2 \times 2 \times 4.5$ cm³) using a two-dimensional JPRESS sequence and all subjects were genotyped for 4 SNPs in the *GAD1* gene. BD patients had lower dACC Glu/GABA ratio compared to HC, where this was influenced by anticonvulsant and antipsychotic medications, but not lithium. The presence of *GAD1* rs1978340 allele A was associated with higher Glu/GABA ratio in BD, while patients without this allele taking mood stabilizing action of anticonvulsants and antipsychotics in BD type I euthymia. Therefore, this putative role of Glu/GABA ratio and the influence of GAD1 genotype interacting with mood stabilization medication should be confirmed by further studies involving larger samples and other mood states.

ClincalTrials.gov registration: NCT01237158.

Keywords GABA · Glutamate · Bipolar · Anticonvulsants · GAD1

Electronic supplementary material The online version of this article (https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-020-01096-0) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

* Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza mgss@usp.br

- ² Genetics and Pharmacogenetics Unit (PROGENE), School of Medicine (FMUSP), University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil
- ³ Institute of Radiology (InRad), School of Medicine FMUSP, University of Sao Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil
- ⁴ Institute for Biomedical Engineering University

¹ Mood Disorders Unit (GRUDA), School of Medicine (FMUSP), University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil

Introduction

Bipolar disorder (BD) is a severe chronic psychiatric order characterized by unstable mood and dispsychomotor energy, promoting mood states of hypomania, mania, and depression [1]. Glutamate (Glu) and Gammaaminobutyric acid (GABA) are the main excitatory and inhibitory neuro- transmitters, respectively, in the brain. These neurotrans- mitters play a major role in neural migration, differentia- tion, and synaptic plasticity [2, 3]. One of the hypotheses regarding the neurobiology of BD is that mood instability may result from an imbalance between excitatory Glu [4] and inhibitory GABA [5] neurometabolites in key brain regions involved in affect regulation, such as the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC). In fact, this hypothesis of an imbalance in neuronal excitation/inhibition is supported by reports of alterations in GABA and Glu levels in both plasma [6, 7] and cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) [8, 9] of BD patients.

Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS) is a technique that measures in vivo brain metabolites such as Glu and GABA. While the systematic reviews and metaanalyses on both these metabolites have shown increased individual levels of Glu in different brain regions of BD subjects as compared to controls [4,10,11], no consistent differences compared to healthy subjects have been reported for GABA [12,13]. Thus far, no studies have examined Glu/GABA ratio in BD, a putative measure of excitatory/inhibitory balance [14,15]. Understanding Glu/ GABA balance during euthymia and how mood stabilizers influence this ratio can yield important information about the neurometabolite mechanisms of mood balance in BD. The ACC has been considered a key region in the neurobiology of BD, having been implicated in mood regulation. This region plays a major role in fronto-limbic connectivity, exhibiting functional and structural abnor- malities in patients with BD [16]. In fact, ACC is the most studied voxel in BD and the largest ¹H-MRS study on euthymic BD type I has confirmed reports of higher Glx/ Cre and Glu/Cre in this region among patients compared to HC [17].

Recent meta-analyses of ¹H-MRS studies in BD [4,10,11] have reported increased levels of Glu or Glx (sum of Glu, glutamine and GABA) in patients relative to controls in many different brain voxels. In euthymia, elevated levels of Glu and/or Glx have been documented in the hippocampus [18], occipital cortex (OCC) [19,20], and ACC of patients compared to healthy controls [17,21,22]. GABA levels are more difficult to determine by ¹H-MRS because extracting data from spectra with coinciding resonant signals is still a complex task [23] which requires a special MRS acquisition technique. Consequently, there are fewer studies on GABA than on Glu, with the majority showing no significant differences in brain GABA levels between BD and HC [24]. Moreover, the few ¹H-MRS GABA studies in BD reveal substantial sample (mood state) and voxel (ACC,OCC, basal

ganglia, prefrontal, and temporal cortices) heterogeneity [5,19,22,25-28]. Results for these voxels range from increased [29] to decreased [19] GABA in the OCC compared to controls, increased [5] to no GABA difference [22,28] in the ACC, and no difference in GABA at all for the whole brain [26] or prefrontal cortex [27].

Glu/GABA ratio has been considered a measure of the excitatory/inhibitory balance, playing a major role in brain neurodevelopment and plasticity [2,14]. The ratio has also been found to be elevated in some pathological conditions [14], such as autism and schizophrenia spectrum disorders [30,31], suggesting it may serve as a putative proxy of excitation/inhibition balance associated with altered cor tical function [14]. Although Glu and GABA are closely associated in normal human brain because most GABA is synthesized from glutamate, very little is known about Glu-Gln-GABA balance under normal or pathological conditions such as BD. Only five studies have measured Glu and GABA levels simultaneously, while none have investigated Glu/GABA ratio [19,22, 26-28]. Bhagwagar et al. found a lower GABA/Cre ratio and higher Glx in the OCC region in a sample of 16 euthymic medication-free BD patients compared to 18 HC subjects [19]. The other four studies that measured both GABA and Glu levels in BD patients reported no differences in levels of the two metabolites. None of these studies measured Glu/GABA ratio in patients versus HC in the ACC [22,28].

Glu-GABA cycling may also be evaluated by assessingthe glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD1) enzyme found in somata and dendrites of GABA cells [32] that catalyzes the decarboxylation of Glu to GABA. It is encoded by the GAD1 and GAD2 genes [33,34], and GABA synthesis in the human brain depends greatly on the GAD1 gene, whose expression and protein levels have been reported to be reduced in different brain regions of BD and schizophrenia patients, including in the ACC [35-39]. Genetic studies have also demonstrated an association between two single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the promoter region of GAD1 (rs1978340, rs872123) and BD [40], while Chung et al. (2017) found an association between the SNP rs3749034 and an increased risk of developing BD type II [41]. Moreover, reports indicate that genetic variants in the GAD-1 are associated with higher GABA/Cre ratios in the prefrontal cortex of HC on ¹H-MRS [42]. In a study by Marenco et al. of healthy subjects, the rs1978340 genotype AA was associated with higher GABA/Cre levels than the genotypes GG and AG [42]. However, thus far, no study has investigated whether these GAD-1 SNPs influence Glu/ GABA ratio under normal or pathological conditions.

Although the mechanism of action of mood stabilizers is not fully understood, they are known to exert their effect, partially, by decreasing glutamatergic activity through multiple mechanisms. These mechanisms involve the regulation of synaptic Glu uptake, receptor activity, and intracellular signaling cascade functions [43], as well as the enhancement of neural GABA activity [44]. Therefore, it is not known whether mood stabilizers influence in vivo Glu/GABA ratio or whether their clinical effect is linked with this ratio. Curiously, mood stabilizers have been reported to exert epigenetic effects [45], especially the effect of valproic acid on *GAD1* gene expression in BD patients [46].

The primary aim of this study was to investigate Glu/GABA ratio in the dorsal ACC (dACC) of BD I patients during euthymia, as compared to HC, and to determine the influence of mood stabilizers on this ratio and possible clinical implications. Finally, as a secondary objective, the association of GAD-1 SNPS [allele A (rs3749034, rs1978340) or allele C (rs769390, rs11542313)] with Glu/GABA ratio was investigated. We hypothesized that BD patients during euthymia have lower Glu/GABA levels and that individuals with genotypes previously associated with higher GABA (AA rs1978340) [42] have a lower Glu/GABA ratio.

Materials and methods

88 subjects were included in this study. Of these, 50 (31 F, 18-45 years old) were euthymic BD I patients and 38 (15 F, 18-45 years old) were HC subjects. Diagnoses were established by trained psychiatrists based on the Structured Clinical Interview (SCID-I/P) [47] for DSM-IV TR [48]. The patients had been on stable medication regimens for at least 2 months prior to the ¹H-MRS scanning session. All included subjects have participated in all analysis in this study. We did not include in this study subjects with neurological disorders or medical disorders, head trauma, or current/past (3 months) substance abuse (including illegal substances), as well as individuals treated with electroconvulsive therapy in the last six months or reporting heavy episodic drinking (consuming \geq five standard drinks (male), or \geq four drinks (female), over a 2-h period [49] over the past 3 months. The Young Mania Rating Scale (YMRS) [50] and the Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS-21) [51] were used to assess residual sub-threshold depressive and manic symptoms. Euthymia was defined as having a YMRS and HDRS < 7 for at least 3 months and with no change to their pharmacological prescription. The patients also fulfilled the DSM-IV criteria for remission.

All HC subjects had no current or past history of psychiatric disorders according to the evaluation conducted by trained psychiatrists using the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) [52]. In addition, HC subjects had no family history of mood or psychotic disorders among first-degree relatives based on a semi-structured interview. The studied population was not stratified by race/ethnicity due to the heterogeneity of the Brazilian admixed population. The local research ethics committee approved the study. Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants.

All MRI exams were performed on a Philips 3T Achieva scanner (Philips Healthcare, Best, The Netherlands) using an eight-channel head coil. Spectroscopy measurements were performed using the maximum echo sampled JPRESS sequence proposed by Schulte et al. [53]. The JPRESS sequence is based on the conventional PRESS spin-echo technique used for selection of a single voxel. By varying the echo time of the acquisition, the J coupling evolution is encoded in an additional dimension. This technique is therefore also known as two-dimensional spectroscopy, whereby the signal is measured as a function of chemical shift expressed by the Larmor frequency (as in conventional one-dimensional spectroscopy), but also as a function of the coupling constant J in Hz. With the information of the cou- pling constant J, it is possible to resolve the signals from overlapping multiplets, such as Lac and GSH. In this study, the JPRESS sequence was used to evaluate a voxel of 2 $(L-R) \times 2 (I-S)$ \times 4.5 cm (A-P) (total voxel size 18 cm³) in the dACC region, as shown in Fig. 1. The minimum echo time (TE) used was 31 ms, and TE was incremented in 100 steps of 2 ms. For each time increment ΔTE , the maximum- echo sampling started the acquisition $\Delta TE/2$ earlier with respect to the echo top [53]. The repetition time (TR) was 1600 ms, and 8 averages were acquired for each TE step. One non-water suppressed spectrum was also acquired at each TE. The number of points per spectrum was 1024, and the spectral band width was 2000 Hz. An automatic second order B₀ shimming routine was used and water suppression was achieved by VAPOR [54]. Spectroscopy acquisition took 24 min, and the total exam duration, including volumetric imaging and voxel planning, was about 45 min. Metabolite quantification was determined using ProFit (PRiOr knowledge FITting) version 2.0 running on Matlab R2011b [55]. The first version of ProFit was developed by Shulte et al. [56] to fit 2D JPRESS data by extending LC Model [57] principles to 2D data sets. In ProFit, as in the LC Model approach, the prior knowledge is derived from a known metabolite basis set (experimentally acquired or calculated) used in the fitting process, and the VARPRO approach [58] is used to separate the optimization of nonlinear and linear parameters for faster convergence. Fuchs et al. improved the quantification program (ProFit version 2.0) by introducing an experimentally-acquired 2D macromolecular baseline into the fitting model and allowing for a more accurate and precise fit by accounting for the actual line shape and additional baseline distortions by self-decon volution and spline modeling approaches [55].

The metabolite basis set used by ProFit includes spectrafrom a total of 18 brain metabolites including the metabolites of interest in this study: Glu and GABA. Isolated measures of GABA, Glu and glutamine have been the focus of a publication by Soeiro-de-Souza et al. [22]. Basis set metabolite spectra were calculated with the GAMMA library [59] using the chemical shift and J-coupling values from the literature [60, 61]. Quantitative results in ProFit are given in the form of ratios to Cr signal (met/Cr). These ratios are already corrected for T2 relaxation effects, since ProFit automatically calculates T2 relaxation times for each metabolite from the signal obtained at the different TEs. "Pseudo" absolute metabolite values [met] were obtained by assuming a white matter (WM) Cre concentration of 4.83 mM and a grey matter (GM) Cre concentration of 9.59 mM, as expressed in the equation below. These Cre values in mM were calculated from previously reported Cre concentrations in units of mM/kg [62],

$$[\text{met}] = (f_{\text{GM}} \times 9.59 \text{mM} + f_{\text{WM}} \times 4.83 \text{mM}) \times \frac{\text{met}}{\text{Cre}},$$

where

$$f_{\rm GM} = \frac{\rm GM\%}{\rm GM\% + WM\%} \text{ and}$$
$$f_{\rm WM} = \frac{\rm WM\%}{\rm GM\% + WM\%},$$

fractions of Cre signal attributable to GM and WM, respectively. To determine the brain tissue composition contained in the MRS voxel of interest, three-dimensional volumet-ric images were obtained using the 3D-T1- FFE (fast field echo) technique (FA = 8° ; TE/TR/TI = 3.2/7/900 ms) with an isotropic voxel size of 1 mm³. Briefly, the brain tissue was extracted using the brain extraction tool (BET), and seg-mentation into WM, GM, and CSF was achieved using the automated brain segmentation tool FAST [64]. Both tools are part of the FSL suite (https://www.fmrib.ox.ac.uk/fsl). Finally, the MRS voxel was overlaid on the segmented image using a

$$\begin{aligned} f_{\rm GM} &= \frac{{\rm GM\%}}{{\rm GM\%} + {\rm WM\%}} \\ f_{\rm WM} &= \frac{{\rm WM\%}}{{\rm GM\%} + {\rm WM\%}}. \end{aligned} \ \ and \ \ \end{aligned}$$

T1 relaxation effects were corrected for, assuming a mono-exponential T1 relaxation with GM T1 of 1.46 s and a WM T1 of 1.24 s [63]. GM % and WM % represent grey and white matter volume percentages, respectively, in the selected MRS voxel, while $f_{\rm GM}$ and $f_{\rm WM}$ represent the

The ProFit program also provides a Cramér-Rao lower bound (CRLB) [65], a measure of the quality of the metabolite quantification, for each metabolite. CRLB were noted for each metabolite (Glu mean 1.7%; GABA mean 10.8%). Note that we only included in this study ¹H-MRS data with CRLB < 20. Supplement Figs. 1 and 2 represents an example of spectra quality from our results.

Blood collection and genotyping

DNA was extracted from peripheral blood according to the salting-out protocol [66] on the same day as the MRS exam and was then genotyped for GAD1 rs3749034 (5'UTR), rs1978340 (5'flanking promoter), rs11542313 (exon 3), and rs769390 (intron variant) using real-time PCR allelic dis- crimination. SNP selection was based on previously pub-lished studies on GAD1 in SZ and BD. PCR amplification of all the SNPs was performed in 5 μ l reactions with 5 ng of template DNA, 1 \times TagMan Universal Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA), 1 × each primer and probe assay, and H_2O . Thermal cycling consisted of initial dena- turation for 10 min at 95 °C followed by 40 cycles of dena- turation at 95 °C for 15 s and annealing at 60 °C for 1 min. Fluorescence detection occurred in the annealing step. Amplification and allelic discrimination were performed on a 7500 Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). Quality control of Real-Time PCR results was conducted with direct sequencing using the ABI PRISM[®] 3100 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City).

Analysis was performed by dividing groups according to the presence of allele A (rs3749034, rs1978340) [AA and AG genotypes (A+) vs. GG genotype (A-)] or allele C (rs769390 and rs11542313) [CC and AC genotypes (C+) vs. AA genotype (C-)] due to the small numbers of homozygous AA and CC participants.

None of the *GAD1* SNPs (described below) deviated from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium [rs3749034 ($\chi^2 = 0.24$, p = 0.6), rs1978340 ($\chi^2 = 1.6$, p = 0.2), rs11542313 ($\chi^2 = 2.4$, p = 0.1), rs769390 ($\chi^2 = 0.15$, p = 0.6)].

Figure 1 MRS voxel location in axial (a), sagittal (b), and coronal (c) planes.



Satistical analysis

First, the sample was tested for homogeneity. Categorical variables were analyzed using x^2 tests and continuous variables were analyzed using t tests. Significant differences in age and gender were observed in the sample and to prevent this potential bias from influencing results, age, and gender correction was included in all analyses. Normality was checked using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Normally distributed variables were compared between the two groups using ANCOVAs in which Glu/GABA ratio was entered as a dependent variable and age, gender, and f_{GM} were covariates. To investigate the influence of medication use on Glu/GABA ratio, an ANCOVA test was performed in which medication use was entered as a dependent variable and medication type (lithium, atypical antipsychotics or anticonvulsants), age, gender, and f_{GM} were covariates. To assess the effect of GAD1 polymorphisms on Glu/GABA, the variable allele A [A + vs. A-] or allele C [C + vs. C-] was added to the ANCOVA model according to each SNP (as described in Blood collection and Genotyping section). For this analysis, Glu/GABA was entered as the main interest variable along with age, gender and f_{GM} as covariates. The regression coef- ficients (coef) are expressed together with their 95% confi- dence intervals (CI). As a measure of effect size partial eta square values $(\eta^2 p)$ are reported. All statistical analyses were carried out using IBM SPSS version 20.

Results

Sociodemographic data and clinical features are presented in Table 1. After correcting for age and gender, significant differences were found between BD patients and HC subjects in voxel content in terms of GM% (BD 52% vs. HC 54%) (F = 2.4, df = 77, p = 0.02) and CSF% (BD 24% vs. HC 22%) (F = 2.1, df = 77, p = 0.02), but no differences in WM content (BD 23% vs. HC 23%) (F = 0.2, df = 77, p = 0.77) were evident. BD subjects had lower GM volume and higher CSF volume. These differences were compensated for in the statistical analysis by entering f_{GM} as a variable in the statistical model.

Genetic distribution

Differences in allelic frequency between the BD and HC groups were found for only two *GAD1* SNPs. The rs1978340 allele A was more prevalent in the HC subjects (65%) than in the BD patients (44%) (χ^2 = 4.1 p = 0.04) and the rs769390 allele C was also more prevalent in the HC subjects (55%) than in the BD patients (18%) (χ^2 = 13.1 p < 0.001). Genotype distribution is reported in Table 1.

Metabolite differences between groups

No influence of tobacco use, age at onset, illness dura- tion or lifetime psychotic symptoms on dACC metabolite concentrations was found. Significant main effects of diagnostic group on metabolite levels were observed after correcting for gender, age, and fGM.

The Glu level ($\eta^2 p = 0.062$, coef. 58, 95% CI 0.081, p = 0.021) was lower in BD patients (mean 5.73, SD 1.2) than in HC (mean 6.63, SD 0.95). GABA levels ($\eta^2 p = 0.063$ coef - 0.07 95% CI -0.16 to 0.02 p = 0.1) did not differ between BD patients (mean 0.75, SD 0.22) and controls (mean 0.70, SD 0.17) Table 2.

Glu/GABA ratio was higher in the HC group (mean 9.98, SD 1.01) ($\eta^2 p$ = 0.064, coef 1.6, 95% CI 0.27-3.0, p = 0.020) than in the BD group (mean 8.31, SD 0.88), as shown in Fig. 2.

Influence of mood stabilizers on Glu/GABA

Regarding the use of lithium (monotherapy or combination therapy) (n = 29), Glu/GABA ratio in lithium users (mean 8.71 SD 1.12) presented no statistic difference compared to HC, but it was lower in those not using lithium (mean 7.65 SD 1.38) compared to HC (mean 9.96 SD 1.03, $\eta^2 p = 0.07$ coef – 2.3, 95% CI 6.2-9.0, p = 0.013). On the other hand, subjects on lithium monotherapy presented similar Glu/GABA ratio (mean 9.70, SD 3.10) compared to controls (mean 10.11, SD 3.30). Furthermore, those patients receiving lithium monotherapy (n = 7) did not have different isolated Glu (mean 6.27, SD 1.41) or GABA (mean 0.70, SD 0.13) levels within dACC compared to those not taking lithium [Glu (mean 6.63, SD 0.95) GABA (mean 0.70, SD 0.17)] or controls [Glu (mean 6.63, SD 0.95) GABA (mean 0.70, SD 0.17)] (Supp. Table 1).

BD patients using anticonvulsants (n = 23) (monotherapy or combination therapy) had lower Glu/GABA ratios (mean 8.01 SD 1.26) ($\eta^2 p = 0.063$ coef – 1.9, 95% Cl – 3.6 to – 0.3, p = 0.021) compared to HC subjects (mean 9.97, SD 1.02) but without statistic difference compared to BD patients not using anticonvulsants (n = 27) (mean 8.57, SD 1.20). Glu/GABA ratio did not differ comparing anticonvulsants monotherapy (n = 4) (mean 7.44, SD 2.27)

and HC (mean 10.11 SD 3.30). Moreover, those patients receiving anticonvulsants monotherapy (n = 4) did not

	Healthy controls	Bipolar disorder type l	р
	<i>n</i> = 38	<i>n</i> = 50	
Age (years), mean ± SD	25.7 ± 5.7	33.3 ± 10.6	0.01*
Gender (male/female)	23/15	19/31	0.05**
Education (years), mean ± SD	14.2 ± 3.1	14.3 ± 3.2	0.39*
Tobacco use (yes/no)	0	5/45	
Age of onset (years) mean ± SD		21 ± 8	
HDRS mean ± SD		3.7 ± 2.1	
YMRS mean ± SD		2.4 ± 2.1	
Lithium use	Monotherapy		n = 7
	Combination		n = 29
Anticonvulsants	Monotherapy		n = 4
	Combination		n = 23
Antipsychotics	Monotherapy		n = 12
	Combination		n = 23
	therapy		
rs1978340 (AA/AG/GG)	03/22/13	04/17/29	0.83**
rs3749034 (AA/AG/GG)	01/14/23	01/12/37	0.21**
rs11542313 (AA/AC/CC)	18/14/06	16/20/14	0.09**
rs769390 (AA/AC/CC)	17/16/05	41/06/03	0.001**

Hamilton depression rating scale HDRS; Young mania rating scale YMRS

t test, $t^{\star}\chi^2$ test. Significance level p < 0.05

Table 2 DACC glutamate and GABA levels in BD and controls

Metabolite	п	Group	Mean	SD	р
Glu	38	HC	6.63	0.95	0.02
	50	BD	5.73	1.22	
	88	Total	6.12	1.20	
GABA	38	HC	0.70	0.17	0.17
	50	BD	0.75	0.22	
	88	Total	0.73	0.21	
Glu/GABA	38	HC	9.98	1.01	0.02
	50	BD	8.31	0.88	
	88	Total	9.03	3.11	

Figure 2 dACC Glu/GABA in BD and HC. Mean values \pm SEM (standard error of the mean) according to the Kolmogorov- Smirnov test at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$)



have different isolated Glu (mean 5.57, SD 1.62) or GABA (mean 0.83, SD 0.41) levels within dACC compared to those not taking anticonvulsants [Glu (mean 5.74, SD 1.2) GABA (mean 0.74, SD 0.20)] or controls [Glu (mean 6.63 SD 0.95) GABA (mean 0.70, SD 0.17)] (Supp. Table 1).

The use of atypical antipsychotics (monotherapy or combination therapy) (n = 23) was associated with lower Glu/GABA ratios (mean 8.13, SD 1.32) compared to HC (mean 10.09, SD 1.04) ($\eta^2 p = 0.06 \operatorname{coef} - 1.9, 95\%$ Cl - 3.7 to - 0.02, p = 0.029). Interestingly, Glu/GABA ratio did not differ between antipsychotic monotherapy (n = 12) (mean 8.49, SD 2.02) and HC (mean 10.11, SD 3.30). Furthermore, atypical antipsychotic monotherapy (n = 12) presented similar levels of Glu (mean 5.79, SD 0.99) and GABA (mean 0.71, SD 0.18) compared to BD not using these drugs [Glu (mean 5.71, SD 1.06), GABA (mean 0.76, SD 0.23)] or healthy controls [Glu (mean 6.63, SD 0.95) GABA (mean 0.70 SD 0.17)] (Supp. Table 1).

Glu/GABA genetic modulation by GAD SNPs

BD subjects with allele A rs1978340 presented higher Glu (mean 6.20 SD 0.45) compared to BD non carriers (mean 5.6 SD 0.42) ($\eta^2 p = 0.11$ coef. 66, 95% CI – 1.1 to – 0.09 p = 0.01). GABA levels were not affected by allele A rs1978340.

For the overall sample (BD plus HC) (n = 88), subjects not carrying the rs1978340 allele A (genotype GG) (n = 42) had lower Glu/GABA ratio (mean 8.19, SD 0.93)

compared to allele A carriers (n = 43) (mean 9.77, SD 0.87) ($\eta^2 p = 0.68$, coef - 1.5, 95% CI - 2.8 to - 0.3, p = 0.016).

When the sample was stratified according to diagnosis, an rs1978340 effect on Glu/GABA was observed only for BD patients, where subjects not carrying the rs1978340 A allele (*n* = 29) had lower Glu/GABA ratio (mean 7.42, SD 1.04) compared to allele A carriers (mean 9.08, SD 1.16) ($\eta^2 p = 0.095 \operatorname{coef} - 1.66, 95\% \operatorname{CI} - 3.1 \operatorname{to} - 0.12, p = 0.035$), as shown in Fig. 3.

Modulation of Glu/GABA by GAD SNPs and mood stabilizer

Glu/GABA was lower in BD non-carriers of allele Ars1978340 using anticonvulsants (n = 18) (mean 7.5753, SD = 1.19) compared to HC non-carriers of allele A (n = 13) (mean 9.36, SD 1.68) ($\eta^2 p = 0.089$, coef. – 2.6, 95% CI – 4.4 to – 0.7, p = 0.007).

Glu/GABA in BD patients on lithium (n = 29) not carrying the allele A rs1978340 (n = 7) (mean 7.52, SD 1.57) was lower than HC subjects not carrying allele A (n = 13) (mean 9.46, SD 1.69) ($\eta^2 p = 0.07$, coef. – 2.6, 95% CI –4.7 to – 0.5, p = 0.01). Glu/GABA in BD patients not on lithium and not carrying the allele A rs1978340 (mean 7.62, SD 1.6) was lower than in HC subjects not carrying allele A (mean 9.46, SD 1.69) ($\eta^2 p = 0.08$, coef. – 2.7, 95% CI – 4.7 to – 0.7, p = 0.008).

Glu/GABA was lower (mean 7.96, SD 1.51) in subjects on antipsychotics non-carriers of allele A rs1978340



compared to HC non-carriers of allele A rs 1978340 (mean 9.48, SD 1.71) ($\eta^2 p = 0.06$, coef. – 2.2, 95% CI – 4.2 to – 0.3, p = 0.02).

Rs11542313, rs3749034 and rs769390 had no influence on Glu/GABA.

Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study assessing Glu/GABA ratio in BD and determining the effects of genetic background and medication on this ratio. Using a two-dimensional ¹H-MRS sequence, we observed a lower Glu/GABA ratio in the dACC of euthymic BD type I patients compared to HC subjects, where this ratio was especially influenced by the use of anticonvulsant and antipsychotic medications. Moreover, we report that not carrying the *GAD*-1 rs1978340 allele A (genotype GG) was associated with lower Glu/GABA ratio in BD patients and that there was an additional lowering effect on Glu/GABA in those using lithium, anticonvulsants or atypical antipsychotics.

Our finding of decreased dACC Glu/GABA ratio in BD is an important first step towards gaining a better understanding of how the balance between these two metabolites is related to achieving euthymia in BD. Imbalances in Glu/GABA ratio may reflect changes in excitatory/inhibitory neurotransmission, one of the main neurobiological hypotheses proposed for mood disorders [13, 43]. Inhibitory GABAergic and excitatory glutamatergic neurotransmissions are closely regulated from both anatomical and functional standpoints [14, 67] and associated with cognition, learning, memory, and emotional behaviors [68]. It therefore follows that the mood and cognitive disturbances observed in BD may stem from excitatory-inhibitory dysregulation in cortical areas involved in the regulation of affect and cognition, such as the dACC [69]. Cortical disrupted excitatory-inhibitory balance has been proposed to underlie neurodevelopmental disorders such as autism spectrum disorders (ASD) and schizophrenia [14, 70]. This imbalance, as measured by the Glu/GABA ratio, has been found to be increased in some cortical areas, including the ACC, of both autism and schizophrenia spec- trum disorder patients [15, 30, 31, 68]. Imbalances in Glu/ GABA ratio in the developing brain may lead to abnormal myelination and delayed synapse maturation [14, 23]. This deleterious effect can result from a hyperexcitable glutamatergic state or deficient GABAergic activity that, in turn, may cause cortical disinhibition and over-xcitation, affecting neuronal growth, and brain connectivity [14].

Thus, it has been hypothesized that increased Glu/GABA ratio in some cortical areas of autism and schizophrenia spectrum disorder patients might explain clinical features of these disorders related to behavior, affective regulation, and social organization [15, 30, 31, 68]. Similarly, decreased

49

excitation/inhibition balance in BD euthymia may be associated with cortical dysfunctions [14] in brain regions that regulate affect and cognition, such as the ACC [69]. Thus, shifts in this balance may explain the structural alterations observed in this region in BD [71] and, ultimately, symptoms such as mood instability and cognitive impairment.

Our finding of lower Glu/GABA in a sample of euthymic medicated BD subjects compared to healthy controls seems to be more influenced by Glu (reduced in BD compared to controls) than GABA levels, as well as modulated by both the pharmacological treatment and genetic characteristics. The greater contribution of Glu than GABA for Glu/GABA ratio modulation is expected in BD since GABA levels have been found unaltered in relation to HC [24]. However, it needs to be noted that it is more challenging to find differences in GABA, due to the larger uncertainty associated to this metabolite, which in our study presented a mean CRLB of 10.8%, while the mean CRLB for Glu was only 1.7%. Additionally, GABA [72] and Glu [17] have proven prone to change in response to pharmacological treatment. Interestingly, those patients taking anticonvulsants and antipsychotics in combination therapy, but not monotherapy, had an even lower Glu/GABA ratio compared to HC subjects. On the other hand, no difference in this ratio was observed between lithium users and HC subjects. Thus, the decrease in Glu/GABA ratio in the BD group was influenced by a combination of pharmacological mechanisms of anticonvulsants and antipsychotics. We hypothesize that the mechanism shared by anticonvulsants and antipsychotics which might explain our results is their pharmacological abilities to lower Glu [73]. In fact, anticonvulsants are known to modulate GABA [74, 75], and to a greater extent Glu [76, 77], in the brain, either by increasing the former or decreasing the latter [43, 75]. Furthermore, there is some evidence that antipsychotics may also decrease Glx levels in frontal areas [78]. Similarly, our group recently demonstrated that Glu/Cre ratio in the ACC of a BD-I sample was lower in euthymic individuals taking anticonvulsants than in patients not taking this class of medication [17]. Moreover, animal model studies have reported that Glu/GABA ratio decreases after electro-convulsive therapy (ECT) [79], an effective treatment for mania and depression, most likely by increasing GABA as demonstrated in human studies [80]. Therefore, we propose that mood stabilizers, in particular anticonvulsants and atypical antipsychotics, may exert their mood stabilizing effect by decreasing Glu/GABA ratio in the dACC. Furthermore, given that atypical antipsychotics are commonly used as an augmentation strategy in BD [81], we may infer that this first-line treatment combination with anticonvulsants [82] could facilitate euthymia by boosting the decrease in Glu/GABA.

Additionally, we have reported modulation of dACC Glu/GABA ratio by a SNP in the promoter region of the *GAD1*gene in BD: rs1978340. The rs1978340 allele A was shown to be associated with higher Glu/GABA compared to non-carriers, which may be associated with mood instability, since increased Glu levels lead to higher neuron excitability [1]. Although previous studies involving HC have reported an association between the rs1978340 genotype AA and higher GABA/Cre in medial prefrontal cortex, possibly by increased GAD67 activity [42], our dACC results

failed to show this, with genetic results proving specific to BD subjects. By contrast, our result of lower Glu/GABA in BD non-carriers of the allele A suggests that the presence of allele A may be implicated in higher amounts of Glu in the dACC, but differently from that reported by Marenco et al. [42] in HC subjects. Since we found that the allele A rs1978340 increased Glu in BD patients but not in controls, we speculate that GAD1 polymorphisms rs1978340 work differently in BD. This may occur by altering the GAD67 enzyme activity, resulting in lower rates of Glu decarboxylation to GABA and consequent accumulation of Glu. Therefore, BD carriers of the rs1978340 A allele had higher Glu/GABA compared to BD non-carriers (GG genotype). Moreover, all mood stabilizers (lithium, atypical antipsychotics, and anticonvulsants) had an additional effect of lowering Glu/ GABA in the rs1978340 GG genotype. Curiously, mood stabilizers have been shown to exert an epigenetic effect [45], especially valproic acid. This medication was reported to increase GAD67 mRNA expression in the lymphocytes of BD patients by altering its chromatin structure [46] which, in long-term treatment, could also influence Glu/GABA. We speculate that BD carriers of the rs1978340 GG genotype might be better responders to mood stabilizers than those with genotypes AA and AG, due to a potentially lower dACC Glu/GABA ratio.

This study has some strengths and limitations. Strengths of this study are its large sample of homogeneous BD type I subjects in the same mood state, its pioneering approach to investigating a metabolite ratio little assessed in BD, and the use of an accurate technique that simultaneously measures Glu and GABA. Limitations of this study include age and gender disparities (although results were corrected for age and gender) between the BD and HC groups and the small sample size for analyzing medication (combination versus monotherapy) and genetics (genotype analysis).

This is the first study to investigate Glu/GABA ratio in euthymic BD I subjects and determine how mood stabilizers and GAD 1 modulate this ratio. We found that dACC Glu/ GABA ratio is decreased during euthymia in BD I and that it is mainly influenced by prescription anticonvulsants and antipsychotics. Moreover, the SNP rs1978340 genotype GG (without allele A) was associated with lower Glu/GABA ratio in BD compared to GG controls. This SNP genotype GG seemed to enhance the anti-glutamatergic effect of all mood stabilizers in our BD sample. The role of Glu/GABA as a putative marker for mood stability should be investi- gated in future studies comparing other mood states. Finally, the influence of the GAD1 genotype on Glu/GABA ratio in BD, potentiating drug action should also be investigated in studies involving larger sample sizes.

Acknowledgements We would like to thank the members of the Mood Disorders Unit (GRUDA) for their work, as well as the volunteers for their collaboration.

Funding The Sao Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP) financed this study (2012/23796-2 and 2010/12286-8).

Compliance with ethical standards

Conflict of interest None of the authors report biomedical financial interests or potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Goodwin FK, Jamison KR (2007) Manic-depressive illness: bipolar and recurrent unipolar disorders, 2nd edn. Oxford University Press, New York
- Stagg CJ, Bestmann S, Constantinescu AO, Moreno LM, Allman C, Mekle R et al (2011) Relationship between physiological measures of excitability and levels of glutamate and GABA in the human motor cortex. J Physiol (Lond). 589(Pt 23):5845-5855
- Rossignol E (2011) Genetics and function of neocortical GABAergic interneurons in neurodevelopmental disorders. Neural Plast. 2011:649325
- Yüksel C, Ongur D (2010) Magnetic resonance spectroscopy studies of glutamate-related abnormalities in mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry. 68(9):785-794
- Brady RO, McCarthy JM, Prescot AP, Jensen JE, Cooper AJ, Cohen BM et al (2013) Brain gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) abnormalities in bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord. 15(4):434-439
- Altamura CA, Mauri MC, Ferrara A, Moro AR, D'Andrea G, Zamberlan F (1993) Plasma and platelet excitatory amino acids in psychiatric disorders. Am J Psychiatry. 150(11):1731-1733
- Petty F (1994) Plasma concentrations of gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) and mood disorders: a blood test for manic depressive disease? Clin Chem. 40(2):296-302
- Post RM, Ballenger JC, Hare TA, Goodwin FK, R LC, Jimerson DC et al (1980) Cerebrospinal fluid GABA in normals and patients with affective disorders. Brain Res Bull 5(Suppl. 2):755-759
- Gerner RH, Fairbanks L, Anderson GM, Young JG, Scheinin M, Linnoila M et al (1984) CSF neurochemistry in depressed, manic, and schizophrenic patients compared with that of normal controls. Am J Psychiatry. 141(12):1533-1540
- Gigante AD, Bond DJ, Lafer B, Lam RW, Young LT, Yatham LN (2012) Brain glutamate levels measured by magnetic resonance spectroscopy in patients with bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. Bipolar Disord. 14(5):478-487
- Kraguljac NV, Reid M, White D, Jones R, den Hollander J, Low- man D et al (2012) Neurometabolites in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder - a systematic review and meta-analysis. Psychiatry Res. 203(2-3):111-125
- Chiapponi C, Piras F, Piras F, Caltagirone C, Spalletta G (2016) GABA system in schizophrenia and mood disorders: a mini review on third-generation imaging studies. Front Psychiatry. 7:61

- Lener MS, Niciu MJ, Ballard ED, Park M, Park LT, Nugent AC et al (2017) Glutamate and gamma-aminobutyric acid systems in the pathophysiology of major depression and antidepressant response to ketamine. Biol Psychiatry. 81(10):886-897
- Rubenstein JLR, Merzenich MM (2003) Model of autism: increased ratio of excitation/inhibition in key neural systems. Genes Brain Behav. 2(5):255-267
- 15. Harada M, Taki MM, Nose A, Kubo H, Mori K, Nishitani H et al (2011) Non-invasive evaluation of the GABAergic/glutamatergic system in autistic patients observed by MEGA-editing proton MR spectroscopy using a clinical 3 tesla instrument. J Autism Dev Disord. 41(4):447-454
- Anticevic A, Savic A, Repovs G, Yang G, McKay DR, Sprooten E et al (2015) Ventral anterior cingulate connectivity distinguished nonpsychotic bipolar illness from psychotic bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull. 41(1):133-143
- 17. Soeiro de Souza MG, Otaduy MCG, Machado-Vieira R, Moreno RA, Nery FG, Leite C et al (2018) Anterior cingulate cortex glu- tamatergic metabolites and mood stabilizers in euthymic bipolar I disorder patients: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.bpsc.2018.02.007
- Colla M, Schubert F, Bubner M, Heidenreich JO, Bajbouj M, Seifert F et al (2009) Glutamate as a spectroscopic marker of hip- pocampal structural plasticity is elevated in longterm euthymic bipolar patients on chronic lithium therapy and correlates inversely with diurnal cortisol. Mol Psychiatry 14(7):696-704, 647
- Bhagwagar Z, Wylezinska M, Jezzard P, Evans J, Ashworth F, Sule A et al (2007) Reduction in occipital cortex gammaamin- obutyric acid concentrations in medication-free recovered unipo- lar depressed and bipolar subjects. Biol Psychiatry. 61(6):806-812
- Senaratne R, Milne AM, MacQueen GM, Hall GBC (2009) Increased choline-containing compounds in the orbitofrontal cortex and hippocampus in euthymic patients with bipolar disorder: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. Psychiatry Res. 172(3):205-209
- Ehrlich A, Schubert F, Pehrs C, Gallinat J (2015) Alterations of cerebral glutamate in the euthymic state of patients with bipolar disorder. Psychiatry Res. 233(2):73-80
- Soeiro de Souza MG, Henning A, Machado-Vieira R, Moreno RA, Pastorello BF, da Costa Leite C et al (2015) Anterior cingulate Glutamate-Glutamine cycle metabolites are altered in euthymic bipolar I disorder. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 25(12):2221-2229
- Levy LM, Degnan AJ (2013) GABA-based evaluation of neurologic conditions: MR spectroscopy. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 34(2):259-265
- Schür RR, Draisma LWR, Wijnen JP, Boks MP, Koevoets MGJC, Joëls M et al (2016) Brain GABA levels across psychiatric dis- orders: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis of (1) H-MRS studies. Hum Brain Mapp 37(9):3337-3352
- Wang PW, Sailasuta N, Chandler RA, Ketter TA (2006) Magnetic resonance spectroscopy measurement of cerebral gamma-amin- obutyric acid concentrations in patients with bipolar disorders. Acta Neuropsychiatr 2(18):120-126
- Kaufman RE, Ostacher MJ, Marks EH, Simon NM, Sachs GS, Jensen JE et al (2009) Brain GABA levels in patients with bipolar disorder. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 33(3):427-434
- Godlewska BR, Yip SW, Near J, Goodwin GM, Cowen PJ (2014) Cortical glutathione levels in young people with bipolar disorder: a pilot study using magnetic resonance spectroscopy. Psychophar- macology 231(2):327-332
- Prisciandaro JJ, Tolliver BK, Prescot AP, Brenner HM, Renshaw PF, Brown TR et al (2017) Unique prefrontal GABA and gluta- mate disturbances in co-occurring bipolar disorder and alcohol dependence. Transl Psychiatry. 7(7):e1163
- 29. Wang PW, Sailasuta N, Chandler RA, Ketter TA (2006) Magnetic resonance spectroscopic measurement of cerebral gamma-amin- obutyric acid concentrations in patients with bipolar disorders. Acta Neuropsychiatr 18(2):120-126

- Ford TC, Nibbs R, Crewther DP (2017) Increased glutamate/ GABA+ ratio in a shared autistic and schizotypal trait phenotype termed social disorganisation. Neuroimage Clin. 16:125-131
- Ford TC, Nibbs R, Crewther DP (2017) Glutamate/GABA+ ratio is associated with the psychosocial domain of autistic and schi- zotypal traits. PLoS ONE 12(7):e0181961
- 32. Anwyl R (1991) Modulation of vertebrate neuronal calcium chan- nels by transmitters. Brain Res Brain Res Rev. 16(3):265-281
- Erlander MG, Tillakaratne NJ, Feldblum S, Patel N, Tobin AJ (1991) Two genes encode distinct glutamate decarboxylases. Neu- ron 7(1):91-100
- 34. Bu DF, Erlander MG, Hitz BC, Tillakaratne NJ, Kaufman DL, Wagner-McPherson CB et al (1992) Two human glutamate decar- boxylases, 65-kDa GAD and 67-kDa GAD, are each encoded by a single gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89(6):2115-2119
- 35. Guidotti A, Auta J, Davis JM, Di-Giorgi-Gerevini V, Dwivedi Y, Grayson DR et al (2000) Decrease in reelin and glutamic acid decarboxylase67 (GAD67) expression in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder: a postmortem brain study. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 57(11):1061-1069
- Heckers S, Stone D, Walsh J, Shick J, Koul P, Benes FM (2002) Differential hippocampal expression of glutamic acid decarboxy- lase 65 and 67 messenger RNA in bipolar disorder and schizo- phrenia. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 59(6):521-529
- 37. Woo T-UW, Walsh JP, Benes FM (2004) Density of glutamic acid decarboxylase 67 messenger RNA-containing neurons that express the *N*-methyl-d-aspartate receptor subunit NR2A in the anterior cingulate cortex in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 61(7):649-657
- Fatemi SH, Hossein Fatemi S, Stary JM, Earle JA, Araghi-Niknam M, Eagan E (2005) GABAergic dysfunction in schizophrenia and mood disorders as reflected by decreased levels of glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 and 67 kDa and Reelin proteins in cerebellum. Schizophr Res. 72(2-3):109-122
- Thompson M, Weickert CS, Wyatt E, Webster MJ (2009) Decreased glutamic acid decarboxylase(67) mRNA expression in multiple brain areas of patients with schizophrenia and mood disorders. J Psychiatr Res. 43(11):970-977
- Lundorf MD, Buttenschøn HN, Foldager L, Blackwood DHR, Muir WJ, Murray V et al (2005) Mutational screening and asso- ciation study of glutamate decarboxylase 1 as a candidate suscep- tibility gene for bipolar affective disorder and schizophrenia. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 135B(1):94-101
- 41. Chung Y-CE, Chen S-C, Chuang L-C, Shih W-L, Chiu Y-H, Lu M-L et al (2017) Evaluation of the interaction between genetic variants of GAD1 and miRNA in bipolar disorders. J Affect Dis- ord 223:1-7
- Marenco S, Savostyanova AA, van der Veen JW, Geramita M, Stern A, Barnett AS et al (2010) Genetic modulation of GABA levels in the anterior cingulate cortex by GAD1 and COMT. Neu- ropsychopharmacology. 35(8):1708-1717
- 43. Krystal JH, Sanacora G, Blumberg H, Anand A, Charney DS, Marek G et al (2002) Glutamate and GABA systems as targets for novel antidepressant and mood-stabilizing treatments. Mol Psychiatry. 7(Suppl 1):S71-80
- 44. Mesdjian E, Ciesielski L, Valli M, Bruguerolle B, Jadot G, Bou- yard P et al (1982) Sodium valproate: kinetic profile and effects on GABA levels in various brain areas of the rat. Prog Neuropsy- chopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 6(3):223-233
- 45. Pisanu C, Papadima EM, Del Zompo M, Squassina A (2018) Understanding the molecular mechanisms underlying mood stabilizer treatments in bipolar disorder: potential involvement of epigenetics. Neurosci Lett. 16(669):24-31
- 46. Gavin DP, Kartan S, Chase K, Jayaraman S, Sharma RP (2009) Histone deacetylase inhibitors and candidate gene expression: an in vivo and in vitro approach to studying chromatin remodeling in a clinical population. J Psychiatr Res. 43(9):870-876
- First MB, Spitzer RL, Williams JB (1996) Structured clinical interview for DSM-IV axis I disorders SCID-I. American Psy-

chiatric Press, Washington, DC, p 1

- DSM-IV PATFO (2000) Diagnostic and statistical manual of men- tal disorders: DSM-IV-TR. American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc, Washington, DC
- Moreira MT, Smith LA, Foxcroft D (2009) Social norms interven- tions to reduce alcohol misuse in university or college students. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009(3):CD006748. https://doi. org/10.1002/14651858.CD006748.pub2
- Young RC, Biggs JT, Ziegler VE, Meyer DA (1978) A rating scale for mania: reliability, validity, and sensitivity. Br J Psychiatry. 133:429-435
- Hamilton M (1967) Development of a rating scale for primary depressive illness. Br J Soc Clin Psychol. 6(4):278-296
- 52. Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, Amorim P, Janavs J, Weiller E et al (1998) The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a struc- tured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J Clin Psychiatry 59(Suppl 20):22-33 (quiz 34-57)
- Schulte RF, Lange T, Beck J, Meier D, Boesiger P (2006) Improved two-dimensional J-resolved spectroscopy. NMR Biomed. 19(2):264-270
- Tkác I, Starcuk Z, Choi IY, Gruetter R (1999) In vivo 1H NMR spectroscopy of rat brain at 1 ms echo time. Magn Reson Med. 41(4):649-656
- 55. Fuchs A, Boesiger P, Schulte RF, Henning A (2013) ProFit revis- ited. Magn Reson Med. 71(2):458-468
- Schulte RF, Boesiger P (2006) ProFit: two-dimensional prior-knowledge fitting of J-resolved spectra. NMR Biomed. 19(2):255-263
- Provencher SWS (1993) Estimation of metabolite concentrations from localized in vivo proton NMR spectra. Magn Reson Med. 30(6):672-679
- van der Veen JW, de Beer R, Luyten PR, van Ormondt D (1988) Accurate quantification of in vivo 31P NMR signals using the variable projection method and prior knowledge. Magn Reson Med. 6(1):92-98
- Smith SA, Levante TO, de Beer R, Luyten PR, van Ormondt D (1994) Computer simulations in magnetic resonance. An object- oriented programming approach. J Magn Reson A 106:75-105. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmra.1994.1008
- 60. Fan T (1996) Metabolite profiling by one- and twodimensional NMR analysis of complex mixtures. Prog Nucl Mag Reson Spec- trosc. 28:161-219
- Govindaraju V, Young K, Maudsley AA (2000) Proton NMR chemical shifts and coupling constants for brain metabolites. NMR Biomed. 13(3):129-153
- 62. Gasparovic C, Song T, Devier D, Bockholt HJ, Caprihan A, Mullins PG et al (2006) Use of tissue water as a concentration reference for proton spectroscopic imaging. Magn Reson Med. 55(6):1219-1226
- Mlynárik V, Gruber S, Moser E (2001) Proton T (1) and T (2) relaxation times of human brain metabolites at 3 Tesla. NMR Biomed. 14(5):325-331
- 64. Zhang Y, Brady M, Smith S (2001) Segmentation of brain MR images through a hidden Markov random field model and the expectation-maximization algorithm. IEEE Trans Med Imaging. 20(1):45-57
- Cavassila S, Deval S, Huegen C, van Ormondt D, Graveron- Demilly D (2001) Cramér-Rao bounds: an evaluation tool for quantitation. NMR Biomed. 14(4):278-283
- Laitinen J, Samarut J, Hölttä E (1994) A nontoxic and versatile protein salting-out method for isolation of DNA. Biotechniques 17(2):316-322
- Benes FM, Berretta S (2001) GABAergic interneurons: implica- tions for understanding schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. Neu- ropsychopharmacology. 25(1):1-27
- Brix MK, Ersland L, Hugdahl K, Grüner R, Posserud M-B, Ham- mar Å et al (2015) Brain MR spectroscopy in autism spectrum disorder-the GABA excitatory/inhibitory imbalance theory revis- ited. Front Hum Neurosci. 9:365
- 69. Bush G, Luu P, Posner M (2000) Cognitive and emotional

influences in anterior cingulate cortex. Trends Cogn Sci (Regul Ed). 4(6):215-222

- Lewis DA, Levitt P (2002) Schizophrenia as a disorder of neu- rodevelopment. Annu Rev Neurosci. 25:409-432
- Hibar DP, Westlye LT, Doan NT, Jahanshad N, Cheung JW, Ching CRK et al (2018) Cortical abnormalities in bipolar disorder: an MRI analysis of 6503 individuals from the ENIGMA Bipolar Dis- order Working Group. Mol Psychiatry 23(4):932-942. https://doi. org/10.1038/mp.2017.73
- Sanacora G, Mason GF, Rothman DL, Krystal JH (2002) Increased occipital cortex GABA concentrations in depressed patients after therapy with selective serotonin reuptake inhibi- tors. Am J Psychiatry. 159(4):663-665
- Stahl SM (2009) The Prescriber's Guide, antipsychotics and mood stabilizers. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Cunningham MO, Dhillon A, Wood SJ, Jones RS (2000) Recipro- cal modulation of glutamate and GABA release may underlie the anticonvulsant effect of phenytoin. Neuroscience 95(2):343-351
- 75. Friedman SD, Dager SR, Parow A, Hirashima F, Demopulos C, Stoll AL et al (2004) Lithium and valproic acid treatment effects on brain chemistry in bipolar disorder. Biol Psychiatry. 56(5):340-348
- Scarr E, Pavey G, Sundram S, MacKinnon A, Dean B (2003) Decreased hippocampal NMDA, but not kainate or AMPA receptors in bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord. 5(4):257-264
- 77. Beneyto M, Kristiansen LV, Oni-Orisan A, McCullumsmith RE, Meador-Woodruff JH (2007) Abnormal glutamate receptor expression in the medial temporal lobe in schizophrenia and mood disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology. 32(9):1888-1902
- 78. Goto N, Yoshimura R, Kakeda S, Nishimura J, Moriya J, Hayashi K et al (2012) Six-month treatment with atypical antipsychotic drugs decreased frontal-lobe levels of glutamate plus glutamine in early-stage first-episode schizophrenia. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 8:119-122
- 79. Luo J, Min S, Wei K, Li P, Dong J, Liu Y-F (2011) Propofol pro- tects against impairment of learning-memory and imbalance of hippocampal Glu/GABA induced by electroconvulsive shock in depressed rats. J Anesth. 25(5):657-665
- Sanacora G, Mason GF, Rothman DL, Hyder F, Ciarcia JJ, Ostroff RB et al (2003) Increased cortical GABA concentra- tions in depressed patients receiving ECT. Am J Psychiatry. 160(3):577-579
- Kessing LV (2019) What is early intervention in bipolar disorder? Recommendation of a pragmatic way focusing on early intervention in patients with newly diagnosed bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord 21(2):168-169. https://doi.org/10.1111/bdi.12733
- Kennedy SH, Lam RW, McIntyre RS, Tourjman SV, Bhat V, Blier P et al (2016) Canadian network for mood and anxiety treatments (CANMAT) 2016 clinical guidelines for the management of adults with major Depressive Disorder: Section 3. Pharmacological Treatments. Can J Psychiatry. 61(9):540-560

Supplement Figure 1: An example of a two-dimensional JPRESS spectrum of the ACC in a BD subject (top), its fitted spectrum (middle), and the residual of the fit (bottom). Note that the color scale is amplified x20 in the residual.



Supplement Figure 2: One-dimensional projection of the acquired JPRESS spectrum displayed in Figure 1. Measured spectrum in blue, fitted in red and residual in green.



3.3. Capítulo III – Association between *CACNA1C* gene rs100737 polymorphism and glutamatergic neurometabolites in bipolar disorder

Autores: Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi; Thais Chile; Homero Vallada; Maria Concepción Garcia Otaduy; Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza

Periódico: European Neuropsychopharmacology;

FI: 5.4

Ano: 2022

Volume: 59 (2022) 26–35



www.elsevier.com/locate/euroneuro



Association between *CACNA1C* gene rs100737 polymorphism and glutamatergic neurometabolites in bipolar disorder



Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi^{a,}*, Thais Chile^b, Homero Vallada^b, Maria Concepción Garcia Otaduy^c, Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza^a

^a Department of Psychiatry, University of São Paulo (FMUSP), Institute of Psychiatry, CEAPESQ, PROGRUDA, School of Medicine, Dr. Ovidio Pires de Campos s / n. Clinic Hospital, São Paulo 05403-010, Brazil

^b Genetics and Pharmacogenetics Unit (PROGENE), Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (IPq-FMUSP), Brazil

^c Laboratory of Magnetic Resonance LIM44, Department and Institute of Radiology, University of São Paulo (InRad-FMUSP), Brazil

Received 30 October 2021; received in revised form 30 March 2022; accepted 2 April 2022

KEYWORDS

CACNA1C; Calcium channels; Glutamate; Glutamine; Glx; ¹H-MRS

Abstract

Abnormalities in Ca²⁺ homeostasis in Bipolar Disorders (BD) have been associated with impairments in glutamatergic receptors and voltage-gated calcium channels. Increased anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) glutamatergic neurometabolites have been consistently disclosed in BD by proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS). A single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in the *CACNA1C* gene (rs1006737), which encodes the alpha 1-C subunit of the L-type calcium channel, has been associated with BD and is reported to modulate intra-cellular Ca²⁺. Thus, this study aimed to explore the association of the *CACNA1C* genotype with ACC glutamatergic metabolites measured by ¹H-MRS in both BD and HC subjects. A total of 194 subjects (121 euthymic BD type I patients and 73 healthy controls (HC) were genotyped for *CACNA1C* rs1006737, underwent a 3-Tesla ¹H-MRS imaging examination and ACC glutamatergic metabolite were assessed. We found overall increased glutamatergic metabolites in AA carriers in BD. Specifically, higher Glx/Cr was observed in subjects with the AA genotype compared to both AG and GG in the overall sample (BD + HC). Also, female individuals in the BD group with AA genotype were

* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: estevaoscotti@gmail.com (E. Scotti-Muzzi).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2022.04.001 0924-977X/© 2022 Elsevier B.V. and ECNP. All rights reserved. found to have higher Glx/Cr compared to those with other genotypes. *CACNA1C* AA carriers in use of anticonvulsant medication had higher estimated Glutamine (Glx-Glu) than the other genotypes. Thus, this study suggests an association between calcium channel genetics and in-

creased glutamatergic metabolites in BD, possibly playing a synergic role in intracellular Ca^{2_+} overload and excitotoxicity.

© 2022 Elsevier B.V. and ECNP. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Although the neurobiology of Bipolar Disorders (BD) is still poorly understood, glutamatergic abnormalities have emerged over recent years as one of the main neurobiological findings associated with the disorder. Increased glutamatergic activity in BD has been demonstrated by postmortem studies in prefrontal cortex (Hashimoto et al., 2007), evidenced by down-regulation of glutamatergic receptor expression in several cortical regions (Mc Cullumsmith et al., 2007), as well as by in vivo studies confirming elevated glutamate (Glu) in cerebral spinal fluid (CSF), serum and plasma of BD patients (Sanacora et al., 2008). Similarly, brain proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (¹H-MRS) studies have documented increased Glx [Glu + glutamine (Gln)] in several cortical regions in BD such as the frontal cortex (Gigante et al., 2012; Chitty et al., 2013), including the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) (Soeirode-Souza et al., 2018; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b). Increased glutamatergic activity is believed to promote supraactivation of glutamatergic N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) and α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptors, increasing calcium post-synaptic influx, resulting in Ca²⁺ homeostasis dysfunction and ultimately in neuronal excitotoxicity (Mehta et al., 2012). However,

the genetic background and molecular pathways associated with such increased glutamatergic metabolites and impaired calcium homeostasis in BD is still poorly understood. In the last few decades, several genome-wide association studies (GWAS) have consistently associated single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) within the *CACNA1C* gene (e.g., rs1006737) with BD (Ferreira et al., 2008; Sklar et al., 2008, 2011; Stah et al., 2019) as confirmed by candidate gene association studies (Khalid et al., 2018; Mosheva et al., 2020), genetic risk score analysis (Croarkin et al., 2018) as well as meta-analyses (Liu et al., 2011; Nurnberger et al., 2014) and a review on the association of *CACNA1C* rs1006737 and BD (Ou et al., 2015). *CACNA1C* encodes the alpha 1c (CAV1.2) subunit of the voltage-gated, L-type calcium channel (LTCC) and thus regulates Ca²⁺ influx and subse-

quent cell depolarization (Sinnegger-Brauns et al., 2009). Besides being considered a risk factor for BD, the AA genotype of the SNP rs1006737 has been reported as a mediator of structural and functional variations in both healthy subjects and BD patients (Jogia et al., 2011; Perrier et al., 2011). For instance, the rs1006737 risk allele has been associated with increased volumes and activation (Jogia et al., 2011; Tesli et al., 2013; Sumner et al., 2015) of the amygdala during cognitive tasks in BD subjects, along with reduced pre-frontal cortex activation (Sumner et al., 2015). Indeed, lower cortical thickness in parietal and frontal cortices have been observed in BD subjects carrying the *CACNA1C* risk allele (Smedler et al., 2019), including the ACC (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2017; Smedler et al., 2019), whose thinning has been correlated with subject age (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2017). Thus, *CACNA1C* gene is associated with structural and functional changes in frontal and subcortical brain regions that mediate emotion processing and cognition (Bigos et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2011; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2012; Dima et al., 2013; Radua et al., 2013; Sumner et al., 2015; Smedler et al., 2019; Shonibare et al., 2021), such as the ACC (Soeirode-Souza et al., 2017), which, however, appeared to be influenced by the female sex (Dao et al., 2009; Witt et al., 2014; Takeuchi et al., 2018).

Glutamate excitotoxicity may be attenuated or reverted by neurotrophins (eg., Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor- BDNF) via the extracellular signal-regulated kinases (ERK)/mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway (Almeida et al., 2005). Also, cognitive and synaptic abnormalities caused by hemizygosity of the psychiatric risk gene *CACNA1C* in mice may be rescued by the effect of neurotrophins via these same signaling pathways (Tigaret et al., 2021). Strikingly, variations in *CACNA1C* has also been reported to modulate serum BDNF in BD subjects (Smedler et al., 2021), corroborating the intricate relationships among the genetic background (eg., *BDNF, CACNA1C*), glutamatergic system and intracellular calcium abnormalities in BD.

Impairments in voltage-gated calcium channels (VGCC) in BD (Uemura et al., 2016) have been corroborated by a robust meta-analysis involving 642 BD patients and 404 healthy control subjects reporting increased intracellular Ca^{2+} in both platelets and lymphocytes of manic, depressed and medication-free BD patients (Harrison et al., 2019). Although it is unclear whether this enhanced intracellular $Ca^{2_{+}}$ derives from VGCC dysfunction (Uemura et al., 2016; Harrison et al., 2019) or enhanced glutamatergic metabolites and activity (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b), the interplay between these pathways has been largely neglected in BD. In mice, CACNA1C is highly expressed in glutamatergic neurons and its deletion promotes manifestation of features similar to those observed in BD, such as cognitive decline, impaired synaptic plasticity, reduced sociability, and hyperactivity (Kabir et al., 2017: Dedic et al., 2018). Thus, cortical dysfunctions associated with the CACNA1C risk allele (Erk et al., 2014; Paulus et., 2014) may likely be attributed to enhanced Ca^{2_+} influx. associated with either a disrupted CACNA1C-calmodulin-MAPK/ERK signaling pathway or impairments in glutamatergic receptor activity.

To date, however, no studies have examined the influence of the established risk gene *CACNA1C* on cortical glutamatergic levels in BD. Therefore, the aim of the present

 Table 1
 Demographic and clinical data for BD-I and HC subjects.

	BD-I (121 subjects)	HC (73 subjects)	p value
Age (SD)	31.88 (0.84)	28.58 (0.97)	0.014
Sex (M/F)	39/83	37/36	0.015*
Education Years	13.14 (0.28)	13.30 (0.36)	0.74
Illness Duration (SD)	6.96 (6.0)		-
GM (SD)	0.60 (0.004)	0.62 (0.005)	0.006
WM	0.176 (0.002)	0.175 (0.004)	0.80
CSF	0.21 (0.05)	0.20 (0.05)	0.025
CACNA1C rs 1006737 (AA/AG/GG) ⁺	(9/43/69)	(5/29/39)	0.78*
Lithium users	90	-	-
Lithium monotherapy	39	-	-
Anticonvulsant users	37	-	-
Antipsychotic users	46	-	-
Lithium +Anticonvulsants	21	-	-
Lithium +antipsychotics	30	•	-
*			

* t-test. $**\chi$ 2 test, significance p<0.05

⁺ Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium: $\chi 2 = 0.00$, p = 0.2

study was to investigate the association of the *CACNA1C* genotype with ACC glutamatergic metabolites measured by ¹H-MRS in both BD and HC subjects. We hypothesized the AA genotype might be associated with higher glutamatergic metabolites in BD, theoretically contributing to increased Ca^{2_+} levels and neuronal excitotoxicity.

2. Material and methods

2.1 Sampling

The study sample was derived from a database produced in a recent study by our group reporting increased ACC Glx/Cr and Glu/Cr in a large population of BD subjects compared with healthy controls, in addition to modulation of these metabolites by anticonvulsant medications (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a). The present sample comprised 121 euthymic BD type I patients and 73 healthy control (HC) subjects (aged 18-45 years) enrolled in the BIP-USP MRS STUDY and evaluated from 2008 to 2016. These subjects were evaluated over a 4-year period by three research programs focused on BD at the University of São Paulo. Diagnoses were established by trained psychiatrists based on the Structured Clinical Interview (SCID-I/P) for DSM-IV TR (First et al., 1996; American Psychiatric Association 2000). The patients assessed had been on stable medication regimens, as described in Table 1, for at least 2 months prior to the ¹H-MRS scanning session. Individuals with neurological or medical disorders, head trauma, current/past (3 months) substance abuse (including illegal substances), as well as individuals treated with electroconvulsive therapy in the past six months or reporting heavy episodic drinking over the past 3 months were not enrolled on the study. The Young Mania Rating Scale (YMRS) (Young et al., 1978) and the Hamilton Depression Rat- ing Scale (HDRS) (Hamilton, 1967) were applied to assess residual sub-threshold depressive and manic symptoms. Patients were considered euthymic if they scored <7 on both the YMRS and the HDRS, had no change in pharmacological prescription

in the last three months and met the DSM criteria for euthymia. The euthymic BD patients were in use of different combinations of lithium, anticonvulsants and antipsychotics (**Table 1**).

Healthy subjects also had no current or past history of psychiatric disorders according to Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) (Sheehan et al., 1998). In addition, HCs had no family history, in first-degree relatives, of mood or psychotic disorders and had not been in use of any psychotropic medicines for at least three months before enrollment, according to a semi-structured in- terview. Subjects with a history of substance abuse within the 3 months leading up to enrollment were excluded from the study. The research ethics committee of the University of São Paulo approved the study. Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants.

2.2. Image acquisition

Brain MRI exams were performed on a 3.0 T magnetic resonance scanner (Intera Achieva, PHILIPS Healthcare, Best, the Netherlands) with an 8-channel head coil. Each brain exam included anatomical images acquired with a 3D-T1 Fast Field Echo (3D-T1 FFE) sequence; time of echo (TE)/time of repetition (TR)/time of inver- sion (TI) = 3.2/7/900 ms; flip angle (FA) = 8° ; FOV= 240mm x 240 mm x 180 mm; matrix = 240×240), and magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS) acquisition. Singlevoxel ¹H-MRS was performed using the PRESS sequence with number of scans (NS) of 160, TR of 1500 ms and TE of 80 ms. The choice of TE was based on results from a previous study on optimization of Glu detection (Schubert et al., 2004). MRS was preceded by an automatic pre-acquisition that included adjustment of the transmitter-receiver, optimization of the tilt angle for water suppression and homogenization of the field for the selected volume of interest (VOI). Voxel size was set at $2 \times 2 \times 2$ cm³ for all patients and controls. The voxel was positioned in the ACC using anatomical guidelines as a reference. The voxel was placed on midsagittal T1-weighted images, anterior to the genu of the corpus callosum, with the ventral edge aligned with the dorsal corner of the genu, and centered on the midline of axial images as shown in Fig. 1. An

58

unsuppressed water spectrum of the same voxel was also acquired for eddy current correction and reference purposes.

2.3. ¹H-MRS quantification

Metabolites were quantified using LC Model (Provencher, 1993) and a basis set was simulated for TE=80ms including: Alanine, Aspartate, Creatine, Phosphocreatine, GABA, Glucose, Glutamine, Glutamate, Glycerophosphocholine, Phosphocholine, myo-Inositol, Lactate, N-acetylaspartate, N-Acetylaspartylglutamate, inositol, Taurine, Scyllo-Guanidinoacetate, macromolecules and lipid signals. To control spectral quality between the groups, frequency width at half maximum (FWHM) and signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) were also recorded for each spectrum. In order to ensure the accuracy of the measurements obtained, only metabolite results with Cramer-Rao Lower Bound (CRLB) values < 20% were considered, in accordance with technical references (Kreis, 2004). Metabolite ratios were calculated relative to Cr concentration. Glu/Cr and Glx/Cr were considered for the statistical analysis, where the latter represents the sum of Glu and Gln. Estimated Gln was calculated as follows: Est. Gln = Glx/Cr-Glu/Cr. Since the normal metabolic concentration varies considerably between gray matter (GM) and white matter (WM) (Gasparovic et al., 2006), the fraction of GM in the voxel needed to be taken into account in the analysis. To this end, brain tissue in the three-dimensional T1weighted brain images was extracted using the brain extraction tool (BET), and then segmented into GM, WM and cerebrospinal (CSF) using the FAST algorithm, both available from the open source FSL software (http://www.fmrib.ox.ac.uk/fsl). Finally, the MRS voxel mask was superimposed onto the segmented images using a Python script developed in-house. The GM brain tissue fraction (f_{GM}) was calculated for each voxel [f_{GM} = %GM/ (%GM +%WM)], and f_{GM} was used as a covariate when comparing metabolites between groups

2.4 DNA extraction and genotyping

DNA was obtained from peripheral blood on the day of MRI exams, according to the salting-out protocol (Laitinen et al., 1994) and then genotyped for CACNA1C rs1006737 using real-time PCR allelic discrimination. PCR amplification for rs1006737 was performed in 5 μ l reactions with 5 ng of template DNA, 1 \times TaqMan Universal Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA), $1 \times each$ primer and probe assay, and H_2O . Thermal cycling consisted of initial de- naturation for 10 min at 95°C, followed by 40 cycles of denatura- tion at 95°C for 15 s and annealing at 60°C for 1 min. Fluorescence detection was performed in the annealing step. Amplification and allelic discrimination were performed on a 7500 Real-Time System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). Quality control of Real-time PCR results was done by direct sequencing on an ABI PRISM® 3100 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). The geno- type distribution was in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium ($\chi 2 = 0.00, p = 0.2$).

2.5 Statistical analysis

The sample was first tested for homogeneity. Normality was checked using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Normally- distributed variables were studied using χ^2 tests for categorical variables and *t*-tests for continuous variables. Non-normally distributed variables (e.g., Glx/Cr and Glu/Cr) were compared using the univariate generalized linear model (GLM), where ACC glutamatergic metabolites (Glu/Cr and Glx/Cr) entered as dependent variables, the CACNA1C rs1006737 genotype (AA, AG or GG) as fixed variable, while sex, age and fGM were covariates for all analyses. Mood stabilizing medications (lithium and anticonvulsants) were considered as covariates in the exploratory analyses on the medication effect. Each group was analyzed using a separate model to investigate the association between CACNA1C and neurometabolites. The regression coefficients (coef) are expressed together with their 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). Partial eta squared (ηp^2) is provided as a measure of effect size. All statistical analyses were carried out using IBM SPSS version 20.



3. Results

3.1 Socio-demographic and genetic distribution data

The socio-demographic and clinical features are shown in Table 1. Significant between-group differences were ob- served for the following parameters: age, sex, gray matter (GM) and cerebral spinal fluid (CSF). These differences were controlled for in the statistical analyses by entering fGM (see Material and Methods), age and sex in the statistical model as co-variables. BD patients had higher mean age and CSF values than HCs, whereas controls had larger GM volume than patients. There was also a significant predominance of female individuals in the BD group as compared to males. No group differences in education (years), illness duration or white matter volume were detected. No difference in distribution of CACNA1C rs1006737 genotypes (AA/AG/GG) was found between groups. The samples did not deviate from the Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (Table 1).

3.2. Influence of *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 on GM, WM and CSF

No influence of *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 on GM, WM and CSF was observed for the BD or HC groups (**Table S2**).

3.3. Influence of *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 on glutamatergic metabolites

The influence of the *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 genotype on Glx/Cr in the overall sample (BD-1 + HC) is shown in **Table 2**. Overall, significantly higher Glx/Cr was detected in AA carriers compared to AG (B: 0.09; 95% CI: 0.005 to 0.17; p = 0.03; $\eta p^2 = 0.02$) and GG (B: 0.09; 95%CI: 0.005 to 0.17; p = 0.03; $\eta p^2 = 0.02$) genotype carriers, although no significant difference in this ratio was observed between AG and GG carriers (B: -0.09; 95%CI: -0.055 to 0.037; p = 0.69; $\eta p^2 = 0.02$). (Fig. 2A). Assessment of the effect of the *CACNA1C* rs1006737 genotype on Glu/Cr and estimated Gln in the overall sample showed the same tendency, with AA genotype carriers exhibiting higher levels, but this difference did not reach statistical significance (Table 2).

Assessment of the effect of the *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 genotype on glutamatergic metabolites in each group revealed an influence only in the BD group (**Table 3**). BD patients with the AA genotype (n = 9) had significantly higher Glx/Cr levels than GG carriers (n = 69) (**Table 3**; **Fig. 2B**; B:0.11; 95%CI: 0.005 to 0.22; p = 0.04; $\eta p^2=0.03$) and marginally non-significantly higher levels than AG carriers (**Table 3**; B: 0.11; 95%CI: -0.002 to 0.22; p = 0.054; $\eta p^2=0.03$), but there was no significant difference in levels between AG and GG genotype (**Table 3**; **Fig. 2B**; B: 0.001; 95%CI: -0.06 to 0.06; p = 0.96; $\eta p^2=0.03$).

Regarding Glu/Cr and estimated Gln, a similar tendency was observed, where carriers of the AA genotype had higher metabolites levels, but this difference did not reach statistical significance (**Table 3**). In the HC group, no significant differences in concentrations were found among genotypes, but AA carriers again had higher levels of all glutamatergic metabolites (**Table 3**).

When assessing the effect of the A allele (subjects with A vs. without A allelle) in both BD and HC groups, no significant differences in glutamatergic metabolites were observed (Table S3).

Table 2 Glutamatergic metabolites fo	r the three CACNA1C (rs 1006)	737) genotypes in total sample (BD-	·I + HC).
	AA (<i>n</i> = 14)	AG (<i>n</i> = 70)	GG (<i>n</i> = 105)
Glx/Cr (SD)	1.14 (0.18) ^a	1.05 (0.13) ^b	1.05 (0.15) ^b
Glu/Cr (SD)	1.06 (0.03) ^a	0.99 (0.01) ^a	1.0 (0.01) ^a
Estimated Gln/Cr (SD)	0.09 (0.01) ^a	0.05 (0.008) ^a	0.05 (0.007) ^a
Legend: Means with different letters on s confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables	ame line differ significantly acc s age, sex and fGM entered as c	cording to univariate generalized line co-variables in the GLM.	ear model (GLM) at 5%

Fig. 2- Glx/Cr for the three CACNA1C (rs 1006737)genotypes in total sample (BD-I + HC) (A), BD-I group (B) and

female BD-I group (C). Medians with different letters on same line differ significantly according to univariate generalized linear model (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.



 Table 3
 Within-group comparison of glutamatergic metabolites by CACNA1C (rs 1006737) genotype.

		Healthy Contro	ol	Bipolar Disor	der	
CACNA1C	AA	AG	GG	AA	AG	GG
(rs 1006737)	N = 5	n = 29	n = 39	n = 9	n = 43	n = 69
GLX/Cr (SD)	1. 09 ^a	1.0 ^a	1.03 ^a	1.16 ^ª	1.08 ^{ab}	1.07 ^b
	(0.13)	(0.11)	(0.16)	(0.20)	(0.14)	(0.15)
Glu/Cr (SD)	1.01 ^a	0.97 ^a	0.99 ^a	1.07 ^a	1.01 ^a	1.00 ^a
	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.13)	(0.19)	(0.11)	(0.11)
Estimated	0.08 ^a	0.03 ^a	0.04 ^a	0.09 ^a	0.07 ^a	0.06 ^a
Gln/Cr (SD)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Cr (SD)	4.5 ^a	3.1 ^a	3.8 ^a	3.9 ^a	3.7 ^a	3.8 ^a
	(0.68)	(1.1)	(1.1)	(1.2)	(0.8)	(1.0)

Legend: Means with different letters on same line differ significantly according to univariate generalized linear model (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.

Table 4 Influence of sex and CACNAC1C (rs 1006737) genotype on metabolites in BD-I (A) and HC groups (B).

		Male		Female		
CACNAC 1C	AA	AG	GG	AA	AG	GG
(rs 1006737)	<i>N</i> = 1	<i>n</i> = 20	<i>n</i> = 18	<i>n</i> = 8	n = 23	<i>n</i> = 51
GLX/Cr (SD)	1.14 ^a	1.07 ^a	1.13 ^a	1.17 ^a	1.08 ^{ab}	1.04 ^b
Glu/Cr (SD)	1.05 ^ª	(0.15) 0.98 ^a	(0.14) 1.04 ^a	(0.22) 1.08 ^a	(0.13) 1.03 ^a	(0.15) 0.99 ^a
Estimated Gln/Cr	0.09 ^a	(0.12) 0.09 ^a	(0.09) 0.08 ^a	(0.19) 0.09 ^a	(0.10) 0.05 ^a	(0.11) 0.05 ^a
(SD)		(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.06)	(0.07)
Cr (SD)	3.2 ^a	3.6 ^a	3.9 ^a	4.1 ^a	3.8 ^a	3.7 ^a
		(0.85)	(1.2)	(1.2)	(0.8)	(1.0)
B) Healthy Control						
		Male		Female		

		Male		remate			
CACNA1C	AA	AG	GG	AA	AG	GG	
(rs 1006737)	<i>N</i> = 5	n = 9	n = 23	n = 0	n = 20	n = 16	
GLX/Cr (SD)	1.09 ^a	1.04 ^a	1.03 ^a		0.99 ^a	1.04 ^a	
Glu/Cr (SD)	(0.13) 1.01 ^a	(0.13) 1.01 ^a	(0.18) 0.97 ^a		(0.11) 0.96 ^a	(0.15) 1.00 ^a	
Estimated Gln/Cr	(0.09) 0.08ª	(0.12) 0.03 ^a	(0.13) 0.04 ^a		(0.10) 0.03 ^a	(0.12) 0.04 ^a	
(SD)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.06)		(0.03)	(0.04)	

Legend: Means with different letters on same line differ significantly according to univariate generalized linear model (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.

When stratifying the sample by sex, a sex-mediated ef- fect of *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 on ACC Glx/Cr and Glu/Cr was seen in the BD group (**Table 4**). Female BD patients carrying the AA genotype (n = 8) had higher Glx/Cr than those with the GG (**Table 4 A**; **Fig. 2 C**; B = 0.13; 95%CI 0.01 to 0.24; p = 0.03; np $_2 = 0.06$) but not with the AG (B = 0.09; 95%CI: -0.03 to 0.22; p = 0.13; np $_2 = 0.06$) genotype, while AG did not differ from GG for these metabolites in females (B = 0.03; 95%CI -0.04 to 0.11; p = 0.41; np $_2 = 0.06$).

Similarly, female BD patients with the AA genotype had marginally non-significantly higher Glu/Cr than females with the GG genotype (Table 4 A ; B = 0.09; 2.26; 95% Cl: -0.002 to 0.18; p = 0.05; $\eta p_2 = 0.05$). This finding was not observed between AA and AG (B = 0.05; 95% CI: -0.046 to 0.15; *p* = 0.28; np ₂ = 0.05) or AG and GG (B = 0.03; 95% CI:-0.025 to 0.09; p = 0.24; $\eta p_2 = 0.05$) carriers. Estimated Gln also did not significantly differ among genotypes in male or female BD groups (Table 4 A). There were no other differences among genotypes in the male BD group (Table 4 A) or in the HC groups for both sexes (Table 4 B), although the analy-ses were compromised by the few subjects carrying the AA genotype in these subgroups.

3.5. Influence of *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 on glutamatergic metabolites by medication type

In order to assess the influence of the main medication types (lithium and anticonvulsants) on the results, we entered both these variables as covariates, together with sex, age and fGM. When controlling for anticonvulsants, sub- jects with AA genotype (n = 9) showed significantly higher Glx/Cr than GG (67 subjects; B = 0.11; 95% CI -0.002 to 0.21; p = 0.04; $np_2 = 0.03$) and marginally non significantly higher than AG (41 subjects; B = 0.11; 95% CI -0.002 to 0.22; p = 0.05; $np_2 = 0.03$). When controlling for lithium, the Glx/Cr was marginally non-significantly higher in AA geno- type (n = 9 subjects) in comparison to AG (41 subjects; B = 0.11; 95%CI -0.003 to 0.22; p = 0.057; $\eta p_2 = 0.03$) and GG (67 subjects; B = 0.10; 95% CI -0.002 to 0.22; p = 0.054; $\eta p_2 =$ 0.03). We further assessed the influence of CACNA1C rs 1006737 on glutamatergic metabolites according to each mediation regimen separately (Table S4). BD AA carriers in use of anticonvulsant medication had significantly higher esti-mated Gln than AG genotype carriers (Table **S4A** ; B = 0.11; 95%CI: 0.004 to 0.22; p = 0.04; np $_2$ = 0.12), a finding not observed for the other pair-wise comparisons within anticonvulsant users (Table S4A). Within anticonvulsant non-users, those with the AA genotype had a marginally nonsignificantly higher Glx/Cr than carriers of the GG genotype (**Table S4A**; B = 0.12; 95%CI -0.003 to 0.24; p = 0.056; np z = 0.05) and there were no significant differences for the pair-wise comparisons of the other genotypes within this group (**Table S4A**). Also, no significant differences in any of the glutamatergic metabolites were detected among the genotypes within lithium users and non-users (**Table S4B**).

4. Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to assess the influence of the CACNA1C gene on ACC glutamatergic neurometabolites in BD. The study results confirmed our hypothesis of an association between calcium channel genetics and glutamatergic metabolites exclusively in BD, since the latter were found to be increased in subjects carrying the CACNA1C rs1006737 AA genotype. This increase appears to be influenced by female sex in BD, and patients with the AA genotype in use of anticonvulsants had increased estimated Gln (Glx-Glu) than the other genotypes. Taken together, these results suggest a complex interaction among the disease condition, CACNA1C genotype, sex, moodstabilizing medication and glutamatergic metabolites in BD.

The present study confirms increased ACC Glx/Cr in euthymic BD, as previously reported for part of this sample by Soeiro-de-Souza et al. (2018), and likewise by a recent meta-analysis (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b). Increased glutamatergic metabolites in BD has been interpreted glutamatergic result from increased to neurotransmission associated with supraactivation of glutamatergic receptors, increased calcium post-synaptic influx and ultimately excitotoxicity (Mehta et al., 2012). The results showed that the increased ACC Glx/Cr observed in BD is modulated by the AA genotype of CACNA1C rs1006737, where BD patients with this genotype exhibited higher Glx/Cr. Curiously, when stratifying the BD group by sex, this effect was observed in women only and, within this sub-group, the AA genotype was also associated with marginally significantly higher Glu/Cr. Thus, the mechanism by which the CACNA1C rs1006737 genotype AA confers risk for BD seems to be related to increased glutamatergic metabolites, particularly in women. This finding is in line with reports that CACNA1C rs1006737 A is a risk allele for psychiatric illness such as BD, in women only, modulating sex-driven differences in behavior, mood and cognition (Dao et al., 2009; Witt et al., 2014; Takeuchi et al., 2018). Moreover, other SNP of CACNA1C such as rs10774035, in strong linkage disequilibrium with rs1006737 polymorphism, the G/A was associated with impaired recovery from

schizophrenia-spectrum disorder in women but not in men (Heilbronner et al., 2015), and the risk variant rs1024582 has been associated with decreased fronto-limbic activity during working memory tasks only in female healthy individuals (Takeuchi et al., 2018). Therefore, we speculate that the AA genotype might confer less resilience (Michels et al., 2018) to women with BD type I during a BD mood episode (e.g., mania or depression) relative to men, predisposing females to worse outcomes associated with increased glutamatergic insult.

Overall, our data suggest an interplay between the *CACNA1C*-calmodulin-MAPK/ERK and NMDA-mediated glutamatergic signaling pathways. Although the Cav1.2 encoded by *CACNA1C* is thought to mediate LTP and synaptic plasticity, independently of the NMDA receptor activity by activating cAMP response element binding CREB-dependent transcription (Moosmang et al., 2005), there is some evi-

dence that LTP induction may be initiated by both NMDAR dependent activity and voltagegated Ca^{2+} channel mechanisms (Grover and Teyler, 1990; Morgan and Teyler, 1999). Therefore, subjects with AA genotype might show higher intracellular calcium (Uemura et al 2016) modulated not only by NMDA receptor activity, but also by the *CACNA1C*- calmodulin-MAPK/ERK pathway, likely explaining the abnormal intracellular calcium homeostasis implicated in the pathophysiology of BD (Warsh et al., 2004; Uemura et al., 2016; Harrison et al., 2019) as well as changes in BDNF content (Smedler et al., 2021).

Although the mechanism by which calcium channels and glutamatergic pathways interact to enhance intracellular Ca²+ is poorly understood, some calcium channel subunits share homology with glutamate receptor membrane proteins (Nicoll et al., 2006), and changes in calcium channels may serve as a signal for neurotransmitter release through protein interactions (Mochida et al., 1998). Thus, we hypothesize that glutamatergic receptor proteins complexes interact with calcium channels to sense, and respond to, changes in intracellular calcium concentration. This notion is corroborated by some reports showing that mice embryonic deletion of CACNA1C in forebrain glutamatergic neurons results in impaired synaptic plasticity, reduced social and cognitive performances, hyperactivity and anxiety- related behavior (Kabir et al., 2017; Dedic et al., 2018), features commonly observed in BD patients. Furthermore, ACC deletion of Cav1.2 Ca²⁺ channels induced impaired learning in mice (Jeon et al., 2010), and the CACNA1C haplo-insufficiency resulted in changes in mood-related behaviors in female (but not male) mice, suggesting a sex-specific role mediated by the CACNA1C gene (Dao et al., 2009). Also, the knockdown of CACNA1C in mouse hippocampal cells challenged by glutamatergic insult resulted in excessive mitochondrial reactive oxygen species formation and calcium influx (Michels et al., 2018). Therefore, the pre-frontal thinning mediated by the *CACNA1C* allele A (Soeiro- de-Souza et al., 2017) may derive from glutamatergic insult in BD, possibly in response to successive manic episodes (Abé et al., 2021).

Although mood stabilizers, particularly the anticonvulsants, have been demonstrated to influence the ACC glutamatergic metabolites content in euthymic BD subjects (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a), AA carriers still showed increased Glx/Cr after controlling for anticonvulsants. On the other hand, AA carriers in use of this medication class exhibited higher estimated Gln levels. This finding is in line with the results reported by Soeiro- de-Souza et al. (2018) for part of the sample studied, which demonstrated lower Glu/Cr among patients using anticonvulsants. Indeed, anticonvulsant medication has been associated with decreased Glx (Strawn et al., 2012) and Glu (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b) as well as increased Gln (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015) and a recent meta-analysis on ACC metabolites in BD correlated increased Gln with euthymia (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b). Therefore, anticonvulsants may promote a shift in Glu-Gln balance across neurons and astrocytes in euthymic BD patients with the AA genotype, since Gln has been considered a "non-excitatory" form of stored Glu (Walls et al., 2015; Cooper and Jeitner, 2016). This might be a possible mechanism underlying its moodstabilizing effect (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b).

The present study has some strengths and limitations. Strengths include the large sample for a ¹H-MRS study in- volving, homogeneous BD type I patients in the same mood state, as well as its pioneering approach for a hypothesisdriven study assessing the influence of the CACNA1C risk polymorphism on glutamatergic neurometabolites in a cortical region associated with emotional and cognitive control such as the ACC. However, the sample may not be considered especially robust for a genetic study, particularly the sub-analyses stratified by sex and medication type, whose conclusions should be cautiously interpreted and need further confirmation by larger studies. The BD group sample was larger than the HC group (including the female sub- sample), possibly constituting a source of bias for the genotype/group and genotype/sex exploratory analyses. Thus, the increased glutamatergic metabolites associated with the AA genotype, observed in the female BD group only, warrants further confirmation by larger studies.

In conclusion, our results support the hypothesis that voltage-gated calcium channels and increased glutamatergic pathways synergically contribute to neuronal excitotoxicity in BD, particularly among women. This study also opens new avenues for pharmacogenetic studies involving the *CACNA1C* gene, since euthymic BD patients with the AA genotype using anticonvulsants appear to have higher estimated Gln and may potentially be better responders to Ca^{2_+} channel blockers such as lamotrigine. However, further studies are required to better elucidate this shared mechanism of calcium homeostasis regulation in BD, investigating *CACNA1C* gene-sex-medication-neurometabolite in- teractions in larger samples.

Author disclosure

Funding for this study was provided by São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP); the FAPESP had no further role in study design; in the collection, analysis and interpretation of data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the paper for publication.

This manuscript has not been previously published and is not under consideration in the same or substantially sim- ilar form in any other journal. All those listed as authors are qualified for authorship and all who are qualified to be authors are listed as authors on the byline. To the au- thors'knowledge, no conflicts of interest, financial or otherwise, exist.

Declaration of Competing Interest

The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi: Conceptualization, Formal analy- sis, Investigation, Methodology, Software, Writing - original draft, Writing review & editing. Thais Chile: Investiga- tion, Methodology. Homero Vallada: Investigation, Method- ology. Maria Concepción Garcia Otaduy: Formal analysis, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Software. Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza: Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Software, Supervision, Writing original draft, Writing - review & editing.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the São Paulo Research Foun- dation. We thank the University of São Paulo for all its sup- port and the team of researchers, patients and volunteers that participated in this long-term study. The authors report no biomedical financial interests or potential conflicts of interest.

Supplementary materials

Supplementary material associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at doi:10.1016/j.euroneuro. 2022.04.001.

References

- Almeida, RD., Manadas, BJ., Melo, CV., Gomes, JR., Mendes, CS., Grãos, MM., Carvalho, RF., Carvalho, AP., Duarte, CB., 2005. Neuroprotection by BDNF against glutamateinduced apoptotic cell death is mediated by ERK and PI3-kinase pathways. Cell Death Different. 12, 1329-1343.
- American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Ed, Text Revision. American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc, Washington, DC.
- Bigos, KL., Mattay, VS., Callicott, JH., Straub, RE., Vakkalanka, R., Kolachana, B., 2010. Genetic variation in CACNA1C affects brain circuitries related to mental illness. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 67, 939-945.
- Chitty, KM., Lagopoulos, J., Lee, RSC., Hickie, IB., Hermens, DF., 2013. A systematic review and meta-analysis of proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy and mismatch negativity in bipolar dis- order. Europ. Neuropsychopharmacol. 23, 1348-1363.
- Cooper, AJL., Jeitner, TM., 2016. Central role of glutamate metabolism in the maintenance of nitrogen homeostasis in nor- mal and hyperammonemic brain. Biomolecules 26, 16.
- Croarkin, P., Luby, JL., Cercy, K., Geske, JR., Veldic, M., et al., 2018. Genetic risk score analysis in early-onset bipolar disorder. J. Clin. Psychiatry 78 (9), 1337-1343.

Dedic, N., Pöhlmann, ML., Richter, JS., Mehta, D., Czamara, D., Metzger, MW., et al., 2018. Cross-disorder risk gene CACNA1C differentially modulates susceptibility to psychiatric disorders during development and adulthood. Mol. Psychiatry 23, 533-543.

Dao, DT., Mahon, PB., Cai, X., Kovacsics, CE., Blackwell, RA., Arad, M., et al., 2009. Mood disorder susceptibility gene CACNA1C modifies mood related behaviors in mice and interacts with sex to influence behavior in mice and diagnosis in humans.Biol. Psychiatry 1, 801-810.

Dima, D., Jogia, J., Collier, D., Vassos, E., Burdick, KE., Frangou, S., 2013. Independent modulation of engagement and connectiv- ity

- Erk, S., Meyer-Lindeberg, A., Linden, DEJ., Lancaster, T., Mohnke, S., Grimm, O., et al., 2014. Replication of brain func- tion effects of a genome-wide supported psychiatric risk variant in the CACNA1C gene and new multilocus effects. Neuroimage 94, 147-154.
- Ferreira, MA., O' Donovan, MC., Meng, YA., Jones, IR., Ruder- fer, DM., Jones, L., et al., 2008. Collaborative genome-wide association analysis supports a role for ANK3 and CACNA1C in bipolar disorder. Nat. Genet. 40, 1056-1058.
- First, MB., Spitzer, RL., Williams, JB., 1996. Structured Clinical In- terview for DSM-IV Axis I Disorders SCID-I. American Psychiatric Press, Washington, DC.
- Gasparovic, C., Song, T., Devier, D., Bockholt, HJ., Caprihan, A., Mullins, PG., et al., 2006. Use of tissue water as a concentration reference for proton spectroscopic imaging. Magn. Reson. Med. 55, 1219-1226.
- Gigante, AD., Bond, DJ., Lafer, B., Lam, RW., Young, LT., Yatham, LN., 2012. Brain glutamate levels measured by mag- netic resonance spectroscopy in patients with bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. Bipolar Disord. 14, 478-487.
- Grover, LM., Teyler, TJ., 1990. Two components of long-term po- tentiation induced by different patterns of afferent activation. Nature 347, 477-479.
- Hamilton, M., 1967. Development of a rating scale for primary de- pressive illness. Br. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 6, 278-296.
- Harrison, PJ., Hall, N., Mould, A., Al-Juffali, N., Tun-bridge, EM., 2019. Cellular calcium in bipolar disorder: systematic review and meta-analysis. Mol. Psychiatry doi:10.1038/s41380-019-0622-y.
- Hashimoto, K., Sawa, A., Iyo, M., 2007. Increased levels of gluta- mate in brains from patients with mood disorders. Biol. Psychiatry 62 (11), 1310-1316.
- Heilbronner, U., Malzahn, D., Strohmaier, J., Maier, S., Frank, J., Treutlein, J., et al., 2015. A common risk variant in CACNA1C supports a sex-dependent effect on longitudinal functioning and functional recovery from episodes of schizophreniaspec-

trum but not bipolar disorder. Europ. Neuropsychopharmacol. 25, 2262-2270.

- Jeon, D., Kim, S., Chetana, M., Jo, D., Ruley, HE., Lin, S., et al., 2010. Observational fear learning involves affective pain sys- tem and Cav1.2 Ca2+ channels in ACC. Nat. Neurosci. 13 (4), 482-488.
- Jogia, J., Ruberto, G., Lelli-Chiesa, G., Vassos, E., Maieru, M., Tatarelli, R., et al., 2011.

The impact of the CACNA1C gene polymorphism on frontolimbic function in bipolar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry 16, 1070-1071.

- Kabir, ZD., Che, A., Fischer, DK., Rice, RC., Rizzo, BK., Byrne, M., et al., 2017. Rescue of impaired sociability and anxiety-like behavior in adult cacna1c-deficient mice by pharmacologically tar- geting $eIF2\alpha$. Mol. Psychiatry 00, 1-14.
- Khalid, M., Driessen, TM., Lee, JS., Tejwani,
 L., Rassol, A., Saqlain, M., et al., 2018.
 Association of *CACNA1C* with bipolar disorder among the Pakistani population.
 Gene 664, 119-126.
- Kreis, R., 2004. Issues of spectral quality in clinical 1H-magnetic resonance spectroscopy and a gallery of artifacts. NMR Biomed. 17, 361-381.
- Laitinen, J., Samarut, J., Hölttä, E., 1994. A nontoxic and versatile protein salting-out method for isolation of DNA. Biotechniques 17 (2), 316-322.
- Liu, Y., Blackwood, DH., Caesar, S., Geus, EJC., Farmer, A., Fer- reira, MAR., et al., 2011. Meta-analysis of genome-wide association data of bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder. Mol. Psychiatry 16, 2-6.
- Mc Cullumsmith, RE., Kristiansen, LV., Beneyto, M, Scarr, E., Dean, B., James, H., et al., 2007. Decreased NR1, NR2A, and SAP102 transcript expression in the hippocampus in bipolar dis- order. Brain. Res. 1127 (1), 108-118.
- Mehta, A., Prabhakar, M., Kumar, P., Deshmukh, R., Sharma, PL., 2012. Excitotoxicity: bridge to various triggers in neurodegener- ative disorders. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 698 (1-3), 6-18.
- Michels, S., Ganjam, GK., Martins, H., Schratt, GM., Wöhr, M., Schwarting, RKW., et al., 2018. Downregulation of the psychi- atric susceptibility gene Cacna1c promotes mitochondrial re- silience to oxidative stress in neuronal cells. Cell. Death Discov. 4, 54.
- Mochida, S., Yokoyama, CT., Kim, DK., Itoh, K., Catterall, WA, 1998. Evidence for a voltagedependent enhancement of neurotransmitter release mediated via the synaptic protein interaction site of N-type Ca2+ channels. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 95, 14523-14528.
- Morgan, SL., Teyler, TJ., 1999. VDCCs and NMDARs underlie two forms of LTP in CA1 hippocampus in vivo. J. Neurophysiol. 82, 736-740.
- Mosheva, M., Serretti, A., Stukalin, Y., Fabbri, C., Hagin, M., Horev, S., et al., 2020. Association between CANCA1C gene rs1034936 polymorphism and alcohol dependence in bipolar dis- order. J. Affect. Disord. 261, 181-186.

- Moosmang, S., Haider, N., Klugbauer, N., Adelsberger, H., Lang- wieser, N., Müller, J., et al., 2005. Role of hippocampal Ca_v1.2 Ca²⁺ channels in NMDA receptor-independent synaptic plasticity and spatial memory. J. Neurosci. 25 (43), 9883-9892.
- Nicoll, RA., Tomita, S., Bredt, DS., 2006. Auxiliary subunits assist AMPA-type glutamate receptors. Science 311, 1253-1256.
- Nurnberger Jr, JI., Koller, DL., Jung, J., Edenberg, HJ., Foroud, T., Guella, I., et al., 2014. Identification of pathways for bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. JAMA Psychiatry 71, 657-664.
- Ou, X., Crane, DE., MacIntosh, BJ., Young, LT., Arnold, P., 2015. CACNA1Crs1006737 genotype and bipolar disorder: focus on intermediate phenotypes and cardiovascular comorbidity. Neu- rosci. Biobehav. Rev. 55, 198-210.
- Paulus, FM., Bedenbender, J., Krach, S., Pyka, M., Krug, A., Som- mer, J., et al., 2014. Association of rs1006737 in CACNA1C with alterations in prefrontal activation and fronto-hippocampal con- nectivity. Hum. Brain Mapp. 35, 1190-1200.
- Perrier, E., Pompei, F., Ruberto, G., Vassos, E., Collier, D., Fran- gou, S., 2011. Initial evidence for the role of CACNA1C on subcortical brain morphology in patients with bipolar disorder. Eur. Psychiatry 26 135-13.
- Provencher, SWS., 1993. Estimation of metabolite concentrations from localized in vivo proton NMR spectra. Magn. Reson. Med. 30, 672-679.
- Radua, J., Surguladze, SA., Marshall, N., Walshe, M., Bramon, E., Collier, DA., 2013. The impact of CACNA1C allelic variation on effective connectivity during emotional processing in bipolar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry 18 (5), 526-527.
- Sanacora, G., Zarate, CA., Krystal, JH., Manji, HK., 2008. Tar-geting the glutamatergic system to develop novel, improved therapeutics for mood disorders. Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. 7, 426-437.
- Scotti-Muzzi, E., Chile, T., Moreno, R., Pastorello, BF., Leite, CC., Henning, A., et al., 2021a. ACC Glu/GABA ratio is decreased in euthymic bipolar disorder I patients: possible *in vivo* neu- rometabolite explanation for mood stabilization. Eur. Arch. Psy- chiatry. Clin. Neurosci. 271 (3), 537-547.
- Scotti-Muzzi, E., Umla-Runge, K., Soeiro-de-Souza, MG., 2021b. An- terior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in bipolar disorder are influenced by mood state and medication: a meta-analysis of ¹ H-MRS studies. Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol. 47, 62-73.
- Sheehan, DV., Lecrubier, Y., Sheehan, KH., Amorim, P., Janavs, J., Weiller, E., et al., 1998. The mini-international neuropsychiatric

interview (M.I.N.I): the development and validation of a struc- tured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J. Clin. Psychiatry 59, 22-33.

- Shonibare, DO., Patel, RR., Islam, AH., Metcalfe, AWS., Fiksen- baum, L., Freeman, N., 2021. Neurostructural phenotypes of *CACNA1C* rs1006737 in adolescents with bipolar disorder and healthy controls. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 104 (10), 110071.
- Schubert, F., Gallinat, J., Seifert, F., Rinneberg, H., 2004. Gluta- mate concentrations in human brain using single voxel proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy at 3 Tesla. Neuroimage 21, 1762-1771.
- Sklar, P., Smoller, JW., Fan, J., Ferreira, MAR., Perlis, RH., Cham- bert, K., et al., 2008. Whole-genome association study of bipo- lar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry 13, 558-569.
- Sklar, P., Ripke, S., Scott, LJ., Andreassen, OA., Cichon, S., Crad- dock, N., et al., 2011. Large-scale genome-wide association analysis of bipolar disorder identifies a new susceptibility locus near ODZ4. Nat. Genet. 43 (10), 977-983.
- Smedler, E., Abé, C., Pålsson, E., Ingvar, M., Landén, M., 2019. CACNA1C polymorphism and brain cortical structure in bipolar disorder. J. Psychiatry Neurosci. 45 (1), 182-187.
- Smedler, E., Pålsson, E., Hashimoto, K., Landén, M., 2021. Asso- ciation of CACNA1C polymorphisms with serum BDNF levels in bipolar disorder. Br. J. Psychiatry 218, 77-79.
- Sinnegger-Brauns, MJ., Huber, IG., Koschak, A., Wild, C., Ober- mair, GJ., Einzinger, U., et al., 2009. Expression and 1,4-dihydropyridine-binding properties of brain L-type calcium channel isoforms. Mol. Pharmacol. 75 (2), 407-414.
- Soeiro-de-Souza, MG., Otaduy, MCG., Dias, CZ., Bio, DS., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, RA., 2012. The impact of the CACNA1C risk allele on limbic structures and facial emotions recognition in bipolar disorder subjects and healthy controls.

J. Affect. Disord 141, 94-101.

Soeiro-de-Souza, MG., Henning, A., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, RA., Pastorello, BF., Leite, CC., 2015. Anterior

cingulate Glutamate-Glutamine cycle metabolites are altered in euthymic bipolar I disorder. Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol 25, 2221-2229.

Soeiro-de-Souza, MG., Lafer, B., Moreno, RA., Nery, FG., Chile, T., Chaim, K., et al., 2017. The CACNA1C risk allele rs1006737 is associated with age-related prefrontal cortical thinning in bipolar I disorder. Transl. Psychiatry 7, e1086. doi:10.1038/tp.2017.57.

- Soeiro-de-Souza, MG., Otaduy, MCG., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, RA., Nery, FG., Leite, CC., et al., 2018. Anterior cingulate cortex glutamatergic metabolites and mood stabiliz- ers in euthymic bipolar I disorder patients: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. Biol. Psychiatry Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging 3 (12), 985-991.
- Sumner, JA., Sheridan, MA., Drury, SS., Esteves, KC., Walsh, K., Koenen, KC., et al., 2015. Variation in CACNA1C is associated with amygdala structure and function in adolescents. J. Child Adolesc. Psychopharmacol. 25, 9.
- Stahl, EA., Breen, G., Forstner, AJ., McQuillin, A., Ripke, S., Tru- betskoy, V., et al., 2019. Genome-wide association study identi- fies 30 loci associated with bipolar disorder. Nat. Genet. 51 (5), 793-803.
- Strawn, JR., Patel, NC., Chu, W., Lee, J., Adler, CM., Kim, MJ., 2012. Glutamatergic effects of divalproex in adolescents with mania: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 51, 642-651.
- Takeuchi, H., Tomita, H., Taki, Y., Kikuchi, Y., Ono, C., Yu, Z., et al., 2018. A common CACNA1C gene risk variant has sexdependent effects on behavioral traits and brain functional activity. Cereb. Cortex 29 (8), 3211-3219.
- Tesli, M., Skatun, KC., Ousdal, OT., Brown, AA., Thoresen, C., Agartz, I., et al., 2013. CACNA1C risk variant and amygdala ac- tivity in bipolar disorder, schizophrenia and healthy controls. PLoS ONE 8 (2), e56970. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0056970.
- Tigaret, C.M., Lin, T-CE., Morrell, E.R., Sykes, L., Moon, A.L.,
 - O'Donovan, M.C., Owen, M.J., Wilkinson, L.S., Jones, M.W., Thomas, K.L., Hall, J., 2021. Neurotrophin receptor activation rescues cognitive and synaptic abnormalities caused by hemizy- gosity of the psychiatric risk gene *Cacna1c*. Mol. Psychiatry 26, 1748-1760.

Uemura, T., Green, M., Warsh, JJ., 2016. CACNA1C SNP rs1006737 associates with bipolar I disorder independent of the Bcl-2 SNP rs956572 variant and its associated effect on intracellular cal- cium homeostasis. World J. Biol. Psychiatr. 17 (7), 525-534.

- Walls, AB., Waagepetersen, HS., Bak, LK., Schousboe, A., Son- newald, U., 2015. The glutamine-glutamate/GABA cycle: func- tion, regional differences in glutamate and GABA production and effects of interference with GABA metabolism. Neurochem. Res. 40 (2), 402-409.
- Wang, F., McIntosh, AM., He, Y., Gelernter, J., Blumberg, HP., 2011. The association of genetic variation in CACNA1C with structure and function of a frontotemporal system.

Bipolar Disord. 13, 696-700.

Warsh, JJ., Andreopoulos, S., Li, PP., 2004. Role of intracellular cal- cium signaling in the pathophysiology and pharmacotherapy of bipolar disorder: current status. Clin. Neurosci. Res. 4, 201-213.

Witt, SH., Kleindienst, N., Frank, J., Treutlein, J., Mühleisen, T., Degenhardt, F., 2014. Analysis of genome-wide significant bipolar disorder genes in borderline personality disorder. Psychiatr. Genet. 24, 262-265.

Young, RC., Biggs, JT., Ziegler, VE., Meyer, DA., 1978. A rating scale for mania: reliability, validity and sensitivity. Br. J. Psychiatry 133, 429-435. Table S1 - Glutamatergic metabolite comparison between BD-I and HC

Glutamatergic metabolites	BD-I (121 subjects)	HC (73 subjects)
Glx/Cr (SD)	1.08 (0.15) ^a	1.03 (0.14) ^b
Glu/Cr (SD)	1.01 (0.11) ^a	0.98 (0.12) ^b
Estimated Gln/Cr (SD)	0.06 (0.07) ^a	0.04 (0.05) ^b

Legend: Means with different letters in the same line are significantly different according to univariate generalized linear model (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.

Table S2- Influence of *CACNA1C* rs 1006737 on GM, WM and CSF in Bipolar Disorder and Healthy

 Controls.

Variables		Healthy	v Control	Bipolar Disorder		
Genotype	AA	AG	GG	AA	AG	GG
	N=5	n=29	n=39	n=9	n=43	n=69
GM (SD)	0.60 ^a	0.62 ^a	0.62 ^a	0.60 ^a	0.60 ^a	0.60 ^a
	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.04)
WM (SD)	0.17 ^a	0.17 ^a	0.17 ^a	0.19 ^a	0.17 ^a	0.17 ^a
	(0.06)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.03)
CSF (SD)	0.22 ^a	0.19 ^a	0.19 ^a	0.20 ^a	0.21 ^a	0.21 ^a
	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.05)

Legends: Means with different letters in the same line are significantly different according to univariate *generalized linear model* (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.

 Table S3- Influence of CACNA1C rs 1006737 (A allele) on glutamatergic metabolites in Healthy

 Controls and Bipolar Disorder.

	Healthy (Control	р	Bipolar	Disorder	р
Cacna1c (rs 1006737)	With A (AG + AG) n=35	Without A (GG) n=38		With A (AA + AG) n=51	Without A (GG) n=68	
GLX/Cr (SD)	1.02 (0.12)	1.03 (0.16)	0.8	1.11 (0.16)	1.07 (0.15)	0.40
Glu/Cr (SD)	0.98 (0.10)	0.99 (0.13)	0.8	1.02 (0.12)	1.00 (0.11)	0.49

Legends: Means with different letters in the same line are significantly different according to univariate *generalized linear model* (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.
Table S4- Influence of CACNA₁C rs 1006737 on glutamatergic metabolites of BD-I anticonvulsant users

(A) and lithium users (B).

A)

		Anticonvulsant users		Anticonvulsant non-users		
CACNA1C (rs	AA	AG	GG	AA	AG	GG
1006737)	N=2	n=12	n=23	n=7	n=29	n=44
Glx/Cr	1.16 ^a	1.01 ^a	1.07 ^a	1.16 ^a	1.10 ^a	1.06 ^a
(SD)	(0.03)	(0.13)	(1.07)	(0.23)	(0.13)	(0.13)
Glu/Cr	1.01 ^a	0.94 ^a	0.99 ^a	1.10 ^a	1.03 ^a	1.01 ^a
(SD)	(0.05)	(0.10)	(0.13)	(0.20)	(0.10)	(0.10)
Estimated Gln/Cr (SD)	0.15 ^a (0.08)	0.06 ^b (0.05)	0.07 ^{ab} (0.08)	0.07^{a} (0.08)	0.07^{a} (0.08)	0.05 ^a (0.06)

B)

		Lithiun	1 users]	ers	
CACNA1C (rs 1006737)	AA N=8	AG n=34	GG n=45	AA n=1	AG n=7	GG n=21
Glx/Cr (SD)	1.16 ^a (0.22)	1.09 ^a (0.16)	1.06 ^a (0.13)	1.19 ^a	0.99 (0.15) ^a	1.08 (0.13) ^a
Glu/Cr (SD)	1.09 ^a (0.18)	1.02 ^a (0.10)	0.99 ^a (0.11)	0.97 ^a	0.96 (0.14) ^a	1.02 (0.10) ^a
Estimated Gln/Cr (SD)	0.07 ^a (0.07)	0.07 ^a (0.07)	0.06 ^a (0.07)	0.21 ^a	0.03 (0.05) ^a	0.05 (0.06) ^a

Legend: Means with different letters in the same line are significantly different according to univariate *generalized linear model* (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$). The variables age, sex and fGM entered as co-variables in the GLM.

3.4. Capítulo IV – *BDNF* rs6265 differentially influences neurometabolites in the anterior cingulate of healthy and bipolar disorder subjects

Autores: Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi; Thais Chile; Homero Vallada; Maria Concepción Garcia Otaduy; Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza

Periódico: Brain Imaging and Behavior

FI: 3.2

Ano: 2023

Volume: 2023 Jan 11. doi: 10.1007/s11682-023-00757-7.

ORIGINAL RESEARCH



BDNF rs6265 differentially influences neurometabolites in the anterior cingulate of healthy and bipolar disorder subjects

Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi¹ · Thais Chile² · Homero Vallada² · Maria Concepción Garcia Otaduy³ · Márcio Gerhardt Soeiro-de-Souza¹

Accepted: 4 January 2023

© The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Science+Business Media, LLC, part of Springer Nature 2023

Abstract

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is the most abundant brain neurotrophin and plays a critical role in neuronal growth, survival and plasticity, implicated in the pathophysiology of Bipolar Disorders (BD). The singlenucleotide polymorphism in the BDNF gene (BDNF rs6265) has been associated with decreased hippocampal BDNF secretion and volume in *met* carriers in different populations, although the *val* allele has been reported to be more frequent in BD patients. The anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) is a key center integrating cognitive and affective neuronal connections, where consistent alterations in brain metabolites such as Glx (Glutamate + Glutamine) and Nacetylaspartate (NAA) have been consistently reported in BD. However, little is known about the influence of BDNF rs6265 on neurochemical profile in the ACC of Healthy Controls (HC) and BD subjects. The aim of this study was to assess the influence of BDNF rs6265 on ACC neurometabolites (Glx, NAA and total creatine- Cr) in 124 euthymic BD type I patients and 76 HC, who were genotyped for BDNF rs6265 and underwent a 3-Tesla proton magnetic resonance imaging and spectroscopy scan (¹ H-MRS) using a PRESS ACC single-voxel (8cm³) sequence. BDNF rs6265 polymorphism showed a significant two-way interaction (diagnosis × genotype) in relation to NAA/Cr and total Cr. While met carriers presented increased NAA/Cr in HC, BD-I subjects with the val allele revealed higher total Cr, denoting an enhanced ACC metabolism likely associated with increased glutamatergic metabolites observed in BD-I val carriers. However, these results were replicated only in men. Therefore, our results support evidences that the BDNF rs6265 polymorphism exerts a complex pleiotropic effect on ACC metabolites influenced by the diagnosis and sex.

Keywords Creatine \cdot Glx \cdot ¹H-MRS \cdot N-acetylaspartate \cdot Pleiotropic effect \cdot Val66Met polymorphism

Estêvão Scotti-Muzzi estevaoscotti@gmail.com

- ¹ Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (IPq-FMUSP), São Paulo, Brazil
- ² Genetics and Pharmacogenetics Unit (PROGENE), Institute of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (IPq-FMUSP), São Paulo, Brazil
- ³ Laboratory of Magnetic Resonance in Neuroradiology LIM44, Department and Institute of Radiology, School of Medicine, University of São Paulo (FMUSP), São Paulo, Brazil

Introduction

Bipolar Disorder (BD) is a severe chronic illness associated with structural and functional dysfunctions in frontolimbic circuitries (Strakowski et al., 2012; Maletic and Raison., 2014), particularly in the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), a key center integrating cognitive and affective neuronal connections. In BD, there are consistent reports of ACC thinning (Hibar et al., 2017), alterations in white matter tracts (Vederine et al., 2011; Nortje et al., 2013), as well as increased levels of glutamatergic and choline metabolites (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021) within the ACC. Therefore, alterations in the morphology, connectivity and neurochemistry of the ACC appear to be key features for BD neurobiology.

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is the most abundant brain neurotrophin and plays a critical role in neuronal health (Hofer et al., 1990), modulating synaptic transmission (Kowiaoski et al., 2017). While the pro-BDNF induces neuronal apoptosis, the mature BDNF plays a neurotrophic role by binding to tropomyosin-related kinase receptor B (TrkB), promoting a downstream signal cascade that leads to neuronal differentiation, survival and plasticity (Boulle et al., 2012; Mitchelmore & Gede, 2014). Consequently, BDNF has been extensively studied in both healthy controls (HC) and in psychiatric disorders such as BD, in relation to cognition (Kowiaoski et al., 2017; Mandolini et al., 2019) as well as brain morphology and function (Egan et al., 2003; Harrisberger et al., 2014, 2015; Kennedy et al., 2021). Although the neurotrophic properties of BDNF have been associated with brain metabolism (Markham et al., 2014) and alterations in neurometabolites such as Glx (Glutamate + Glutamine) and N-acetylaspartate (NAA) have been reported in BD (Croarkin et al., 2015; Ehrlich et al., 2015; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018 a,b; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021), very few studies have addressed whether BDNF influences these neurometabolites in BD.

Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (1 H-MRS) is a non-invasive technique useful for assessing several metabolites involved in brain cellular and mitochondrial metabolism, such as N-acetylaspartate (NAA), Creatine (Cr) and Choline (Cho), Glutamate (Glu) and Glx (Glu + Gln) (Buonocore & Maddock, 2015). NAA is an amino acid synthesized exclusively in neuronal mitochondria whose decline has been commonly interpreted as mitochondrial dysfunction associated with reduced neuronal energy metabolism (Stork & Renshaw, 2005). Creatine (Cr) is commonly referred to as a combination of creatine and phosphocreatine which plays a critical role in energy metabolism, providing ATP for neuronal growth and survival via the Cr/PCr/CK system (Rackayova et al., 2017). Glx refers to the sum of glutamate (Glu) and glutamine (Gln), being a proxy of brain glutamatergic metabolites (Buonocore & Maddock, 2015). The mitochondrial dysfunction hypothesis for BD has long been proposed based on evidence of reduced expression of mitochondrial electron transport chain proteins, increased mtDNA deletion and mutations (Clay et al., 2011), increased intracellular Ca2+ (Harrison et al., 2021), and increased oxidative stress markers (Brown et al., 2014; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2013). Also, compelling evidence from ¹H-MRS data supports mitochondrial and cellular dysfunctions in BD (Stork & Renshaw, 2005), such as: decreased intracellular pH, elevated lactate (Clay et al., 2011), decreased creatine phosphate (Clay et al., 2011; Stork & Renshaw, 2005), decreased NAA levels (Croarkin et al., 2015; Ehrlich et al., 2015), as well as elevated Choline (Cho), Glx and Glu (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015), as well as elevated Choline (Cho), Glx and Glu (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018 a,b), particularly in the ACC.

BDNF is encoded by the *BDNF* gene, located on chromosome 11p13 (Pruunsild et al., 2007), whose common singlenucleotide polymorphism (SNP) (*BDNF* rs6265 or Val66Met) causes a valine (*val*) to methionine (*met*) change at position 66 of the pro-BDNF protein. This polymorphism has been associated with decreased transport of BNDF mRNA to dendrites and reduced packaging and, in HC, with lower hippocampal BDNF secretion in *met* carriers (Egan et al., 2003; Chen et., 2004; Baj et al., 2013). BDNF is highly expressed in brain regions associated with cognitive and affective control, such as the hippocampus and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) (Kowiaoski et al., 2017; Strakowski et al., 2012; Camuso et al., 2022). Although the *met* allele of *BDNF* rs6265 has been associated with poorer cognitive performance (Kowiaoski et al., 2017; Mandolini et al., 2019), as well as with impaired brain morphology and function (Egan et al., 2003; Lang et al., 2009; Harrisberger et al., 2014; 2015; Kennedy et al., 2021), particularly in the hippocampus of healthy subjects and individuals with mood disorders, the *val* allele has been consistently associated with BD (Neves-Pereira et al., 2002; Sklar et al., 2002; Li et al., 2016; Paul et al., 2021).

To date, six studies have addressed the association of *BDNF* rs6265 and brain metabolites using ¹H-MRS, and only two have focused on psychiatric disorders. Whereas Frey et al., (2007) reported lower pre-frontal Cr levels in *met* carriers relative to *val* homozygotes in BD, Gruber et al., (2012) observed lower NAA/Cr levels in the hippocampus of *met* allele carriers in a mixed sample of schizophrenic, BD and healthy subjects. So far, there are no studies in psychiatric disorders involving the ACC neurometabolites and *BDNF* rs6265. Regarding studies involving healthy subjects, two such investigations have reported that *BDNF* rs6265 *met* carriers had increased NAA in the ACC (Gallinat et al., 2010; Martens et al., 2021), but decreased NAA levels in the hippocampus (Egan et al., 2003; Stern et al., 2008) compared to non-carriers, suggesting the *met* allele modulates NAA differentially in distinct brain regions. Also in controls, increased Cr in the dorsolateral pre-frontal cortex has been associated with the *met* allele (Frey et al., 2007), while another study reported decreased Cr levels in the hippocampus (Gallinat et al., 2010).

Our research team has recently demonstrated increased NAA levels in a group of euthymic BD patients relative to HCs, particularly in lithium-treated patients (Soeiro-de- Souza et al., 2018b). Considering the BDNF *met* allele has been

associated with increased NAA and Cr in healthy controls (Frey et al., 2007; Gallinat et al., 2010; Martens et al., 2021), the aim of this study was to investigate whether the *BDNF* rs6265 *met* allele distinctly modulates ACC metabolites associated with brain metabolism in euthymic BD and HC subjects. Also, we have recently demonstrated that BD subjects in this same sample carrying the AA genotype of the *CACNA1C (rs1006737)* gene had increased glutamatergic metabolites within the ACC (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022) and variations in *CACNA1C* have been reported to modulate serum BDNF in healthy and BD subjects (Smedler et al., 2021). Thus, this study sought also to investigate whether *BDNF* rs6265 influences the glutamatergic metabolies (Glx and Glu), as well as its influence on NAA levels in euthymic lithium-treated patients.

Materials and methods

Sampling

The present sample comprised 124 euthymic BD type I patients and 76 healthy control (HC) subjects (aged 18-45 years), enrolled from the study reported by Soeiro-de-Souza et al., (2018 a,b). These subjects were evaluated over a 4-year period by three research programs focused on BD at the University of São Paulo. Diagnoses were established by trained psychiatrists based on the Structured Clinical Interview (SCID-I/P) for DSM-IV TR (APA, 2000; First et al., 1996). The patients assessed had been on stable medica- tion regimens for at least 2 months prior to the ¹ H-MRS scanning session. Individuals with neurological or medical disorders, head trauma, current/past (3 months) substance abuse (including illegal substances), as well as individu- als treated with electroconvulsive therapy in the past six months or reporting heavy episodic drinking over the past 3 months were not enrolled on the study. The Young Mania Rating Scale (YMRS) (Young et al., 1978) and the Ham- ilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) (Hamilton, 1967) were applied to assess residual sub-threshold depressive and manic symptoms. Patients were considered euthymic if they scored < 7 on both the YMRS and the HDRS, had no change in pharmacological prescription in the last three months and met the DSM criteria for euthymia. The euthymic BD patients were in use of different combinations of lithium, anticonvulsants and antipsychotics.

Healthy subjects also had no current or past history of psychiatric disorders according to the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) (Sheehan, 1998). In addition, HCs had no family history, in first-degree rela- tives, of mood or psychotic disorders and had not been in use of any psychotropic medicines for at least three months before enrollment, as reported in a semi-structured interview. Subjects with a history of substance abuse within the 3 months leading up to enrollment were excluded from the study. The Research Ethics Committee of the University of São Paulo approved the study. Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants.

Image acquisition

Brain MRI exams were performed on a 3.0T magnetic reso- nance scanner (Intera Achieva, PHILIPS Healthcare, Best, the Netherlands) with an 8-channel head coil. Each brain exam included anatomical images acquired with a 3D-T1 Fast Field Echo (3D-T1 FFE) sequence; time of echo (TE)/ time of repetition (TR)/time of inversion (TI) = 3.2/7/900 ms; flip angle (FA) = 8°; FOV = 240 mm x 240 mm x 180 mm; matrix = 240×240), and magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS) acquisition. Single-voxel ¹ H-MRS was performed using the PRESS sequence with number of scans (NS) of 160, TR of 1500 ms and TE of 80 ms. MRS was preceded by an automatic pre-acquisition that included adjustment of the transmitter-receiver, optimization of the tilt angle for water suppression and homogenization of the field for the selected volume of interest (VOI). Voxel size was set at $2 \times 2 \times 2$ cm³ for all patients and controls. The voxel was positioned in the ACC using anatomical guidelines as a reference and placed on midsagittal T1-weighted images, anterior to the genu of the corpus callosum, with the ventral edge aligned with the dorsal corner of the genu, and centered on the midline of axial images as shown in Fig. 1. An unsuppressed water spectrum of the same voxel was also acquired for eddy cur- rent correction and reference purposes.

¹ H-MRS quantification

Metabolites were quantified using LCModel (Provencher, 2003) and a basis set was simulated for TE = 80ms includ- ing: Alanine, Aspartate, Creatine, Phosphocreatine, GABA, Glucose, Glutamine, Glutamate, Glycerophosphocholine, Phosphocholine, myo-Inositol, Lactate, N-acetylaspar- tate, N-Acetylaspartylglutamate, Scyllo-inositol, Taurine, Guanidinoacetate, macromolecules and lipid signals. To control spectral quality between the groups, frequency width at half maximum (FWHM) and signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) were also recorded for each spectrum. In order to ensure the accuracy of the measurements obtained, only metabolite results with Cramer-Rao Lower Bound (CRLB) values < 20% were considered, in accordance with technical references (Kreis, 2004). Metabolite ratios were calculated relative to Cr concentration. NAA/Cr, Cho/Cr, Glx/Cr, Glu/ Cr and Cr were the metabolites of interest for the statistical analysis. Since the normal metabolic concentration varies considerably between gray matter (GM) and white matter (WM) (Gasparovic et al., 2006), the fraction of GM in the voxel needed to be taken into account in the analysis. To this end, brain tissue in the three-dimensional T1-weighted brain images was extracted using the brain extraction tool (BET), and then segmented into GM, WM and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) using the FAST algorithm, both available from the open source FSL software (http://www.fmrib.ox.ac.uk/ fsl). Finally, the MRS voxel mask was superimposed onto the segmented images using a Python script developed in-house. The GM brain tissue fraction (f_{GM}) was calculated for each voxel [f_{GM} = %GM/ (%GM +%WM)], and f_{GM} was used as a covariate when comparing metabolites between groups.

Tissue segmentation into CSF, WM and GM was also used to estimate metabolite concentrations in mM by using water as a reference, as described by Gasparovic et al., (2006). Metabolite concentrations were estimated by tak- ing into account the different water content in WM, GM and CSF (36.11 M, 43.33 M and 53.89 M, respectively) as well as the different relaxation properties of water in CSF (T1 = 4.16 s, T2 = 0.5 s), GM (T1 = 1.82 s, T2 = 0.10 s) and WM (T1 = 1.08 s, T2 = 0.07 s) (Gasparovic et al., 2006).

For T1, metabolites of NAA, Glu and Glx were assumed as 1.47s, 1.27s and 1.20s in GM, and as 1.35s, 1.17s and 0.96s in WM, respectively (Stanisz et al., 2005). For T2, NAA values of 0.247s in GM and 0.295s in WM were used, respectively. For Glu and Glx (T2), a value of 0.2s was assumed (Mlynárik et al., 2001).

DNA extraction and genotyping

DNA was obtained from peripheral blood on the day of MRI exams, according to the salting-out protocol (Laitinen et al., 1994) and then genotyped for *BDNF* rs6265 using real-time PCR allelic discrimination. PCR amplification for rs1006737 was performed in 5 µl reactions with 5 ng of template DNA, 1× TaqMan Universal Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA), 1× each primer and probe assay, and H_2O . Thermal cycling consisted of initial denaturation for 10 min at 95 °C, followed by 40 cycles of denaturation at 95 °C for 15 s and annealing at 60 °C for 1 min. Fluorescence detection was performed in the anneal- ing step. Amplification and allelic discrimination were per- formed on a 7500 Real-Time System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). Quality control of Real-time PCR results was done by direct sequencing on an ABI PRISM® 3100 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). The genotype distribution was in Hardy-Weinberg equilib- rium (x2 = 0.00, p = 0.2).

Statistical analysis

The sample was first tested for homogeneity. Normality was checked using the Shapiro-Wilk test. Normally distributed variables were studied using x^2 tests for categorical variables and *t*-tests for continuous variables. Non-normally distributed variables (e.g. Cr) were compared using the univariate generalized linear model (GLM). We fitted a two (diagnosis × genotype) and three-way interaction analysis (diagnosis × genotype × sex) using a generalized linear model (GLM), considering a gaussian distribution and iden- tity link function via a maximum-likelihood estimation. Age and fGM entered as continuous variables to reduce residual confounding and the analyses were performed in Stata 16 (StataCorp, College Station, TX, USA). Each group was also analyzed using a separate model to investigate the asso- ciation between *BDNF* rs6265 and neurometabolites. The regression coefficients (coef) are expressed together with their 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). Partial eta squared (np²) is provided as a measure of effect size.

Results

Sociodemographic and genetic distribution data

Clinical and sociodemographic data are shown in Table 1. Significant between- group differences were observed for age, sex, gray matter (GM) and cerebral spinal fluid (CSF). Whilst BD patients had higher mean age and CSF values than HCs, the control group had larger GM volume than the BD group. Also, a predominance of females over males was noted in the BD group. There were no between-group differences for the other parameters.

The *BDNF* allele frequency was in the Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium. Within the BD-I group, 36.3% had the *met* allele and 63.7% were non-carriers, whereas in the HC group, 38.2% carried the *met* allele versus 61.8% non-carri- ers. There was no difference between HC and BD-I in rela- tion to allele frequency (Table 1).

Regarding the medication regimen (Table 1), 74.6% of the BD-I sample was using lithium (32.2% on lithium monotherapy), 29.8% anticonvulsants, and 37.1% were on second-generation antipsychotics.

Influence of BDNF rs6265 on ACC metabolites

The 2-way interaction model (Fig. 2 A) revealed a significant interaction between genotype with NAA/Cr in the overall sample since subjects with the *met* allele (n = 74) presented significantly higher NAA/Cr than those without this allele (n = 126). When assessing the differences between genotypes in each group separately (BD-I and HC), we found that HC subjects carrying the *met* allele (n = 29) presented increased ACC NAA/Cr relative to non-carriers (n = 47) (B: 0.05; 95% CI: 0.01 to 0.09; p = 0.01; $np^2 = 0.07$), a finding not observed within the BD-I group (Fig. 2 B). However, there were no differences between groups (BD-I vs. HC) in relation to NAA/Cr in the overall sample and neither when stratified by each genotype (Fig. 2 A).

Fig. 1 ACC ¹ H-MRS voxel placement



Table 1Demographic andclini- cal data for BD-I and HCsubjects

Variables	BD-I (124 subjects)	HC (76 subjects)	p value
Age (sd)	31.88 (0.84)	28.58 (0.97)	0.014
Sex (M/F)	40/84	39/37	0.015 [*]
Education years (sd)	13.14 (0.28)	13.30 (0.36)	0.74
Illness duration (sd)	6.96 (6.0)		-
Grey Matter (sd)	0.60 (0.004)	0.62 (0.005)	0.006
White matter (sd)	0.176 (0.002)	0.175 (0.004)	0.80
Cerebral spinal fluid (sd)	0.21 (0.05)	0.20 (0.05)	0.025
BDNF genotype (with met/ without met)	(45/79)	(29/47)	0.79**
Medication regimen:			
-Lithium monotherapy	40		
-Lithum + Valproate	21		
-Lithium + Atypical Antipsychotics	30		

*t test, ** x2 test, significância p<0.05; + Equilíbrio de Hardy-Weinberg: x2=0.65, p=0.2

The 2-way interaction (diagnosis × BDNF rs6265 genotype) analysis also revealed a significant interac

tion between genotype and total Cr in the overall sample (Fig. 3 A). Subjects with the *met* allele (n = 74) presented significantly lower total Cr than those without this allele (n = 126) (Fig. 3 A). Such a finding was replicated only within the BD-I group (Fig. 3 B), where the presence of the *met* allele was associated with lower levels of total creatine in relation to non-carriers in BD-I group (B: -0.39; 95% CI: -0.74 to -0.04; p = 0.03; $np^2 = 0.02$). However, there

was no difference between groups (BD-I vs. and HC) in relation to total Cr regardless the genotype (Fig. 3 A).

On the other hand, we found a significant group effect (BD-I vs. HC) only for Glx/Cr since increased levels of this metabolite was found in BD-I group (n = 124) relative to HC (n = 76), a finding replicated only in those male subjects with the *val* allele (Fig. 4 A). Also, marginally non-significantly increased Glu/Cr in BD-I in relation to HC was observed, particularly among *val* carriers (Figure S1). However, we did not detect a significant interaction between the *BDNF* rs6265 genotype and Glx/Cr in the overall sample (Fig. 4 A).

Influence of sex

The three-way interaction model (diagnosis × *BDNF* rs6265 genotype × sex) revealed that male subjects in the overall sample showed marginally non-significant higher levels of both NAA/Cr (**Figure** S2) and total Cr (**Figure** S3) in relation to females. Within each group, we observed that healthy male control carriers of the *met* allele had higher NAA/Cr than non-carriers (B: 0.07; 95% CI: 0.003 to 0.14; p = 0.04; np² = 0.11; Table 2 A), and male BD patients carrying the BDNF *met* allele had lower levels of total Cr than male non-carriers (B: -0.53; 95% CI: -1.0 to -0.06; p = 0.04; np² = 0.12; Table 2 B). In relation to Glx/Cr, the group effect (BD-I vs. HC) observed among *val* carriers (Fig. 4 A) was replicated only in men (Fig. 4 B).

Influence of medication

Table S1 A and B reveal no mutual influence of the *BDNF* rs6265 polymorphism and lithium on NAA levels in the BD group, but show slightly lower total Cr in *met* carriers than non-carriers in patients on lithium monotherapy (**Table S1B**).

Discussion

This is the first study assessing the influence of BDNF rs6265 on ACC neurometabolites in 200 subjects (124 BD-I and 76 HC), representing the largest investigation of its kind. We found that BDNF rs6265 polymorphism differentially modulates metabolites in BD and HC groups, since it influenced NAA/Cr in HC and total Cr in BD patients. While healthy met allele carriers of the BDNF rs6265 polymorphism showed increased NAA/Cr within the ACC, BD-I val/val homozygotes had higher total Cr levels relative to met carriers. Although no differences between BD-I and HC were detected for NAA/Cr and total Cr, BD-I subjects showed increased Glx/Cr in relation to HC, a finding replicated only among val carriers. However, sex appeared to modulate the influence of BDNF rs6265 genotype on ACC metabolites since these results were replicated only within the male sub-group.

The increased NAA/Cr levels observed among *met* carriers in the HC group is consistent with the few previous ¹H-MRS studies assessing the effect of *BDNF* rs6265 polymorphism on brain neurometabolites. While Gallinat et al., (2010) observed significantly increased ACC levels of NAA in *met* carriers compared to non-carriers among 82 healthy volunteers, Martens et al., (2021) reported increased NAA within the ACC of *met* carriers relative to *val/val* homozygotes in two different healthy cohorts comprising 30 and 98 subjects, respectively. These authors have postulated that these higher NAA/Cr levels in the

ACC of healthy individuals carrying the *met* allele might protect them against psychiatric disorders because

decreased brain NAA has been interpreted as an indicator of neuronal dysfunction (Stork & Renshaw, 2005). However, such a putative protective role of the *met* allele against BD-I regarding NAA was not entirely confirmed by our data since we failed to find an interaction between group and NAA/Cr.

On the other hand, we observed that total Cr was significantly increased in *val/val* homozygotes in relation to met carriers in the overall sample, a finding that was replicated only within the BD patients but not in HCs. This result is in agreement with those reported by Frey et al., (2007) who found higher prefrontal Cr levels in BD with val/val than met carriers. Similarly, Gallinat et al., (2010) observed higher hippocampal Cr among healthy subjects without the met allele. Total Cr denotes creatine content together with its phosphorylation product, phosphocreatine, which are in near-equilibrium exchange, being interconverted by the enzyme creatine kinase in both mitochondria and cytosol. The creatine/phosphocreatine system plays a key role in brain energetics since it buffers and transports high-energy phosphate bonds across the brain (Maddock and Buonocore, 2015). Thus, the increased total Cr observed in those BD-I with the *val* allele may suggest an enhanced ACC metabolic activity. The literature reports that BDNF plays a central role in energy balance by controlling the mitochondrial function, thermogenesis, tissue differentiation and modulating glucose metabolism (Markham et al., 2014; Di Rosa et al., 2021). In addition, aside from its role as the main excitatory neurotransmitter in central nervous system (CNS), glutamate plays a key role in brain energetic metabolism since it can itself be used as an energy substrate in the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle, resulting in ATP generation (Yu et al., 1982; Walls et al., 2015; Karaca et al., 2015). Therefore, the increased energetic metabolism observed among BD-I val carriers, which is the allele more consistently associated with BD (Neves-Pereira et al., 2002; Sklar et al., 2002; Li et al., 2016; Paul et al., 2021), may be attributed to the higher glutamatergic mebolites observed in BD-I val carriers. Indeed, increased ACC glutamatergic metabolites have been considered a hallmark in BD in different mood states (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018a; Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021). In addition, we have recently demonstrated that BD subjects in this same sample carrying the AA genotype of the CACNA1C (rs1006737) gene had increased glutamatergic metabolites within the ACC (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022), supporting the hypothesis that BD-I subjects with both the CACNA1C (rs1006737) AA and BDNF rs6265 val genotypes might show increased excitotoxicity within the ACC and worse outcome.

The apparent distinct effect of the *met* allele in BD and HC in relation to ACC metabolites corroborates its known pleiotropic effect (Tsai, 2018), which depends on several factors such as brain region, cortical maturation stage (Camuso et al., 2022), ethnicity, age and sex (Hosang et al., 2014; Tsai, 2018). Aside from the diagnosis status (BD-I vs. HC), sex appeared to modulate the influence of *BDNF* rs6265 polymorphism on NAA/Cr and total Cr. The threeway (diagnosis × *BDNF* rs6265 genotype × sex) interac-

tion model showed a marginally non-significant main effect for sex on NAA/Cr and total Cr in the overall sample and

the influence of BDNF rs6265 genotype on both NAA/Cr and total Cr was replicated only within the male subgroup. Similarly, Martens et al., (2021) reported higher NAA con- tent in the ACC of met carriers in their healthy male sample. In addition, the increased Glx/Cr in BD-I group relative to HC observed among val carriers was observed only in men. The literature corroborates such modulation of the BDNF rs6265 polymorphism by sex. For instance, Wei & Berman (2019) showed that healthy women carrying the BDNF met variant exhibited atypical activation of the hippocampus in the presence of estradiol and, in schizophrenia, female *met* carriers had an earlier age of psychosis onset (Decoster et al., 2011). Also, the met allele has been reported to confer susceptibility to Alzheimer's disease in women, but not in men (Fukumoto et al., 2010), and predict worse cognitive function during normal cognitive aging (Laing et al., 2012). The pleiotropic effect of BDNF polymorphism appears also to be modulated by the brain region (Camuso et al., 2022) since apparent opposite effects of met allele have been reported in the hippocampus, where it has been associated with decreased neuronal BDNF secretion (Baj et al., 2013; Chen et al., 2004; Egan et al., 2003), lower hippocampal NAA (Egan et al., 2003; Stern et al., 2008; Gruber et al., 2012), as well as smaller hippocampal volume (Har- risberger et al., 2014; Pereira et al., 2017) in both HC subjects and individuals with psychiatric disorders (e.g. BD). On the other hand, several studies have consistently associated the val allele with BD (Neves-Pereira et al., 2002; Sklar et al., 2002; Paul et al., 2021), a finding confirmed by a meta-analysis showing the val allele was significantly associated with BD in Europeans, but not in Asians (Li et al., 2016). Thus, the pleiotropic effect of BDNF in different brain regions (e.g. ACC and hippocampus) may likely contribute for the frontosubcortical disintegration (Strakowski et al., 2012; Maletic and Raison., 2014), ultimately conferring susceptibility or protection for BD.

Although lithium did not greatly influence the effect of BDNF rs6265 on NAA in the BD group, met carriers showed slightly (non-significant) decreased levels of total Cr only in BD subjects on lithium monotherapy, but not in those treated with lithium plus valproate. Given the previous study by our group in this same euthymic BD sample demonstrated that increased NAA levels in the ACC were influenced by lithium treatment (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018b), the higher metabolic status observed in val carriers might also be influenced by lithium treatment, or this group might be better responders to lithium. In fact, lithium treatment has been shown to increase BDNF expression in cortical and hippocampal neurons (De-Paula et al., 2016) and the BDNF rs6265 polymorphism has been associated with response to lithium (Pagani et al., 2019; Paul et al., 2021).

The present study has some strengths and limitations. The study strengths include its large sample (200 subjects) for a ¹ H-MRS study involving a homogeneous BD type I sample in the same mood state, assessing a cortical region associated with emotional and cognitive control, such as the ACC. To the best of our knowledge, this is the third (but largest) study evaluating the influence of the

BDNF rs6265 on cortical neurometabolites in BD, and the first on the ACC. However, the sample may not be considered especially robust for a genetic study, particularly in relation to the interaction analyses since, due to the multiple testing, p values ranging from 0.05 to 0.01 may be possibly attributed to type I error (falsepositive). Therefore, our conclusions should be interpreted cautiously, requiring further confirmation by larger studies. Also, since differences were found in NAA/Cr but not in absolute levels of NAA between genotypes, the influence of Cr levels on the result cannot be ruled out. However, Cr levels do not appear to have impacted any of the other metabolites assessed (e.g. Glu/Cr, Glx/Cr), a finding which reduces the likelihood that the increased NAA/Cr are totally confounded by differences in creatinenormalized dat a (Buonocore & Maddock, 2015).

Conclusion

This study supports evidences that the *BDNF* rs6265 polymorphism exerts a pleiotropic effect influenced by the diagnosis and sex. While in HC, the *met* allele was associated with increased NAA/Cr and possibly better cortical fitness, in stable BD-I subjects, the *val* allele was associated with increased total Cr, denoting an enhanced ACC metabolism likely associated with increased glutamatergic metabolites observed in BD-I *val* carriers. These findings appeared to be influenced by sex since they were replicated only in men. Further studies should investigate the influence of *BDNF* rs6265 on ACC metabolites in healthy individuals at risk for BD (e.g. first degree relatives) in order to confirm the putative pleiotropic effect role of *BDNF* rs6265 polymorphism mediating changes in ACC metabolites. **Figure 2- A:** Forest plot ahowing the two-way interaction (diagnosis × *BDNF* rs6265 genotype) via a generalized linear model (GLM) in relation to NAA/Cr; and **B**: Comparison of NAA/Cr between *BDNF* rs6265 *met* allele carriers and non-carriers in BD-I and HC groups. In the Forest plot (**A**), circles denote interaction effects and diamonds the main effects. The widths of the horizontal lines and diamonds denote the 95% CI. In the box plot (**B**), medians with different letters on same line differ significantly according to GLM at 5% confidence level ≤ 0.05)







Figure 3- A: Forest plot showing the two-way interaction (diagnosis × *BDNF* rs6265 genotype) via a generalized linear model (GLM) in relation to the total Cr; and **B:** Comparison of total Cr between *BDNF* rs6265 *met* allele carriers and non-carriers in BD-I and HC groups. In the Forest plot (A), circles denote interaction effects and diamonds the main effects. The widths of the horizontal lines and diamonds denote the 95% CI. In the box plot (B), medians with different letters on same line differ significantly according to (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$)







Figure 4- A: Forest plot showing the two-way interaction (diagnosis × genotype) and, **B:** three-way interaction (diagnosis × genotype × sex) via a generalized linear model (GLM) in relation to Glx/ Cr. The widths of the horizontal lines and diamonds denote the 95% CI



A

В

Interaction effects

Group	Genotype	Sex		Mean (95% CI)	P
Control	Val/Val	Female		1.03 (0.96, 1.09)	1
Bipolar disorder	Val/Val	Female		1.07 (1.03, 1.11)	0.22
Control	Val/Val	Male		1.01 (0.95, 1.07)	j
Bipolar disorder	Val/Val	Male		- 1.11 (1.05, 1.17)	0.01
Control	Met/Met+Met/Val	Female		1.03 (0.96, 1.11)	Ì
Bipolar disorder	Met/Met+Met/Val	Female		1.10 (1.05, 1.16)	0,13
Control	Met/Met+Met/Val	Male		- 1.10 (1.02, 1.18)	1
Bipolar disorder	Met/Met+Met/Val	Male		- 1.09 (1.01, 1.17)	0.81
Main effects					
Controls			+	1.03 (1.00, 1.07)	1
Bipolar disorder			+	1.09 (1.06, 1.12)	0.01
Genotype Val/Val			•	1.06 (1.03, 1.09)	1
Genotype Met/Met+Met/Val			+	1.09 (1.05, 1.12)	0.22
Female			+	1.07 (1.04, 1.09)]
Male			+	1.07 (1.04, 1.11)	0.43
		0.90	1.00 1.10 Glx/Cr	1.20	

Table 2 Comparison of NAA/Cr (A) and total Cr between *BDNF* rs6265 *met* allele carriers and non-carriers in male and female groups within HCs. Medians with different letters on same line differ significantly according to univariate *generalized linear model* (GLM) at 5% confidence

level ($p \le 0.05$), using the Sidak correction for multiple comparisons

				Α				
			Health	y Control				
Sex		Male			Female			
BDNF	With met	Without met	p-value	With met	Without met	p-value		
(rs 6265)	(AG +AA), n=14	(GG); n=25		(AG +AA); n= 15	(GG); n=22			
NAA/Cr (SD)	1.32 (0.09)	1.25 (0.09)	0.04	1.25 (0.10)	1.21 (0.06)	0.24		
Total Cr (SD)	14.45 (1.47)	14.98 (1.62)	0.32	14.67 (1.09)	14.84 (1.16)	0.83		
		В						
			Bip Dise	oolar order				
Sex		Male			Female			
BDNF	With met	Without met	p-value	With met	Without met	p-value		
(rs 6265)	(AG +AA), n=15	(GG); n=25	-	(AG +AA); n= 32	(GG); n=52	-		
NAA/Cr (SD)	1.31 (0.12)	1.27 (0.14)	0.52	1.27 (0.13)	1.24 (0.11)	0.23		
Total Cr (SD)	14.54 (0.99)	15.28 (1.29)	0.04	14.55 (1.37)	14.95 (1.21)	0.23		

Supplementary information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/10.1007/s11682- 023-00757-7.

Acknowledgements This study was supported by the São Paulo Research Foundation. We thank the University of São Paulo for all its support and the team of researchers, patients and volunteers that participated in this long-term study. The authors report no biomedical financial interests or potential conflicts of interest.

Author contributions Conception and study design (ES-M, MCGO, MGS-S), data collection or acquisition (E-SM, TC, HV, MCGO, MGS-S), statistical analysis (ES-M and MGS-S),

Declarations

Ethical approval The Research Ethics Committee of the University of São Paulo approved the study.

Consent to participate Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants.

Consent to publish All those listed as authors are qualified for author- ship and all who are qualified to be authors are listed as authors on the byline.

Competing interests None of the authors report biomedical financial interests or potential conflicts of interest.

interpretation of re- sults (ES-M and MGS-S), drafting the manuscript or revising it criti- cally for important intellectual content (ES-M, MCGO, MGS-S), and approval of final version to be published and agreement to be accountable for the integrity and accuracy of all aspects of the study (E-SM, TC, HV, MCGO, MGS-S).

Funding The Sao Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP) financed this study (2012/23796-2 and 2010/12286-8).

Data availability The data supporting the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

References

- American Psychiatric Association, Ed, T., & Revision (2000). Diag- nostic and statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (Fourth.).
 Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc.
- Baj, G., Carlino, D., Gardossi, L., & Tongiorgi, E. (2013). Toward a unified biological hypothesis for the BDNF Val66Met-associated memory deficits in humans: a model of impaired dendritic mRNA trafficking. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 7, 188.
- Boulle, F., et al. (2012). Epigenetic regulation of the BDNF gene: implications for psychiatric disorders. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 17(6), 584-596.
- Brown, N. C., Andreazza, A. C., & Young, L. T. (2014). An updated meta-analysis of oxidative stress markers in bipolar disorder. *Psy- chiatry Research*, 218, 61-68.
- Buonocore, M. H., & Maddock, R. J. (2015). Magnetic resonance spectroscopy of the brain: a review of physical principles and technical methods. *Reviews in the neurosciences*, 26(6), 609-632. Camuso, S., La Rosa, P., Fiorenza, M.
- T., & Canterini, S. (2022). Pleiotropic effects of BDNF on the cerebellum and hippocampus: implications for neurodevelopmental disorders. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 163, 105606.
- Clay, H. B., Sillivan, S., & Konradi, C. (2011). Mitochondrial dysfunc- tion and Pathology in Bipolar Disorder and Schizophrenia. Inter- national Journal of Developmental Neuroscience, 29, 311-324.
- Chen, Z-Y; Patel, P.D; Sant, G; Meng, C-X; Teng, K.K; Hempstead, B.L; Lee, F.S. (2004). Variant Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Fac- tor (BDNF) (Met66) Alters the Intracellular Trafficking and Activity-Dependent Secretion of Wild-Type BDNF in Neurose- cretory Cells and Cortical Neurons. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(18):4401-4411.
- Croarkin, P. E., Thomas, M. A., Port, J. D., Baruth, J. M., Choi, D. S., Abulseoud, O. A., & Frye, M. A. (2015). N-acetylaspartate normalization in bipolar depression after lamotrigine treatment. *Bipolar Disorders*, 17, 450-457.
- Decoster, J., van Os, J., Kenis, G., Henquet, C., Peuskens, J., De Hert, M., & van Winkel, R. (2011). Age at Onset of psychotic disorder: Cannabis, BDNF Val66Met and sex-specific models of gene- environment Interaction. *American Journal of Medical Genetics*, 156, 363-369.
- De-Paula, V. J., Gattaz, W. F., & Forlenza, O. V. (2016). Long-term lithium treatment increases intracellular and extracellular brain- derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) in cortical and hippocampal neurons at subtherapeutic concentrations. *Bipolar Disorders*, 00, 1-4. https://doi.org/10.1111/bdi.12449
- Di Rosa, M. C., Zimbone, S., Saab, M. W., & Tomasello, M. F. (2021). The pleiotropic potential of BDNF beyond neurons:

implication for a healthy mind in a healthy body. *Life*, *11*, 1256.

Egan, M. F., Kojima, M., Callicott, J. H., Goldberg, T. E., Kolachana,B. S., Bertolino, A., Zaitsev, E., Gold, B., Goldman, D., Dean, M., Lu, B., & Weinberger, D. R. (2003). The BDNF val66met polymorphism affects activitydependent secretion of BDNF and human memory and hippocampal function. *Cell*, *112*, 257-269.

- Ehrlich, A., Schubert, F., Pehrs, C., & Gallinat, J. (2015). Alterations of cerebral glutamate in the euthymic state of patients with bipolar disorder. *Psychiatry Research*, 233(2), 73-80.
- Frey, B. N., Walss-Bass, C., Stanley, J. A., Nery, F. G., Matsuo, K., Nicoletti, M. A., Hatch, J. P., Bowden, C. L., Escamilla, M. A., & Soares, J. C. (2007). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor val66met polymorphism ajects prefrontal energy metabolism in bipolar dis- order. *Neuroreport*, 18, 1567-1570.
- First, M. B., Spitzer, R. L., & Williams, J. B. (1996). Structured clini- cal interview for DSM-IV Axis I Disorders SCID-I. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Press.
- Fukumoto, N., Fujii, T., Combarros, O., Kamboh, M. I., Tsai, S. J., Mat- sushita, S., Nacmias, B., Comings, D. E., Arboleda, H., Ingelsson, M., Hyman, B. T., Akatsu, H., Grupe, A., Nishimura, A., Zatz, M., Mattila, K. M., Rinne, J., Goto, Y. I., Asada, T., Nakamura, S., & Kunugi, H. (2010). Sexually dimorphic effect of the Val66Met polymorphism of BDNF on susceptibility to Alzheimer's disease: new data and metaanalysis. American Journal of Medical Genet- ics, 153B, 235-242.
- Gallinat, G., Schubert, F., Brühl, R., Hellweg, R., Klär, A. A., Keh- rer, C., Wirth, C., Sander, T., & Lang, U. E. (2010). Met carriers of BDNF Val66Met genotype show increased N-acetylaspartate concentration in the anterior cingulate cortex. *Neuroimage*, 49, 767-771.
- Gasparovic, C., Song, T., Devier, D., Bockholt, H. J., Caprihan, A., Mullins, P. G., et al. (2006). Use of tissue water as a concentration reference for proton spectroscopic imaging. *Magnetic Reso- nance In Medicine*, 55(6), 1219-1226. https://doi.org/10.1002/ mrm.20901
- Gruber, O., Hasan, A., Scherk, H., Wobrock, T., Schneider-Axmann, T., Ekawardhani, S., Schmitt, A., Backens, M., Reith, W., Meyer, J., & Falkai, P. (2012). Association of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor val66met polymorphism with magnetic resonance spectro- scopic markers in the human hippocampus: in vivo evidence for

effects on the glutamate system. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 262, 23-31.

Hamilton, M. (1967). Development of a rating scale for primary depressive illness. The British Journal Of Social And Clinical Psychology, 6, 278-296.

- Harrisberger, F., Spalek, K., Smieskova, R., Schmidt, A., Coynel, D., Milnik, A., Fastenrath, M., Freytag, V., Gschwindc, L., Wal- ter, A., Vogel, T., Bendfeldt, K., de Quervaina, D. J. F., Papas- sotiropoulos, A., & Borgwardt, S. (2014). The association of the BDNF Val66Met polymorphism and the hippocampal volumes in healthy humans: a joint meta-analysis of published and new data. Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews, 42, 267-278.
- Harrisberger, F., Smieskova, R., Schmidt, A., Lenz, C., Walter, A., Wittfeld, K., Grabe, H.
 J., Lang, U. E., Fusar-Poli, P., & Borgwardt, S. (2015). BDNF Val66Met polymorphism and hippocam- pal volume in neuropsychiatric disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 55, 107-118.
- Harrison, P. J., Hall, N., Mould, A., Al-Juffali, N., & Tunbridge, E. M. (2021). Cellular calcium in bipolar disorder: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 26, 4106-4116.

Hibar, D. P., Westlye, L. T., Doan, N. T., Jahanshad, N., Cheung, J. W., Ching, C. R. K., et al. (2017). Cortical abnormalities in bipolar disorder: an MRI analysis of 6503 individuals from the ENIGMA bipolar disorder Working Group. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 00, 1-11.

Hofer, M., Pagliusi, S. R., Hohn, A., Leibrock, J., & Barde, Y. A. (1990). Regional distribution of brain-derived neurotrophic factor

mRNA in the adult mouse brain. *EMBO Journal*, 9, 2459-2464. Hosang, G. M., Shiles, C., Tansey, K. E., Mcguffin, P., and Uher, R.

(2014). Interaction between stress and the BDNF Val66Met poly-morphism in depression: a systematic review and metaanalysis. BMC Med. 12:7. https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-12-7

Karaca, M., Frigerio, F., Migrenne, S., Martin-Levilain, J., Skytt, D. M., Pajecka, K., Martindel-Rio, R., Gruetter, R., Tamarit- Rodriguez, J., Waagepetersen, H. S., Magnan, C., & Maechler, P. (2015). GDH-Dependent glutamate oxidation in the brain dic- tates peripheral energy substrate distribution. *Cell Reports*, *13*, 365-375.

Kennedy, K. G., Shahatit, Z., Dimick, M. K., Fiksenbaum, L., Free- man, N., Zai, C. C., Kennedy, J. L., MacIntosh, B. J., & Goldstein, B. I. (2021). Neurostructural correlates of BDNF rs6265 genotype in youth bipolar disorder. *Bipolar Disorders*, 00, 1-10.

Kowiaoski, P., Lietzau, G., Czuba, E., Waśkow, M., Steliga, A., & Moryś, J. (2017). BDNF: a key factor with multipotent impact on Brain Signaling and synaptic plasticity. *Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology*, 1, 15.

- Kreis, R. (2004). Issues of spectral quality in clinical 1H-magnetic resonance spectroscopy and a gallery of artifacts. Nmr In Bio- medicine, 17(6), 361-381. https://doi.org/10.1002/nbm.891
- Laing, K. R., Mitchell, D., Wersching, H., Czira, M. E., Berger, K., & Baune, B. T. (2012). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) gene: a gender-specific role in cognitive

function during normal cognitive aging of the MEMO-Study? Age, 34, 1011-1022.

- Laitinen, J., Samarut, J., Hölttä, E. (1994) A nontoxic and versatile protein salting-out method for isolation of DNA. *Biotechniques* 17(2), 316-322.
- Lang, U. E., Hellweg, R., Sander, T., & Gallinat, J. (2009). The Met allele of the BDNF Val66Met polymorphism is associated with increased BDNF serum concentrations. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 14, 120-122.
- Li, M., Chang, H., & Xiao, X. (2016). BDNF Val66Met polymorphism and bipolar disorder in european populations: a risk association in case-control, family based and GWAS studies. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews, 68, 218-233.
- Maletic, V., & Raison, C. (2014). Integrated Neurobiology of Bipolar Disorder. Frontiers in Psychiatry, 5, 98.
- Mandolini, G. M., Lazzaretti, M., Pigoni, A., Delvecchio, G., Soares,
- J. C., & Brambilla, P. (2019). The impact of BDNF Val66Met polymorphism on cognition in bipolar disorder: a review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 243, 552-558.
- Markham, A., Bains, R., Franklin, P., & Spedding, M. (2014). Changes in mitochondrial function are pivotal in neurodegenerative and psychiatric disorders: how important is BDNF? *British Journal of Pharmacology*, *171*, 2206-2229.
- Martens, L., Herrmann, L., Colic, L., Li, M., Richter, A., Behnisch, G., Stork, O., Seidenbecher, C., Schott, B. H., & Walter, M. (2021). Met carriers of the BDNF Val66Met polymorphism show reduced Glx/ NAA in the pregenual ACC in two independent cohorts. *Sci- entifc Reports*, 11, 6742.
- Mlynárik, V., Gruber, S., & Moser, E. (2001). Proton T (1) and T (2) relaxation times of human brain metabolites at 3 Tesla. *Nmr In Biomedicine*, 14(5), 325-331. https://doi.org/10.1002/nbm.713
- Mitchelmore, C., & Gede, L. (2014). Brain derived neurotrophic factor: epigenetic regulation in psychiatric disorders. *Brain Research*, 1586, 162-172.
- Neves-Pereira, M., Mundo, E., Muglia, P., King, N., Macciardi, F., & Kennedy, J. L. (2002). The brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene confers susceptibility to bipolar disorder: evidence from a family-based association study. American Journal of Human Genetics, 71, 651-655.
- Nortje, G., Stein, D.J., Radua, J., Mataix-Cols, D., Horn, N., (2013). Systematic review and voxel-based metaanalysis of diffusion tensor imaging studies in bipolar disorder. J Affec Disor, 150, 192-200.
- Pagani, R., Gasparini, A., Ielmini, M., Caselli, M., Poloni, I., Fer- rari, N., Marino, M., & Callegari, F., C (2019). Twenty years of Lithium pharmacogenetics: a systematic review. Psychiatry Research, 278, 42-50.
- Paul, P., Nadella, R. K., Sen, S., Ithal, D., Mahadevan, J., Reddy, Y. C. J., Jain, S.,

Purushottam, M., & Viswanath, B. (2021). Associa- tion study of *BDNF* Val66Met gene polymorphism with bipolar disorder and lithium treatment response in indian population. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 35(12), 1510-1516.

- Pedersen, C.B., Mors, O., Bertelsen, A., Waltoft, BL; Agerbo, E; McGrath, J.J; Mortensen, P.B;; Eaton, W.W. A Comprehensive Nationwide Study of the Incidence Rate and Lifetime Risk for Treated Mental Disorders. JAMA Psychiatry, 71(5), 573-581.
- Pereira, L. P., Köhler, C. A., de Sousa, R. T., Solmi, M., de Freitas, B. P., Fornaro, M., Machado-Vieira, R., Miskowiak, K. W., Vieta, E., Veronese, N., Stubbs, B., & Carvalho, A. F. (2017). The rela- tionship between genetic risk variants with brain structure and function in bipolar disorder: a systematic review of genetic neuroimaging studies. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 79, 87-109.
- Provencher, S.W.S., (1993) Estimation of metabolite concentrations from localized in vivo proton NMR spectra. *Magn Reson Med*, 30(6), 672-679.
- Pruunsild, P., Kazantseva, A., Aid, T., Palm, K., & Timmusk, T. (2007). Dissecting the human BDNF locus: bidirectional transcription, complex splicing, and multiple promoters. *Genomics*, *90*, 397-406.
- Rackayova, V., Cudalbu, C., Pouwels, P. J. W., & Braissant, O. (2017). Creatine in the central nervous system: from magnetic resonance spectroscopy to creatine deficiencies. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 529, 144e157.
- Smedler, E., Pålsson, E., Hashimoto, K., & Landén, M. (2021). Asso- ciation of CACNA1C polymorphisms with serum BDNF lev- els in bipolar disorder. The British Journal of Psychiatry, 218, 77-79. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.2019.173
- Scotti-Muzzi, E., Umla-Runge, K., & Soeiro-de-Souza, M. G. (2021). Anterior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in bipolar disorder are influenced by mood state and medication: a meta-analysis

of 1H-MRS studies. European Neuropsychopharmacology, 47, 62-73.

- Scotti-Muzzi, E., Chile, T., Vallada, H., Otaduy, M. C. G., & Soeiro- de-Souza, M. G. (2022). Association between CACNA1C gene rs100737 polymorphism and glutamatergic neurometabolites in bipolar disorder. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 59, 26-35.
- Sheehan, D.V., Lecrubier, Y., Sheehan, K.H., Amorim, P., Janavs, J., Weiller, E. et al. (1998) The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a struc tured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSMIV and ICD-10. J Clin Psychiatry, 59(Suppl 20), 22-33.
- Sklar, P., Gabriel, S. B., Mcinnis, M. G., Bennett, P., Lim, Y., Tsan, G., et al. (2002). Family-

based association study of 76 candidate genes in bipolar disorder: BDNF is a potential risk locus. Brain- derived neutrophic factor. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 7, 579-593.

- Soeiro-de-Souza, M. G., Andreazza, A. C., Carvalho, A. F., Machado- Vieira, R., Young, T., & Moreno, R. A. (2013). Number of manic episodes is associated with elevated DNA oxidation in bipolar I disorder. International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology, 16, 1505-1512.
- Soeiro-de-Souza, M. G., Otaduy, M. C. G., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, R. A., Nery, F. G., Leite, C., & Lafer, B. (2018a). Ante- rior cingulate cortex glutamatergic metabolites and Mood Stabi- lizers in Euthymic Bipolar I disorder patients: a Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. Biological Psychiatry: Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuroimaging, 3(12), 985-991.
- Soeiro-de-Souza, M. G., Otaduy, M. C. G., Machado-Vieira, R., Moreno, R. A., Nery, F. G., Leite, C., & Lafer, B. (2018b). Lithiumassociated anterior cingulate neurometabolic profile in euthymic bipolar I disorder: a 1 H-MRS study. Journal of Affective Disorders, 241, 192-199.
- Stanisz, G. J., Odrobina, E. E., Pun, J., Escaravage, M., Graham, S. J., Bronskill, M. J., et al. (2005). T1, T2 relaxation and magnetiza- tion transfer in tissue at 3T. *Magnetic Resonance In Medicine*, 54(3), 507-512. https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.20605
- Stern, A. J., Savostyanova, A. A., Goldman, A., Barnett, A. S., van der Veen, J. W. C., Callicott, J. H., Mattay, V. S., Weinberger, D. R., & Marenco, S. (2008). Impact of the brain derived neurotrophic fac- tor Val66Met polymorphism on levels of hippocampal N-Acetyl aspartate assessed by magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging at 3 Tesla. *Biological Psychiatry*, 15(10), 856-862.
- Stork, C., & Renshaw, P. F. (2005). Mitochondrial dysfunction in bipo- lar disorder: evidence from magnetic resonance spectroscopy research. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 10, 900-919.
- Strakowski, S. M., Adler, C. M., Almeida, J., Altshuler, L. L., Blum- berg, H. P., Chang, K. D., et al. (2012). The functional neuroanat- omy of bipolar disorder: a consensus model. *Bipolar Disorders*, 14, 313-325.
- Tsai, S. J. (2018). Critical issues in BDNF Val66Met genetic studies of Neuropsychiatric Disorders. Frontiers in Molecular Neurosci- ence, 11, 56.
- Vederine, F., Wessa, M., Leboyer, M., Houenou, J., (2011). A meta- analysis of whole-brain diffusion tensor imaging studies in bipo- lar disorder. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol Biol. Psychiatry, 35, 1820-1826.
- Walls, A. B., Waagepetersen, H. S., Bak, L. K., Schousboe, A., & Son- newald, U. (2015).
 The glutamine-glutamate/GABA cycle: func- tion, Regional differences in glutamate and GABA production 72 European Neuropsychopharmacology 47

(2021) 62-73 and effects of interference with GABA metabolism. Neurochem. Res. *40*(2), 402-409.

- Wei, S. W., & Berman, K. F. (2019). Ovarian hormones, genes, and the brain: the case of estradiol and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) gene. Neuropsychopharmacology : Official Publication Of The American College Of Neuropsychopharmacology, 44, 223-224.
- Young, R. C., Biggs, J. T., Ziegler, V. E., & Meyer, D. A. (1978). A rating scale for mania: reliability, validity and sensitivity. British Journal of Psychiatry, 133, 429-435.
- Yu, A. C., Schousboe, A., & Hertz, L. (1982). Metabolic fate of 14 C-labeled

glutamate in astrocytes in primary cultures. *Journal Of Neurochemistry*, *39*, 954-960.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to juris- dictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Springer Nature or its licensor (e.g. a society or other partner) holds exclusive rights to this article under a publishing agreement with the author(s) or other rightsholder(s); author selfarchiving of the accepted manuscript version of this article is solely governed by the terms of such publishing agreement and applicable law.

Supplementary Figures

Figure S1-Forest plot showing the two-way interaction (diagnosis \times *BDNF* rs6265 genotype) via a generalized linear model (GLM) in relation to GLX/Cr. Circles denote interaction effects and diamonds the main effects. The widths of the horizontal lines and *diamonds denote* the 95% CI.



Figure S2- Forest plot showing the three-way interaction (diagnosis \times genotype \times sex) via a generalized linear model (GLM) in relation to NAA/Cr. Circles denote interaction effects and diamonds the main effects. The widths of the horizontal lines and *diamonds denote* the 95% CI.



Figure S3- Forest plot showing the three-way interaction (diagnosis \times genotype \times sex) via a generalized linear model (GLM) in relation to total Cr. Circles denote interaction effects and diamonds the main effects. The widths of the horizontal lines and *diamonds denote* the 95% CI.



Table S1- Mutual influence of *BDNF* (rs 6265) and mood stabilizing medication on NAA/Cr and total Cr in BD-I subjects. Statistical analysis was performed using the univariate *generalized linear model* (GLM) at 5% confidence level ($p \le 0.05$) and multiple comparisons were adjusted by the Sidack correction.

1	۱.
F	Ł

	W	ith met		Witho		
<i>BDNF</i> (rs 6265)	Li users (n=38)	Li non-users (n=9)	p- value	Li users (n=56)	Li- non users (n=21)	p- value
NAA/Cr (SD)	1.29 (0.13)	1.25 (0.08)	0.10	1.24 (0.12)	1.25 (0.13)	0.97
Total Cr (SD)	14.4 (0.19)	14.9 (0.40)	0.32	15.07 (0.17)	15.09 (0.27)	0.94

B

Lithium monotherapy				Lithium		
<i>BDNF</i> (rs 6265)	w/met (n=15)	Without met (25)	p-value	With met (n=7)	Without met (n=14)	p- value
NAA/Cr (SD)	1.32 (0.03)	1.27 (0.02)	0.27	1.27 (0.05)	1.24 (0.03)	0.74
Total Cr (SD)	14.49 (1.05)	15.17 (1.32)	0.05	14.41 (0.44)	14.49 (0.30)	0.89

4. DISCUSSÃO GERAL

4.1. Polimorfismos genéticos funcionais e o sistema glutamatérgico

No trabalho de meta-análise (**Capítulo I**) sobre as alterações de neurometabólitos no CCA de pacientes com TAB, encontramos um aumento de metabólitos glutamatérgicos (Glx: glutamato + glutamina) no TAB em relação a controles saudáveis (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a). Este é um dos achados neurobiológicos mais consistentes no TAB já que corrobora estudos de meta-análises prévios focados em região frontal (Gigante et al., 2012; Chitty et al., 2013) bem como meta-análises posteriores mostrando aumento de Glx (Ino et al., 2022) e Gln (Chabert et al., 2022) no cíngulo anteior de pacientes bipolares em relação à contoles. Além disso, nossos dados de meta-análise demonstraram que, no estado de eutimia, o aumento de Glx foi associado à glutamina e não ao glutamato (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a), dado este confirmado pelo trabalho de Chabert et al. (2022).

Entretanto, devido à heterogeneidade do TAB e o escasso número de estudos realizados em diferentes estados de humor, ainda não é possível concluir quais dos componentes do Glx (glutamato, glutamina ou ambos) encontra(m)-se elevado(s) no TAB e se há uma variação de Glx em diferentes fases de humor. Portanto, as alterações no sistema glutamatérgico em cíngulo anterior no TAB encontram-se ainda longe de um perfeito entendimento, sobretudo nos estados de depressão, (hipo) mania e mistos.

De fato, ainda não compreendemos os mecanismos subjacentes à elevação de neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos no CCA no TAB. O glutamato é um aminoácido sintetizado nos neurônios glutamatérgicos a partir do alfa-cetoglutarato, um intermediário do ciclo dos ácidos tricarboxílicos, e exerce seu papel de neurotransmissor excitatório ao ligar-se a receptores glutamatérgicos pós-sinápticos. O glutamato sináptico é então re-captado por neurônios e, sobretudo, por astrócitos via transportadores de membranas específicos, evitando-se, assim, seu acúmulo e potencial excito-toxicidade (Walls et al., 2015), como mostrado na **Figura 1**:



Figura 1 – Esquema mostrando o metabolismo do glutamate, glutamina e GABA entre neurônios glutamatérgicos, GABAergicos e astrócitos.

Fonte: Walls et al. (2015).

O glutamato sintetizado segue duas rotas principais entre neurônios glutamatérgicos, GABAérgicos e astrócitos. A primeira consiste na sua entrada nos astrócitos, onde é convertido em glutamina pela enzima glutamina sintetase, a qual é depois transportada de volta para os neurônios glutamatérgicos e re-convertida em glutamato (**Figura 1**; Walls et al. 2015). A segunda via é caracterizada pela entrada da glutamina nos neurônios GABAergicos, onde é convertida a glutamato (**Figura 1**) e, somado aquele oriundo do ciclo do ácido tricarboxílico (TCA), serve de substrato para a síntese de GABA catalizada pela enzima glutamato descarboxilase (GAD) (Tian et al., 1999). A enzima GAD apresenta duas isoformas, a GAD65 localizada em terminais sinápticos e a GAD 67, encontrada no corpo celular do neurônio, a qual é responsável pela síntese da maior parte do GABA (Martin; Rimvall, 1993; Tian et al., 1999).

No estudo reportado no **Capítulo II** (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b), explorou-se a hipótese de que o aumento de glutamato no CCA de pacientes com TAB-I estaria associado aos polimorfismos (SNPs) no gene *GAD*1 (rs3749034, rs1978340, rs769390, rs11542313). Avaliou-se a associação destes SNPs com o índice Glu/GABA no CCA de 88 indivíduos (50 portadores de TAB-I em eutimia e 38 controles saudáveis). Os resultados mostraram que pacientes com TAB-I portadores do alelo A do polimorfismo *GAD1* rs1978340 apresentaram níveis mais elevados da relação Glu/GABA comparado com os inidivíduos com TAB-I não portadores desse alelo, o qual foi influenciado mais pelos níveis absolutos de Glu do que GABA. Estes resultados não foram verificados na amostra controle e em relação aos demais SNPs analisados (rs11542313, rs3749034 e rs769390), os quais não influenciaram os níveis da relação Glu/GABA em ambos os

grupos analisados (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b). Entretanto, os níveis da relação Glu/GABA mosrou-se reduzida na amostra total de TAB-I em relação aos controles saudáveis, sobretudo naqueles em uso de anticonvulsivante e antipsicóticos atípicos, sugerindo ser este um efeito induzido pelos estabilizadores de humor no estado de eutimia.

Embora o alelo G da variante *GAD* rs3749034, relacionado a uma expressão deficitária do gene *GAD*1 e, portanto, da enzima GAD67, seja mais frequentemente associado ao TAB, os SNPs rs1978340 e rs3749034 encontram-se em desequilíbrio de ligação (Arrúe et al., 2019), como observado na **Figura 2**. De fato, um estudo prévio de associação genética demonstrou que o alelo A do polimorfismo *GAD* rs1978340 estava associado ao TAB (Lundorf et al., 2005). Assim, conclui-se que o mecanismo pelo qual o alelo A do polimorfismo rs1978340 encontra-se associado ao TAB relaciona-se possivelmente a uma atividade deficitária da enzima GAD67, resultando em níveis elevados de Glu/GABA como verificado pelo nosso estudo (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b). Por outro lado, aqueles portadores do genótipo GG apresentam níveis reduzidos desse índice e portando parecem apresentar neuroproteção em relação a excito-toxicidade glutamatérgica.





Fonte: Arrúe et al. (2019).

4.2. Polimorfismos funcionais, canais de cálcio e neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos

Postula-se que a elevação dos níveis de neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos no CCA de pacientes com TAB (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a) levaria a uma hiperativação

dos receptores glutamatérgicos pós-sinápticos dos tipos N-metil-D-aspartato (NMDA) e α -amino-3-hydroxi-5-metil-4- ácido isoxazolepropionico (AMPA), resultando em um aumento no influxo de cálcio e a um estado de excitabilidade neuronal (Mehta et al., 2013). De fato, a elevação do Ca⁺² intracelular em linfócitos e plaquetas é um dos achados neurobiológico mais robustos encontrados em pacientes com TAB como demostrado por meta-análise envolvendo 642 pacientes e 404 controles (Harrison et al., 2019). Entretanto, além da hiperatividade glutamatérgica, o aumento do Ca⁺² intracelular celular no TAB também tem sido atribuído às alterações em canais de cálcio dependentes de voltagem (CCDV) (Uemura; Green; Warsh, 2016).

O gene CACNA1C, codificador da subunidade alfa 1c dos CCDV do tipo L (Sinnegger-Brauns et al., 2009), apresenta polimorfismos funcionais (ex: rs1006737) que têm sido consistentemente associados ao TAB por estudos genéticos de associação ampla (GWAS) (Ferreira et al., 2008; Sklar et al., 2008; Stahl et al., 2019), estudos de associação com genes candidatos (Khalid et al., 2018; Mosheva et al., 2020), análises de risco genético (Croarkin et al., 2018) bem como por revisões (Ou et al., 2015; Gordovez; McMahon, 2020; Harrison et al., 2022) e meta-análises (Liu et al., 2011; Nurnberger et al., 2014). Entretanto, os mecanismos neurais desse polimorfismo a as manifestações fenotípicas no TAB ainda não são bem compreendidos (Harrison et al., 2022; Jiang et al., 2023). Assim, no estudo apresentado no Capítulo III avaliou-se, de forma pioneira, a associação entre o polimorfismo funcional rs100737 no gene CACNA1C e neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos no cíngulo anterior em uma amostra de 194 indivíduos composta de 121 portadores de TAB-I eutímicos e 73 controles saudáveis (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022). No grupo de pacientes com TAB-I, observamos um aumento dos neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos (Glx/Cr, Glu/Cr e Gln estimada) em relação aos controles saudáveis, corroborando, em parte, os resultados revelados pela meta-análise (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a) no Capítulo I. A variante genética rs100737 no gene CACNA1C influenciou os níveis de Glx/Cr no CCA na medida em que os níveis elevados desse metabólito foram observados naqueles portadores do genótipo AA tanto na amostra total (TAB-I + HC) quanto nos pacientes com TAB-I, mas não nos controles saudáveis. A mesma tendência foi observada em relação ao Glu/Cr e Gln estimada, porém sem alcançar significância estatística. Ademais, o fator sexo pareceu influenciar nessa modulação já que verificaram-se níveis de Glx/Cr aumentados em carreadores do genótipo AA do sexo feminino mas não no masculino do grupo TAB-I.

Estes resultados revelaram que há uma relação entre o sistema glutamatérgico e alterações nos canais de cálcio no CCA em pacientes com TAB-I, possivelmente contribuindo para um possível aumento do influxo intracelular de cálcio observado neste transtorno (Uemura; Green; Warsh, 2016; Harrison et al., 2019). Apesar dos mecanismos envolvendo a entrada de cálcio intracelular mediadas por receptores glutamatérgicos NMDA e canais de cálcio tipo L serem independentes (Berridge, 2014; **Figura 3**), nossos resultados sugerem uma "conversa molecular" entre esses dois sistemas no TAB-I, mas não em controles saudáveis (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022). Estes sistemas provavelmente interagem entre si uma vez que algumas subunidades de canais de cálcio guardam homologia com receptores glutamatérgicos (Nicoll; Tomita; Bredt, 2006).

Como verificado nas Figuras 3 e 4, as vias comum de sinalização intracelular ativadas pelo Ca²⁺ são principalmente as vias de transcrição gênicas mediadas pela ativação da calmodulina (caM) e subsequentemente por proteínas quinases dependentes de Ca²⁺/CaM bem como pela atividade fosforilativa de proteínas quinase ativadas por mitógeno (MAPK) e quinases regulada por sinal extracelular (ERK) (Berridge, 2014), as quais, juntamente com o próprio Ca^{2+} , estão envolvidas na transcrição de fatores de transcrição como o CREB ("cyclic AMP-responsive element-binding protein") (Berger; Bartsch, 2014; Berridge, 2014; Kabir et al., 2017). Estudos com modelos animais defectivos para o gene CACNAIC confirmam a inativação da via MAPK/ERK (Moosman et al., 2005; Tigaret et al., 2021), a qual, juntamente com outras vias neurotróficas (ex: mTOR, AKT/FoxO), parecem ser as mais relacionadas nos eventos "downstream" desencadeados pela ativação dos canais de cálcio (Figura 4; Kabir et al., 2017). O CREB, por sua vez, é um fator de transcrição de vários genes relevantes para o TAB-I como a GAD-1 e o do fator neurotrófico BDNF, responsáveis pela codificação, respectivamente, das proteínas GAD67 e BDNF (Figuras 3 e 5), principalmente em neurônios glutamatérgicos (Lee et al., 2021). Além disso, o processo de fusão das vesículas contendo BDNF e membrana celular e consequente secreção neuronal do BDNF (Figura 6) também dependem do Ca^{2+} e de sua sinalização intracelular (Kwinter et al., 2009; Sharma et al., 2022). Portanto, as alterações na homeostase do Ca2+ intracelular têm implicações para as vias intracelulares dependentes do cálcio, síntese e secreção de BDNF (Figura 6, Sharma et al., 2022).



Figura 3 – Vias de sinalização intracelular mediadas pelo cálcio.

Figura 4 – Vias de sinalização intracelular mediadas pelo cálcio a partir de canais de cálcio do tipo L.







Fonte: Kabir et al. (2017).



Figura 6 – Influência dos receptores glutamátergicos NMDA e dos canais de cálcio do tipo L para o influxo de cálcio e empacotamento e secreção vesicular de BDNF.

Fonte: Sharma et al. (2022).

O fator sexo também pareceu influenciar a modulação do polimorfismo *CACNA1C* rs100737 nos neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos uma vez que o aumento de Glx/Cr nos carreadores de genótipo AA foi observado apenas em mulheres. Este resultado ratifica a literatura que reporta que o alelo A do *CACNA1C* rs1006737 como fator de risco para o TAB apenas no sexo feminino (Dao et al., 2009; Witt et al., 2014). Em coortes de indivíduos saudáveis, Takeuchi et al. (2018) observaram que o alelo de risco do *CACNA1C* rs1024582 estava assoado a uma atividade fronto-límbica reduzida sob tarefas cognitivas apenas em indivíduos saudáveis do sexo feminino e Bastos et al. (2023) recentemente também verificaram redução dos níveis séricos de BDNF em mulheres portadoras do haplótico AA dos polimorfismos rs1006737–rs4765913 do *CACNA1C* em uma amostra de 641 adultos jovens.

Sumarizando, podemos postular que no TAB, polimorfismos no gene *CACNA1*C resultariam em alterações na estrutura do canal de Ca²⁺ dependente de voltagem (Kabir et al., 2017), que, associado a um aumento na atividade glutamatérgica no CCA (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022), levaria à elevação dos níveis intracelulares de Ca²⁺ (Uemura; Green; Warsh, 2016; Harrison et al., 2019). Tal elevação traduziria a um estado de excitabilidade neuronal que levaria à desregulação de vias de sinalização intracelular de cálcio e neurotróficas como BDNF (Berridge, 2014; Harrison et al., 2022) e, em última análise, à morte neuronal (Mehta et al., 2013). Este modelo explicaria a redução cortical observada no CCA em pacientes bipolares (Hibar et al., 2017), o qual mostrou-se influenciada pelo alelo de risco do gene *CACNA1*C (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2017; Smedler et al., 2019).

4.3. Polimorfismos funcionais, fatores neurotróficos e metabolismo cerebral

Do ponto de vista dos neurometabólitos, tal perda neuronal reportada no CCA no TAB (Hibar et al., 2017) pode se traduzir em um aumento da ciclagem de fosfolipídeos de membrana como a colina resultante de sua degradação, levando a um aumento do pico de colina (Cho) no espectro de ¹H-MRS (Stork; Renshaw, 2005; Buonocore; Maddock, 2015). O aumento de Cho foi precisamente um dos resultados mais consistente revelado pela meta-análise sobre neurometabólitos no cíngulo anterior (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a) apresentada no **Capítulo I**. Os resultados da meta-análise revelaram um aumento de colina no cíngulo em diversos estados de humor (eutímia e

depressão) bem como nos pacientes não medicados, sugerindo ser este um marcador sensível, porém não específico para o TAB (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a).

Entretanto, os mecanismos subjacentes a essa perda neuronal e aumento de colina no CCA não são bem compreendidos. A secreção defectiva de BDNF resultante de alterações na sinalização de cálcio na via MEK/MAPK-CREB (**Figura 5**) é uma hipótese atrativa para explicar tais alterações morfológicas e metabólicas. O BDNF é a neutrotrofina mais abundante no cérebro e desempenha papel chave na neurogênese e plasticidade sináptica (Hofer et al., 1990; Kowiaoski et al., 2017). O polimorfismo funcional no gene *BDNF (BDNF* rs6265 or Val66Met) causa uma substituição de uma valina (*val*) por metionina (*met*) no códon 66 do pró-BDNF e tem sido associado a um transporte deficiente de RNAm, empacotamento e secreçãodo BDNF no hipocampo de portadores saudáveis do alelo *met* (Egan et al., 2003; Chen et al., 2004; Baj et al., 2011). No entanto, o alelo *val* do *BDNF* rs6265 tem sido mais associado ao TAB (Neves-Pereira et al., 2002; Sklar et al., 2002; Li; Chang; Xiao, 2016; Paul et al., 2021), embora a literatura careça de informações sobre a influência do referido polimorfismo nos neurometabólitos do cíngulo anterior de pacientes afetados pelo TAB.

O **capítulo IV** apresenta o artigo intitulado "*BDNF* rs6265 differentially influences neurometabolites in the anterior cingulate of healthy and bipolar disorder subjects" (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2023) cujo objetivo foi avaliar a influência do polimorfismo *BDNF* rs6265 nos neurometabólitos do CCA em 124 indivíduos com TAB-I eutímicos e 76 controles saudáveis. Observou-se uma interação entre os níveis de NAA/Cr e o genótipo *met* do *BDNF* rs6265 na amostra completa (BD-I + C) e nos controles, mas não no grupo TAB-I. Nos controles, indivíduos portdores do alelo *met*, apresentaram níveis elevados de NAA/Cr em relação aos não carreadores desse alelo, sugerindo uma melhor saúde cortical já que níveis reduzidos de NAA são comumente interpretados como indicador de disfunção neuronal (Stork; Renshaw, 2005).

Por outro lado, no grupo de pacientes, observamos que aqueles portadores do alelo *val* apresentavam níveis elevados de creatina total, achado esse não verificado nos controles. Este resultado sugere que os carreadores do alelo *val* no grupo de bipolares apresentam uma atividade metabólica elevada já que o sistema creatina/fosfocreatina desempenha um papel chave no metabolismo energético cerebral, tamponando e transportando fosfatos de alta energia (Buonocore; Maddock, 2015).

Uma vez que verificamos que os pacientes com TAB-I apresentavam níveis elevados de Glx/Cr em relação aos controles e que tal achado foi observado apenas nos

carreadores do alelo *val* (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2023), atribuímos o metabolismo energético elevado neste grupo a um aumento de glutamato. Este metabólito, além de ser o principal neurotransmissor excitatório do SNC, pode servir de substrato no metabolismo energético do ciclo tricarboxílico, gerando ATP como observado na **Figura 1** (Walls et al., 2015; Karaca et al., 2015). A literatura confirma que o BDNF exerce papel importante no metabolismo energético controlando a função mitocondrial, termogênese e metabolismo da glicose (Markham et al., 2014; Di Rosa et al., 2021).

Além disso, o BDNF exerce seu papel neuroprotetor contra os danos excitotóxicos causados pela atividade glutamatérgica elevada via cascatas de sinalização intracelular trkB-MEK/MAPK bem como pela manutenção da eficiência respiratória mitocondrial (**Figuras 3 e 7**; Markham et al., 2014). Uma vez que as mitocôndrias são as principais responsáveis pelo sequestro do Ca²⁺ intracelular (Wang; Thayer, 2002; Wu et al., 2004), o qual tem papel relevante na eficiência respiratória com geração de ATP (**Figura 7**; Markham et al., 2014), a desregulação do tamponamento de cálcio pode estar associada ao alelo de risco *val* para o TAB (Neves-Pereira et al., 2002; Sklar et al., 2002; Li; Chang; Xiao, 2016; Paul et al., 2021). De fato, verificamos que os pacientes carreadores desse alelo apresentavam níveis elevados de Glx/Cr em relação aos nãocarreadores (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2023).

Assim, nossos resultados apontam para uma inter-relação entre o metabolismo energético modulado pelo polimorfismo *BDNF* rs6265 e o sistema glutamatérgico, corroborando os resultados apresentados no capítulo III (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022) bem como aqueles revelados por Smedler et al. (2021) que reportaram que o gene *CACNA1C* é capaz de modular os níveis séricos de BDNF em indivíduos saudáveis e com TAB. Entretanto, evidências recentes mostraram que tal modulação do gene *CACNA1C* nos níveis séricos de BDNF é dependente do sexo (Bastos et al., 2023).

De fato, o fator sexo contribuiu para a modulação do polimorfismo *BDNF* rs6265 nos níveis e NAA/Cr, creatina total e Glx/Cr uma vez que os resultados reportados para estes metabólitos foram verificados apenas no sexo masculino. Os dados encontrados por Bastos et al. (2023) mostrando níveis elevados de BDNF sérico no sexo masculino em relação ao femino nos portadores do haplótipo AA dos polimorfismos rs1006737-rs4765913 do gene *CACNA1C* concordam com os nossos resultados o (Scotti- Muzzi et al., 2023).



Figura 7 – Influência do metabolismo mitocondrial e sinalização de cálcio na síntese de BDNF.

Fonte: Markham et al. (2014).

Estes dados corroboram o conhecido efeito pleiotrópico exercido pelo polimorfismo *BDNF* rs6265 (Tsai, 2018; Di Rosa et al., 2021), o qual é influenciado por fatores como o diagnóstico, etinicidade, idade e sexo (Hosang et al., 2014; Tsai, 2018). De fato, a pleiotropia parece ser um fenômeno comum na genética dos transtornos psiquiátricos, o que explica o fato de um mesmo polimorfismo (ex: *CACNA1C* e *BDNF*) estarem associados de forma distinta a diferentes transtornos como o TAB, esquizofrenia e Transtornos do espectro autista bem como a manifestações fenotípicas distintas nos indivíduos saudáveis (Lee; Feng; Smoller, 2021). A pleiotropia pode ter origem em diferentes níveis genômicos, desde SNPs, locis, genes até interação entre múltiplos genes e vias biológicas, resultando em fenótipos distintos (**Figura 8**). No caso

dos polimorfismos *BDNF* rs6265 e *CACNA1C* rs1006737, nossos dados sugerem que estes exercem efeito pleiotrópico nos neurometabólitos do CCA modulados pelos fatores diagnóstico (TAB-I vs. Indivíduos saudáveis) e o sexo.



Figura 8 – Pleiotropia em diferentes níveis genômicos.

Fonte: Lee, Feng e Smoller (2021).

4.4. Polimorfismos funcionais, estabilizadores de humor e neurometabólitos

Este estudo foi conduzido em pacientes bipolares em estado de eutimia medicados com estabilizadores de humor. Portanto, é imperativo considerar o efeito dessas medicações em relação aos polimorfismos genéticos analisados e os neurometabólitos. No trabalho de meta-análise (**Capítulo I**), foi observado que o estado de eutimia estava associado a uma elevação dos níveis de glutamina (Gln) no CCA (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021a), corroborando evidências prévias que os estabilizadores de humor parecem aumentar o índice Gln/Glu ou reduzir o Glu/Gln nos pacientes com TAB (Öngür et al., 2008; Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015; Kubo et al., 2017), principalmente em uso de anticonvulsivantes (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2018a).

Considerando que a ciclagem de glutamato (Glu) e glutamina (Gln) entre neurônios glutamatérgicos e astrócitos (**Figura 1**) parece ser uma aquisição evolutiva para tamponar a excito-toxicidade glutamatérgica já que a Gln é a forma "não excitatória" do glutamato (Walls et al., 2015; Cooper; Jeitner, 2016), nossos resultados apontam que um dos mecanismos de ação dos estabilizadores de humor seria a modulação do ciclo Glu-Gln no estado de eutimia. Este fenômeno parece ocorrer principalmente na classe dos anticonvulsivantes, os quais são capazes tanto de reduzir o Glu (Friedman et al., 2004; Strawn et al., 2012) como aumentar a Gln (Soeiro-de-Souza et al., 2015).

Este achado foi confirmado pelo trabalho apresentado no **Capítulo II** (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b) no qual verificamos que os pacientes bipolares apresentaram níveis reduzidos do índice Glu/GABA em relação aos controles, o qual foi mais influenciado pela redução nos níveis de Glu que aumento de GABA. Quando analisado de acordo com a medicação utilizada (lítio, anticonvulsivantes e antipisicóticos atípicos), observou-se que pacientes em uso de anticonvulsivantes e antipisicóticos atípicos (monoterapia ou em combinação) apresentaram níveis reduzidos de Glu/GABA em relação aos controles saudáveis. Além disso, o polimorfismo *GAD1* rs1978340 parece atuar em sinergia com os estabilizadores de humor na redução dos níveis de Glu/GABA. Pacientes com genótipo GG de *GAD1* rs1978340 em uso de anticonvulsivantes, lítio e antipisicóticos apresentaram índices reduzidos de Glu/GABA em relação aos controles saudáveis com mesmo genótipo (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2021b).

Estes resultados apontam para uma possível relação epigenética entre os estabilizadores de humor e este polimorfismo, corroborando evidências prévias que o ácido valpróico pode exercer um efeito epigenético aumentando a expressão do RNA mensageiro da GAD67 em pacientes com TAB (Pisanu et al., 2018). Apesar da nossa sub-amostra de pacientes em uso de cada tipo de estabilizador de humor ser demasiado pequena, este resultado desvela uma hipótese sugestiva a respeito da farmacogenética dos estabilizadores de humor: seriam os carreadores do genótipo GG do polimorfismo *GAD1* rs1978340 mais reponsivos aos estabilizadores de humor devido a uma atividade glutamatérgica reduzida no cíngulo anterior?

Por outro lado, os resultados do **Capítulo III** mostraram que os estabilizadores não afetaram a influência do polimorfismo *CACNA1C* rs100737 nos níveis de Glx, já que este metabólito permaneceu elevado nos portadores do genótipo AA independentemente do uso de anticonvulsivantes e lítio (Scotti-Muzzi et al., 2022). Entretanto, os carreadores do alelo AA do *CACNA1C* rs100737 em uso de anticonvulsivantes apresentaram níveis elevados de glutamina estimada em relação àqueles com genótipo AG ou GG. Estes resultados reforçam as evidências que os anticonvulsivantes favorecem a conversão do Glu para Gln, sobretudo a lamotrigina, um anticonvulsivante amplamente utilizado no tratamento do TAB. A literatura confirma

que, além dos canais de sódio dependentes de voltagem, os canais de cálcio também exercem papel chave na mediação tanto do efeito anticonvulsivante como neuroprotetor da lamotrigina (Dibué-Adjei et al., 2017) e que esta medicação é capaz de reduzir os níveis de glutamato e aumentar os de GABA (Cunningham; Jones, 2000).

Ademais, os canais de cálcio dependentes de voltagem são alvo de bloqueadores de canais de cálcio usados no tratamento de hipertensão arterial sistêmica (Braunwald, 1982) bem como por gabapentinóides (gabapentina e pregabalina) usados no tratamento de epilepsia e dor crônica (Hong et al., 2022). Portanto, o desenvolvimento de novos bloqueadores de canais de cálcio ou moduladores das vias de sinalização intracelular do cálcio são promissores estabilizadores de humor, guardando possível relação farmacogenômica com o gene *CACNA1C*.

Embora nossa amostra seja considerada robusta para estudos de ¹H-MRS, ela é demasiada pequena para um estudo genético. Portanto, os resultados obtidos, principalmente as sub-análises relativas ao sexo e tipo de medicação devem ser replicadas em estudos com amostras maiores.

5. CONSIDERAÇÕES FINAIS

Nossos resultados confirmaram que a elevação de Glx (Glu + Gln) no CCA é um dos achados mais consistentes no TAB e revelaram possíveis mecanismos subjacentes a este fenômeno a partir do estudo da genética funcional. O aumento de neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos no cíngulo anterior no TAB mostrou-se influenciada pelos alelos A do polimorfismo *GAD* rs374903, genótipo AA do polimorfismo *CACNA1C* rs100737 e alelo *val* do *BDNF* rs6265. Portanto, este estudo aponta para a hipótese que a excitotoxicidade glutamatérgica no TAB resultaria de uma atividade deficitária da enzima GAD 67, a qual, juntamente com alterações nos canais de cálcio dependentes de voltagem (*CACNA1C*), levaria ao aumento do cálcio intracelular reportada no TAB.

Tal elevação estaria implicada na desregulação de vias de sinalização intracelular neurotróficas como BDNF e, em última análise, atrofia cortical do cíngulo anterior. Essa redução cortical reportada pela literatura foi corroborada pelos dados da meta-análise que demontraram que a elevação de Cho, atribuída a um aumento na ciclagem de fosfolipídeos de membrana resultante de morte celular, é um marcador para TAB. Desta forma, a principal hipótese derivada desse estudo é que a elevação de glutamato no TAB encontra-se associada a uma arquitetura poligênica relacionada com atividade da enzima GAD67, canais de cálcio e fatores neurotróficos como o BDNF. (**Figura 9**) Entretanto, os genes *BDNF* e *CACNA1C* mostraram um efeito pleiotrópico influenciados pelo diagnóstico (TAB *vs* C) e sexo.



Figura 9 – Esquema mostrando a influência dos polimorfismos testados nos níveis de glutamato no CCA e possíveus efeitos "dowstream".

Fonte: autoria própria.
Além disso, a modulação dos neurometabólitos glutamatérgicos pelos SNPs parece depender das medicações estabilizadoras do humor e do estado de humor atual (**Figura 10**). Nosso estudo fornece evidências que no estado de eutímia ocorre uma elevação de Gln concomitante a uma redução de Glu, particularmente em resposta aos anticonvulsivantes.

Assim, postula-se que um dos mecanismos subjacentes à ação terapêutica dos anticonvulsivantes seja a conversão de Glu em Gln, resultando em estado de menor excito-toxicidade e neuroproteção. Tal resposta do Glu em relação a esta classe de estabilizadores de humor mostrou-se potencializada pelo *GAD1* rs3749034 enquanto a elevação de Gln pareceu influenciada pelo *CACNA1C* rs100737, sugerindo uma possível relação farmacogenética entre esses polimorfismos e a resposta aos estabilizadores de humor (Figura 10).

Figura 10 – Influência dos anticonvulsivantes e polimorfismos genéticos funcionais (GAD1 rs3749034, CACNA1C rs100737) na conversão de Glu em Gln no CCA no estado de eutimia.



Fonte: autoria própria.

Ademais, nos controles saudáveis, o alelo *met* do *BDNF* rs6265 pareceu também conferir neuroproteção associado a níveis elevados de NAA/Cr. Desta forma, este estudo sugere que as variações genéticas funcionais avaliadas são candidatas para inclusão futura em testes farmacogenéticos para avaliação da resposta aos estabilizadores de humor bem como prognóstico no TAB.

Dessa forma, este trabalho é pioneiro na tentativa de melhor compreender a complexa relação entre alterações genéticas funcionais implicadas no TAB,

neurometabólitos em uma região cortical chave para o controle afetivo e cognitivo e o efeito dos estabilizadores de humor em uma população homogênica em eutimia.

Recomenda-se que trabalhos futuros devam avaliar tal relação em amostras maiores e em diferentes estados de humor e/ou estados afetivos (ex: distimia, depressão unipolar, depressão bipolar, depressão com sintomas psicóticos, mania com e sem sintomas psicóticos, hipomania, eutimia etc.), bem como em indivíduos medicados e não-medicados.

REFERÊNCIAS BIBLIOGRÁFICAS

Arrúe MA et al. GAD1 gene polymorphisms are associated with bipolar I disorder and with blood homovanillic acid levels but not with plasma GABA levels. Neurochem. Int. 2019;124:152-61.

Arts B, Simons CJ, Os J. Evidence for the impact of the CACNA1C risk allelers1006737 on 2-year cognitive functioning in bipolar disorder. Psychiatr. Genet. 2013;23:41-2.

Baj G et al. Spatial segregation of BDNF transcripts enables BDNF to differentially shape distinct dendritic compartments. PNAS. 2011;108 (40):16813-1681.

Bastos CR et al. BDNF Levels According to Variations in the CACNA1C Gene: Sex-Based Disparity. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 2023;43:357-66.

Berger SM, Bartsch D. 2014. The role of L-type voltage-gated calcium channels Cav1.2and Cav1.3 in normal and pathological brain function. Cell Tissue Res. 2014; 357:463-76.

Berk M et al. Pathways underlying neuroprogression in bipolar disorder: focus on inflammation, oxidative stress and neurotrophic factors. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 2011; 35(3): 804-17.

Berridge MJ. Calcium signalling and psychiatric disease: bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Cell. Tissue Res. 2014;357:477-92.

Bigos et al. Genetic variation in CACNA1C affects brain circuitries related to mental illness. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry. 2010; 67:939-45.

Borenstein et al. Comprehensive Meta-Analysis Vs 2. Engelwood, NJ: Biostat; 2005.

Braunwald E. Mechanism of action of calcium-channel-blocking agents. N. Engl. J. Med. 1982; 307:1618-27.

Buonocore MH, Maddock RJ. Magnetic resonance spectroscopy of the brain: a review of physical principles and technical methods. Rev. Neurosci. 2015; 26(6):609-32.

Chabert J et al. Glutamatergic and N-Acetylaspartate Metabolites in Bipolar Disorder: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Proton Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy Studies. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2022;23:8974. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms23168974.

Chen Z-Y et al. Variant Brain Derived Neurotrophic Fac- tor (BDNF) (Met66) Alters the Intracellular Trafficking and Activity-Dependent Secretion of Wild-Type BDNF in Neurose- cretory Cells and Cortical Neurons. J. Neurosc. 2004; 24(18):4401-11.

Chitty KM et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy and mismatch negativity in bipolar disorder. Europ. Neuropsychopharmacol. 2013;23:1348-63.

Chung Y-CE et al. Evaluation of the interaction between genetic variants of GAD1 and miRNA in bipolar disorders. J. Afect. Disord. 2017;223:1-7.

Clay HB, Sillivan S, Konradi C. Mitochondrial dysfunc- tion and Pathology in Bipolar Disorder and Schizophrenia. Int. J. Dev. Neurosc. 2011;29:311-24.

Cohen, J. Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences. 2.ed. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Earlbaum Associates; 1988.

Cooper AJL, Jeitner, TM. Central role of glutamate metabolism in the maintenance of nitrogen homeostasis in nor- mal and hyperammonemic brain. Biomolecules. 2016;26:16.

Craddock N, Sklar P. Genetics of bipolar disorder. Lancet. 2013;381: 1654-62.

Croarkin P et al. Genetic risk score analysis in early-onset bipolar disorder. J. Clin. Psychiatry. 2018. 78(9):1337-43.

Cunha ABM et al. Serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor is decreased in bipolar disorder during depressive and manic episodes. Neurosc Lett. 2006; 398(3):215-9.

Cunningham MO, Jones RSG. The anticonvulsant, lamotrigine decreases spontaneous glutamate release but increases spontaneous GABA release in the rat entorhinal cortex in vitro. Neuropharmacology. (2000);39:2139-46.

Dager MD et al. Brain metabolic alterations in medication-free patients with bipolar disorder. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry. 2004;61:450-8.

Dao DT et al. Mood disorder susceptibility gene CACNA1C modifies mood related behaviors in mice and interacts with sex to influence behavior in mice and diagnosis in humans. Biol. Psychiatry. 2009; 1:801-10.

Dibué-Adjei M et al. Cav2.3 (R-Type) Calcium Channels are Critical for Mediating anticonvulsive and Neuroprotective Properties of Lamotrigine In Vivo. Cell. Physiol. Biochem. 2017; 44:935-47.

Dima D et al. Independent modulation of engagement and connectivity of the facial network during affect processing by CACNA1C and ANK3 risk genes for bipolar disorder. JAMA Psychiatry. 2013;70:1303-11.

Di Rosa MC et al. The pleiotropic potential of BDNF beyond neurons: implication for a healthy mind in a healthy body. Life. (2021); 11: 1256.

DSM-IV. Diagnostic and statistical manual of men- tal disorders: DSM-IV-TR. American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc, Washington, DC; 2000.

Drevets WC et al. Subgenual prefrontal cortex abnormalities in mood disorders. Nature. 1997;386:824-27.

Egan MF et al. The BDNF val66met polymorphism affects activity-dependent secretion of BDNF and human memoryand hippocampal function. Cell. 2003; 112:257-69.

Fatemi SH et al. GABAergic dysfunction in schizophrenia and mood disorders as refected by decreased levels of glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 and 67 kDa and Reelin proteins in cerebellum. Schizophr. Res. 2005;72(2–3):109-122.

Fernandes BS et al. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor as a state-marker of mood episodes inbipolar disorders: A systematic review and meta-regression analysis. J Psychiatr. Res. 2011;45(8):995-1004.

Ferreira MA et al. Collaborative genome-wide association analysis supports a role for ANK3 and CACNA1C in bipolar disorder. Nat. Genet. 2008;40:1056-58.

First MB, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis I Disorders SCID-I. American Psychiatric Press: Washington, DC; 1996.

Franke B et al. Genetic variation in CACNA1C, a gene associated with bipolar disorder, influences brainstem rather than gray matter volume in healthy individuals. Biol. Psychiatry. 2010;68:586-8.

Friedman SD et al. Lithium and valproic acid treatment effects on brain chemistry in bipolar disorder. Biol. Psychiatry. 2004;56:340-8.

Frye MA et al. Increased anterior cingulate/medial prefrontal cortical glutamate and creatine in bipolar depression. Neuropsychopharmacol. 2007;32:2490-9.

Gallinat J et al. Met carriers of BDNF Val66Met genotype show increased N-acetylaspartate concentration in the anterior cingulate cortex. NeuroImage. 2010;49: 767-77.

Galińska-Skok B et al. Neurochemical alterations in anterior cingulate cortex in bipolar disorder: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study (1H-MRS). Psychiatr. Pol. 2016;50:839-48.

Geller B et al. Linkage disequilibrium of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor Val66Met polymorphism in children with a prepubertal and early adolescent bipolar disorder phenotype. Am. J. Psychiatry. 2004;161(9):1698-700.

Gigante AD et al. Brain glutamate levels measured by magnetic resonance spectroscopy in patients with bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. Bipolar Disord. 2012;14:478-87.

Gonzalez-Castro TB et al. The role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) Val66Met genetic polymorphism in bipolardisorder: a case–control study, comorbidities, and meta-analysis of16,786 subjects. Bipolar Disord. 2015;17: 27-38.

Gordovez FJA, McMahon FJ. The genetics of bipolar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry. 2020;25:544-59.

Gruber O et al. Association of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor val66metpolymorphism with magnetic resonance spectroscopic markers in the human hippocampus: in vivo evidence for effectson the glutamate system. Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 2012; 262:23-31.

Guidotti A et al. Decrease in reelin and glutamic acid decarboxylase67 (GAD67) expression in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder: a postmortem brain study. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry. 2000; 57(11):1061-9.

Haldane M, Frangou S. New insights help define the pathophysiology of bipolar affective disorder: neuroimaging and neuropathology findings. Prog. NeuroPsychopharmacol. Biol. Psych. 2004; 28:943-60.

Hamilton M. A rating scale for depression. J. Neurol. Neurosurgery Psychiatry. 1960; 23:56-62.

Hanford LC et al. Cortical thickness in bipolar disorder: a systematic review. Bipolar Disord. 2016;18:4-18.

Harrison PJ et al. CACNA1C (CaV1.2) and other L-type calcium channels in the pathophysiology and treatment of psychiatric disorders: Advances from functional genomics and pharmacoepidemiology. Neuropharmacology. 2022;220:109262.

Harrison PJ et al. Cellular calcium in bipolar disorder: systematic review and metaanalysis. Mol. Psychiatry. 2019; 26:4106-16. doi:10.1038/s41380-019-0622-y. Heckers S et al. Diferential hippocampal expression of glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 and 67 messenger RNA in bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry. 2002;59(6):521-529.

Hedges L, Olkin I. Statistical Methods for Meta-analysis. Meta-analysis. Academic Press, San Diego; 1985.

Hibar DP et al. Cortical abnormalities in bipolar disorder: an MRI analysis of 6503 individuals from the ENIGMA Bipolar Disorder Working Group. Mol. Psychi. 2017; 00:1-11.

Higgins JPT et al. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. BMJ. 2003; 327:557-60.

Hofer M et al. Regional distribution of brain derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in the adult mouse brain. EMBO. 1990;9(8):2459-64.

Hong JSW et al. Gabapentin and pregabalin in bipolar disorder, anxiety states, and insomnia: systematic review, meta-analysis, and rationale. Mol. Psychiatr. 2022;27: 1339-49.

Hong CJ et al. Association study of a brain-derived neurotrophic-factor genetic polymorphism and mood disorders, age of onset and suicidal behavior. Neuropsychobiology. 2003;48(4):186-9.

Hosang GM et al. Interaction between stress and the BDNF Val66Met polymorphism in depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Med. 2014;12:7. https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-12-7.

Ikeda M et al. Genome-wide association studies of bipolar disorder: A systematic review of recent findings and their clinical implications. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 2018;72:52-63.

Ino H et al. Glutamatergic Neurometabolite Levels in Bipolar Disorder: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Proton Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy Studies. Biol. Psychiatry: Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging. 2022;8(2):140-50. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpsc.2022.09.017.

Jiang X et al. The association of genetic variation in CACNA1C with resting-state functional connectivity in youth bipolar disorder. Int. J. Bipolar Disord. 2023;11:3.

Jogia J et al. The impact of the CACNA1C gene polymorphism on frontolimbic function in bipolar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry. 2011;16:1070-1.

Kabir ZD et al. Rescue of impaired sociability and anxiety-like be- havior in adult cacna1c-deficient mice by pharmacologically targeting $eIF2\alpha$. Mol. Psychiatry. 2017;00: 1-14.

Kanazawa T et al. Meta-analysis reveals no association of the Val66Met polymorphism of brain-derived neurotrophic factor with either schizophrenia or bipolar disorder. Psychiatr. Genet. 2007;17:165-70.

Karaca M et al. GDH-Dependent glutamate oxidation in the brain dic- tates peripheral energy substrate distribution. Cell Reports. 2015; 13:365-75.

Kempton MJ et al. Effects of the CACNA1C risk allele for bipolar disorder on cerebral gray matter volume in healthy individuals. Am. J. Psychiatry. 2009;166:1413-4.

Khalid M et al. Association of CACNA1C with bipolar disorder among the Pakistani population. Gene. 2018;664:119-26.

Kim HW, Rapoport SI, Rao JS. Altered expressions of apoptotic factors and synaptic markers inpostmortem brain from bipolar disorder patients. Neurobiol. Dis. 2010;37(3): 596-603.

Kowiaoski P et al. BDNF: a key factor with multipotent impact on Brain Signaling and synaptic plasticity. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2017;1:15.

Kraguljac NV et al. Neurometabolites in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder – A systematic review and meta-analysis. Psychiatry Res. 2012;203(2-3):111-25.

Kubo H et al. 1H-magnetic resonance spectroscopy study of glutamate related abnormality in bipolar disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 2017; 208:139-44.

Kwinter DM et al. Dynactin regulates bidirectional transport of dense-core vesicles in the axon and dendrites of cultured hippocampal neurons. Neurosc. 2009;162(4):1001-10.

Laitinen J, Samarut J, Hölttä E. A nontoxic and versatile protein salting-out method for isolation of DNA. Biotechniques.1994;17(2):316-22.

Lee PH, Feng YA, Smoller JW. Pleiotropy and Cross-Disorder Genetics Among Psychiatric Disorders. Biol. Psychiatry. 2021;89(1):20-31. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2020.09.026. Epub 2020 Oct 10. PMID: 33131714; PMCID: PMC7898275. Lenner M et al. Glutamate and GABA Systems in the Pathophysiology of Major Depression and Antidepressant Response to Ketamine. Biol. Psychiatry. 2017;15:8: 886-97.

Li M, Chang H, Xiao X. BDNF Val66Met polymorphism and bipolar disorder in European populations: A risk association in case-control, family-based and GWAS studies. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 2016; https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.05.031.

Li M et al. Phenotypes, mechanisms and therapeutics: insights from bipolar disorder GWAS findings. Mol Psychiatry. 2022;27:2927-39. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-022-01523-9.

Liu Y et al. Wellcome Trust Case-Control Consortium Meta-analysis of genome-wide association data of bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder. Mol. Psychiatry. 2011;16(1):2-4.

Lundorf MD et al. Mutational screening and association study of glutamate decarboxylase 1 as a candidate susceptibility gene for bipolar afective disorder and schizophrenia. Am. J. Med. Genet. B. Neuropsychiatr. Genet. 2005; 135B(1):94-101.

Machado-Vieira R et al. Decreased Plasma Brain Derived Neurotrophic Factor Levels in /Unmedicated Bipolar Patients During Manic Episode. Biol Psychiatry. 2007; 61(2):142-4.

Maletic V, Raison C. Integrated Neurobiology of Bipolar Disorder. Front. Psych. 2014;5:98.

Marenco S et al. Genetic modulation of GABA levels in the anterior cingulate cortex by GAD1 and COMT. Neuropsychopharmacol. 2010; 35(8):1708-17.

Markham A et al. Changes in mitochondrial function are pivotal in neurodegenerative and psychiatric disorders: how important is BDNF? Br. J. Pharmacol. 2014;171:2206-29.

Martens L et al. Met carriers of the BDNF Val66Met polymorphism show reduced Glx/ NAA in the pregenual ACC in two independent cohorts. Sci. Rep. 2021;11: 6742.

Martin DL, Rimvall K. Regulation of gamma-aminobutyric acid synthesis in the brain. J. Neurochem. 1993; 60:395-407.

Mehta A et al. Excitotoxicity: bridge to various triggers in neurodegener- ative disorders. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 2013;698:6-18.

Merikanga KR et al. Lifetime and 12-month prevalence of bipolar spectrum disorder in the na- tional comorbidity survey replication. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry. 2007; 64:543-52.

Moffett et al. N-Acetylaspartate in the CNS: from neurodiagnostics to neurobiology. Prog. Neurobiol. 2007;81:89-131.

Moher D et al. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. BMJ. 2009;339:b2535.

Moosmang S et al. Role of hippocampal Cav1.2 Ca2+ channels in NMDA receptorindependent synaptic plasticity and spatial memory. J. Neurosci. 2005;25(43):9883-92.

Mosheva M et al. Association between CANCA1C gene rs1034936 polymorphism and alcohol dependence in bipolar dis- order. J. Affect. Disord. 2020;261:181-6.

Munkholm K, Vinberg M, Kessing LV. Peripheral blood brain-derived neurotrophic factor in bipolar disorder: a comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis. Mol. Psychiatry. 2016;21:216-28.

Nagappan G, Lu B. Activity-dependent modulation of the BDNF receptor TrkB: mechanisms and implications. Trends Neurosci. 2005; 28(9):464-71.

Neves-Pereira M et al. The brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene confers susceptibility to bipolar disorder: evidence from a family-based association study. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 2002;71:651-5.

Nicoll RA, Tomita S, Bredt DS. Auxiliary subunits assist AMPA-type glutamate receptors. Science. 2006; 311:1253-6.

Nortje G et al. Systematic review and voxel-based meta-analysis of diffusion tensor imaging studies in bipolar disorder. J. Affec. Disor. 2013;150:192-200.

Nurnberger Jr JI et al. Identification of pathways for bipolar disorder: a meta-analysis. JAMA Psychiatry. 2014; 71:657-64.

Öngür D et al. Abnormal glutamatergic neurotransmission and neuronal-glial interactions in acute mania. Biol. Psychiatry. 2008; 64:718-26.

Ou X et al. CACNA1C rs1006737 genotype and bipolar disorder: Focus on intermediate phenotypes and cardiovascular comorbidity. Neurosci. Biobehav Rev. 2015;55:198-210.

Parkhurst CN et al. Microglia promote learning-dependent synapse formation through brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Cell. 2013;155(7):1596-609.

Paul P et al. Associa- tion study of BDNF Val66Met gene polymorphism with bipolar disorder and lithium treatment response in indian population. J. Psychopharmacol. 2021;35(12):1510-6.

Perrier et al. Initial evidence for the role of CACNA1C on subcortical brain morphology in patientswith bipolar disorder. Eur. Psychiatry. 2011;26(3):135-7.

Petryshen TL et al. Population genetic study of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) gene. Mol. Psychiatry. 2010;15(8):810-5.

Pisanu C et al. Understanding the molecular mechanisms underlying mood stabilizer treatments in bipolar disorder: potential involvement of epigenetics. Neurosci. Lett. 2018;16(669):24-31.

Pivac N et al. Ethnic Differences in Brain-derived Neurotrophic Factor Val66Met Polymorphism in Croatian and Korean Healthy Participants. Croat. Med. J. 2009;50:43-8.

Provencher SWS. Estimation of metabolite concentrations from localized in vivo proton NMR spectra. Magn. Reson Med. 1993;30(6):672-9.

Radua J et al. The impact of CACNA1C allelic variationon effective connectivity during emotional processing in bipolar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry. 2013;18(5):526-7.

Scotti-Muzzi E et al. BDNF rs6265 differentially influences neurometabolites in the anterior cingulate of healthy and bipolar disorder subjects. Brain. Imaging. Behav. 2023 Jan 11. doi: 10.1007/s11682-023-00757-7. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 36630045.

Scotti-Muzzi E et al. Association between CACNA1C gene rs100737 polymorphism and glutamatergic neurometabolites in bipolar disorder. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol. 2022;59:26035.

Scotti-Muzzi E et al. Anterior cingulate cortex neurometabolites in bipolar disorder are influenced by mood state and medication: a meta-analysis of 1 H-MRS studies. Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol. 2021a; 47:62-73.

Scotti-Muzzi E et al. ACC Glu/GABA ratio is decreased in euthymic bipolar disorder I patients: possible in vivo neu- rometabolite explanation for mood stabilization. Eur. Arch. Psychiatry. Clin. Neurosci. 2021b;271(3):537-47.

Sharma V et al. Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor: A Novel Dynamically Regulated Therapeutic Modulator in Neurological Disorders. Neurochem Res. 2022;48:317-39. doi: 10.1007/s11064-022-03755-1.

Sheehan DV et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a struc- tured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J. Clin. Psychiatry. 1998;59(Suppl 20):22-33 (quiz 34–57).

Shimizu E, Hashimoto K, Iyo M. Ethnic difference of the BDNF 196G/A (val66met) polymorphism frequencies: The possibility to explain ethnic mental traits. Am. J. Med Gene. 2004;126B:122-3.

Sinnegger-Brauns MJ et al. Expression and 1,4-dihy- dropyridine-binding properties of brain L-type calcium channel isoforms. Mol. Pharmacol. 2009; 75(2):407-14.

Sklar P et al. Whole-genomeassociationstudyof bipolar disorder. Mol. Psychiatry. 2008;13:558-69.

Sklar P et al. Family-based association study of 76 candidate genes in bipolar disorder: BDNF is a potential risk locus. Brain derived neutrophic factor. Mol. Psychiatry. 2002;7:579-93.

Smedler E et al. CACNA1C polymorphism and brain cortical structure in bipolar disorder. J. Psychiatry. Neurosci. 2019;12;45(1):182-7.

Smedler E et al. Association of CACNA1C polymorphisms with serum BDNF levels in bipolar disorder. Br. J. Psychiatry. 2021;218:77-9.

Soeiro de Souza MG et al. Anterior Cingulate Cortex Glutamatergic Metabolites and Mood Stabilizers in Euthymic Bipolar I Disorder Patients: A Proton Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy Study. Biol. Psychiatry. Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging. 2018a;3(12):985-91.

Soeiro-de-Souza MG et al. Lithium-associated anterior cingulate neurometabolic profile in euthymic Bipolar I disorder: A 1H-MRS study. J. Affect. Disord. 2018b;241:192-99.

Soeiro-de-Souza MG et al. The CACNA1C risk allele rs1006737 is associated with agerelated prefrontal cortical thinning in bipolar I disorder. Transl. Psychiatry. 2017;7: e1086.

Soeiro de Souza MG et al. Anterior cingulate Glutamate-Glutamine cycle metabolites are altered in euthymic bipolar I disorder. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol. 2015;25(12): 2221-9.

Soeiro-de-Souza MG et al. Bcl-2 rs956572 polymorphism is associated with increased anterior cingulate cortical glutamate in euthymic bipolar I disorder. Neuropsychopharmacol. 2013;38:468-75.

Soeiro-de-Souza MG et al. The impact of the CACNA1C risk allele on limbic structures and facial emotions recognition in bipolar disorder subjects and healthy controls. J. Affect. Disord. 2012;141:94-101.

Stahl EA et al. Genome-wide association study identifies 30 loci associated with bipolar disorder. Nat. Genet. 2019;51(5):793-803.

Stern AJ et al Impact of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor Val66Met polymorphism on levels of hippocampal N-acetyl-aspartateassessed by magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging at 3 Tesla. Biol. Psychiatry. 2008;64:856-62.

Stork C, Renshaw PF. Mitochondrial dysfunction in bipolar disorder: evidence from magnetic resonance spectroscopy research. Mol. Psychiatry. 2005;10:900-19.

Strakowski SM et al. The functional neu- roanatomy of bipolar disorder: a consensus model. Bip. Disord. 2012; 14:313-25.

Strawn JR et al. Glutamatergic effects of divalproex in adolescents with mania: a proton magnetic resonance spec-troscopy study. J. Am. Acad. Child Psy. 2012; 51:642-51.

Takeuchi H et al. A common CACNA1C gene risk variant has sex-dependent effects on behavioral traits and brain functional activity. Cereb. Cortex. 2018;29(8):3211-9.

Thompson M et al. Decreased glutamic acid decarboxylase(67) mRNA expression in multiple brain areas of patients with schizophrenia and mood disorders. J. Psychiatr. Res. 2009; 43(11):970-7.

Tian N et al. The role of the synthetic enzyme GAD65 in the control of neuronal gamma-aminobutyric acid release. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999; 96:12911-6.

Tigaret CM et al. Neurotrophin receptor activation rescues cognitive and synaptic abnormalities caused by hemizygosity of the psychiatric risk gene Cacna1c. Mol. Psychiatry. 2021;26:1748-60.

Tsai SJ. Critical issues in BDNF Val66Met genetic studies of Neuropsychiatric Disorders. Front Mol Neurosci. 2018;11:56.

Uemura T, Green M, Warsh JJ. CACNA1C SNP rs1006737 associates with bipolar I disorder independent of the Bcl-2 SNP rs956572 variant and its associated effect on intracellular calcium homeostasis. World J. Biol. Psychiatry. 2016;17:525-34.

Vederine F et al. A meta-analysis of whole-brain diffusion tensor imaging studies in bipolar disorder. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry. 2011;35(8):1820-6.

Volk DW et al. Cortical GABA markers identify a molecular subtype of psychotic and bipolar disorders. Psychol. Med. 2016; 46:2501-12. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291716001446.

Walls AB et al. The glutamine–glutamate/GABA cycle: function, regional differences in glutamate and GABA product. Neurochem. Res. 2015;40(2):402-9.

Wang F et al. The association of genetic variation in CACNA1C with structure and function of a frontotemporal system. Bipolar Disord. 2011;13:696-700.

Wang GJ, Thayer SA. NMDA-induced calcium loads recycle across the mitochondrial inner membrane of hippocampal neurons in culture. J Neurophysiol. 2002;87:740-9.

Wise T et al. Common and distinct patterns of grey-matter volume alteration in major depression and bipolar disorder: evidence from voxel-based meta-analysis. Molec. Psych. 2017; 22:1455-63.

Witt SH et al. Analysis of genome-wide significant bipolar disorder genes in borderline personality disorder. Psychiatr. Genet. 2014; 24:262-65.

Wu X et al. AMPA protects cultured neurons against glutamate excitotoxicity through a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent activation in extracellular signal-regulated kinase to up-regulate BDNF gene expression. J. Neurochem. 2004;90:807-18.

Yildiz-Yesiloglu A, Ankerst DP. Neurochemical alterations of the brain in bipolar disorder and their implications for pathophysiology: a systematic review of the in vivo proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy findings. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry. 2006;30:969-95.

Young RC et al A rating scale for mania: reliability, validity and sensitivity. British J. Psychiatry. 1978;133:429-35.

Yüksel C, Öngür D. Magnetic resonance spectroscopy studies of glutamate-related abnormalities in mood disorders. Biol. Psychiatry. 2010; 68:785-94.